POLSKIE TOWARZYSTWO MIKROBIOLOGÓW POLISH SOCIETY OF MICROBIOLOGISTS

Polish Journal of Microbiology

Polish Journal of Microbiology formely Acta Microbiologica Polonica 2015, Vol. 64, No 1

CONTENTS

MINIREVIEWS	
Virus like particles as immunogens and universal nanocarriers NASKALSKA A. and PYRĆ K.	3
ORIGINAL PAPERS	
Epidemiology and genotyping of patients with chronic hepatitis B: genotype shifting observed in patients from Central Europe BISSINGER A.L., FEHRLE C., WERNER C.R., LAUER U.M., MALEK N.P. and BERG C.P	15
Species-specific identification of human adenoviruses in sewage WIECZOREK M., KRZYSZTOSZEK A. and WITEK A.	23
Effect of DNA extraction methods on the apparent structure of yak rumen microbial communities as revealed by 16S rDNA sequencing CHEN YB, LAN DL., TANG C., YANG XN. and LI J.	29
Bacterial diversity in Çamaltı Saltern, Turkey MUTLU M. B. and GÜVEN K.	37
Sulfur removal from dibenzothiophene by newly isolated <i>Paenibacillus validus</i> strain PD2 and process optimization in aqueous and biphasic (model-oil) systems DERIKVAND P, ETEMADIFAR Z. and SABER H	47
SHORT COMMUNICATIONS	
Recombinant MAG1 protein of <i>Toxoplasma gondii</i> as a diagnostic antigen GATKOWSKA J.M., DZIADEK B., DZIADEK J., DZITKO K. and DŁUGOŃSKA H.	55
Optimized protocol for PFGE analysis of <i>Anginosus (milleri</i>) Streptococci OBSZAŃSKA K., KERN-ZDANOWICZ I. and SITKIEWICZ I.	61
PCR detection of <i>Scopulariopsis brevicaulis</i> KORDALEWSKA M. and BRILLOWSKA-DĄBROWSKA A.	65
Effect of antibiotics on polymorphonuclear leukocyte functions and myeloperoxidase activity, glutathione and malondialdehyde levels in allergic asthma RAYAMAN P. RAYAMAN F. CEVIKBAS A. DEMIRTUNC R. SEHIRLI A.Ö. ALAGÖZ S.G. and GÜRER Ü.S.	69
The prevalence of <i>Campylobacter</i> spp. and occurrence of virulence genes isolated from dogs SELWET M., CŁAPA T., GALBAS M., SŁOMSKI R. and PORZUCEK F.	73
INSTRUCTION FOR AUTHORS	77

INSTRUCTIONS FOR AUTHORS Submission of manuscripts: http://www.pjm.indexcopernicus.com/ Instructions for authors: http://www.pjm.microbiology.pl/ MINIREVIEW

Virus Like Particles as Immunogens and Universal Nanocarriers

ANTONINA NASKALSKA¹ and KRZYSZTOF PYRĆ^{1, 2*}

¹ Malopolska Centre of Biotechnology, Jagiellonian University, Kraków, Poland ² Microbiology Department, Faculty of Biochemistry Biophysics and Biotechnology, Jagiellonian University, Kraków, Poland

Submitted and accepted 5 February 2015

Abstract

Over the last two decades virus-like particles (VLPs) have become an important tool in biomedical research and medicine. VLPs are multiprotein structures that resemble viable virus particles in conformation but lack the viral genome. Consequently, they are non-infectious and non-replicative, but retain the ability to penetrate cells, making them useful for a vast spectrum of applications. Above all, VLPs mimicking genuine viruses in antigenic structure provide a safe alternative to attenuated and inactivated viruses in vaccine development. Moreover, due to their transducing proprieties, VLPs may efficiently deliver foreign nucleic acids, proteins, or conjugated compounds to the organism, or even to specific cell types. Additionally, VLPs are versatile nanovectors due to their flexibility in terms of composition and expression systems. In this review, different approaches for of virus-like particle synthesis and manipulation, as well as their potential applications, will be discussed.

Key words: delivery platform, vaccines, virus like particles (VLPs)

Virus-like particles

Virus-like particles (VLPs) are empty multiprotein structures closely resembling natural virions. Due to the absence of the genetic material, VLPs are replication- and infection-incompetent. They are formed spontaneously by the self-assembly of viral proteins during infection or by in vitro protein expression, usually in a eukaryotic system. Therefore, VLPs can be classified depending on the original virus taxonomy (e.g., adenovirus, coronavirus, etc.) or depending on the synthesis method (e.g., animal, yeast, plant, or cellfree expression). Another classification of VLPs relies on their architecture and distinguishes enveloped and non-enveloped VLPs, as well as native or chimeric VLPs. Non-enveloped VLPs are typically composed of one or more viral structural proteins, whereas enveloped VLPs consist of the host cell membrane with viral proteins displayed on the outer surface (Fig. 1) (Kushnir et al., 2012). Non-enveloped VLPs are easier to produce and purify, but enveloped VLPs are more flexible, as antigens from different pathogens can be integrated. However, they may also contain host's proteins, which may affect downstream applications (Buonaguro et al., 2011).

Expression systems

Animal cells are the most convenient expression system for virus-like particles because of their ability to carry out the complex post-translational modifications that are required for proper protein folding. Genes encoding viral proteins of interest are introduced into the host cell by plasmid transfection or viral transduction (using retroviruses, lentiviruses, adenoviruses, or adeno-associated viruses for mammalian cells, or baculoviruses for insect cells). Depending on the method used, the transgene is integrated into the genome or replicates in an episomal form. The expressed viral proteins spontaneously self-assemble within the cell, as during viral infection. Mammalian (CHO, BHK, HEK-293T, COS-11 and Vero), avian (ELL-0) and insect (Lepidoptera: Spodoptera frugiperda and Trichoplusia ni) cells have been used for VLPs production in animal expression systems (Kushnir, et al., 2012). Examples of VLPs produced in animal cells and other expression systems are provided in Table I. Despite the fact that enveloped and non-enveloped, native and chimeric VLPs are efficiently formed in mammalian cells, this expression system has some limitations, including high production costs, potential safety concerns, and

^{*} Corresponding author: K. Pyrć, Microbiology Department, Faculty of Biochemistry Biophysics and Biotechnology, Jagiellonian University, Kraków, Poland; e-mail: k.a.pyrc@uj.edu.pl



Fig. 1. Schematic representation of the formation of non-enveloped and enveloped VLPs.

difficulties with scaling up production. By contrast, insect cell expression system offers significant advantages for VLPs production. Not only is this system less expensive, but it is also easier to scale up and can be used for the simultaneous expression of many proteins, facilitating the assembly of VLPs (Liu et al., 2013, Rychlowska et al., 2011). Furthermore, insect cells have the ability to post-translationally process and modify the recombinant proteins, similarly to their mammalian counterparts. Lastly, insect cells can be cultured without supplements derived from mammalian organisms, and therefore the risk of contaminating of VLPs developed for human therapy with opportunistic pathogens is minimal (Roy and Noad, 2008). Importantly, baculoviruses infect only a small group of Lepidoptera and represent no threat to humans.

Yeast cells are a well-established system for the expression of recombinant proteins. It is, however, important to remember that this system has some drawbacks that are worth considering. Yeast cells differ from mammalian cells in their post-translational modification of expressed proteins, particularly protein glycosylation pattern. For this reason, yeast is used mostly for the production of non-enveloped VLPs. However, a number of studies have demonstrated successful self-assembly of VLPs in *Pichia pastoris* or *Sac*-

charomyces cerevisiae cells, and two popular vaccines licensed worldwide; against hepatitis B virus (HBV) and human papilloma virus (HPV) are based on VLPs produced in yeast. Interestingly, VLPs formation of HBV proteins has never been observed in yeast cells, but it is presumed that self-assembly takes place during the processing of the yeast biomass (Lünsdorf *et al.*, 2011).

Plant expression systems represent another option for VLP synthesis that is cost-effective, scalable, and free of mammalian pathogens. Expression of recombinant proteins in plants can be achieved either via stable or transient transfection of the transgene into the cell. Both enveloped and non-enveloped, as well as native and chimeric, plant-produced VLPs have progressed into clinical development (Scotti and Rybicki, 2013). Interestingly, plant viral vectors used for transformation such as Tobacco mosaic virus (TMV), Alfalfa mosaic virus (A1MV), Cowpea mosaic virus (CPMV), and Papaya mosaic virus (PapMV) may incorporate recombinant proteins (even if these are not of viral origin) to form chimeric VLPs. This strategy has been used to obtain prophylactic vaccine candidates against viruses HBV, influenza virus, respiratory syncytial virus (RSV), Norwalk virus (NV), bacteria (Staphylococcus aureus, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Bacillus anthracis, and Yersinia pestis) and protozoa (Plasmodium falciparum)

Virus like particles

 Table I

 Different expression systems for diverse virus-like particles. Chimeric VLPs are denoted with an asterix*;

 the exterior protein is in the first position and the scaffold protein in the second.

Expression system	VLP	E/NE	Reference
Mammalian	•		
CHO:	HBsAg	NE	(Soulié <i>et al.</i> , 1991)
BHK:	Hantaan	Е	(Betenbaugh <i>et al.</i> , 1995)
Vero:	Influenza	Е	(Barrett <i>et al.</i> , 2009)
COS-1	DENV	Е	(Chang et al., 2003)
HEK:	Ebola	Е	(Yamayoshi and Kawaoka, 2007)
	Marburg	Е	(Kolesnikova <i>et al.</i> , 2004)
	Chikungunya	Е	(Akahata <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
Avian		1	l.
Fibroblasts ELL-0:	Nipah-NDV	Е	(McGinnes <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
Insect			·
Spodoptera frugiperda:	Influenza	Е	(Pushko <i>et al.</i> , 2005)
	RSV-Influenza M1 protein*	Е	(Quan <i>et al.</i> , 2011)
	HIV	NE	(Gheysen <i>et al.</i> , 1989)
	NV	NE	(El-Kamary <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
	RV	Е	(Zeng <i>et al.</i> , 1994)
	HCV	Е	(Baumert <i>et al.</i> , 1998)
Trichoplusia ni:	HPV	NE	(Harper <i>et al.</i> , 2004)
	HEV	NE	(Li <i>et al.</i> , 2000)
Plant		1	l.
Nicotiana tabacum:	HBV (HBcAg)	NE	(Pniewski, 2012)
	HIV	NE	(Rosales-Mendoza et al., 2012)
	Bacillus anthracis-CPMV*	NE	(Phelps, et al., 2007)
Nicotiana benthamina	Influenza – TMV*	NE	(Petukhova <i>et al.</i> , 2014)
	Rabies – A1MV*	NE	(Yusibov <i>et al.</i> , 2002)
	FMDV – TMV*	NE	(Wu <i>et al.</i> , 2003)
Arabidopsis thaliana	HIV/HBV (HBsAg)*	NE	(Greco <i>et al.</i> , 2007)
Yeast			
Pichia pastoris	HBV (HBsAg)	NE	(Lünsdorf, <i>et al.</i> , 2011)
	NV	NE	(Tomé-Amat <i>et al.</i> , 2014)
	HCV	Е	(Acosta-Rivero et al., 2001)
	DENV (Dengue virus)	Е	(Tang <i>et al.</i> , 2012)
Saccharomyces cerevisiae:	HPV	NE	(Woo <i>et al.</i> , 2008)
	HIV	NE	(Sakuragi <i>et al.</i> , 2002)
	RV	Е	(Rodríguez-Limas et al., 2011)
Hensuela polymorpha:	HBV (HBsAg)	NE	(Seo <i>et al.</i> , 2008)
Bacteria			
Escherichia coli:	HCV-PapMV*	NE	(Denis <i>et al.</i> , 2007)
	<i>P. falciparum</i> -HBcAg*	NE	(Sällberg et al., 2002)
Lactobacillus casei:	HPV	NE	(Aires, <i>et al.</i> , 2006)

E – enveloped, NE – non-enveloped.

(Table I). Cultured cells originating from *Nicotiana benthamina* and *N. tabaccum* are widely used plant cells to generate VLPs (Scotti and Rybicki, 2013).

Bacteria, the most widely used expression system for recombinant proteins are not the host cell of choice for

VLPs synthesis, due to the absence of post-translational modifications, imperfect disulfide bond formation, and problems with solubility (Zeltins, 2013). Nevertheless, bacteria are used to produce non-enveloped VLPs, often by means of a recombinant bacteriophage with foreign epitopes fused to surface proteins (Tissot *et al.*, 2010). Another strategy relies on prokaryotic expression of viral protein in the form of insoluble inclusion bodies, followed by purification under denaturing conditions, refolding, and *in vitro* self-assembly (Sánchez-Rodríguez *et al.*, 2012). Even though *E. coli* remains the most commonly used bacterial host for VLP production, some groups have successfully produced VLPs in *Lactobacillus* (Aires *et al.*, 2006) and *Pseudomonas* (Phelps *et al.*, 2007) host species.

VLPs may also be formed by proteins produced in cell-free expression systems and assembled in vitro. Further modification of this approach is to incorporate expressed proteins into virosomes, which are also categorized as VLPs by some authors. Virosomes, defined as synthetic lipid or polypeptide scaffoldings decorated with viral antigens, were evaluated as vaccine candidates as early as in the 1970s (Almeida et al., 1975, Morein et al., 1979). Two examples of licensed human virosome vaccines are Epaxal and Inflexal, which are used for hepatitis A and influenza prophylaxis, respectively. The critical change in virosome production is that currently proteins of interest are expressed in a system of choice and then incorporated into a liposome or other carrier. Initially, viral antigens originated from infectious viruses, which were inactivated, dissociated, and fractionated before processing.

Applications

VLPs have a broad range of potential applications due to the diversity and multigenicity of viruses. As shown with the examples provided above, these particles may be formulated not only of proteins originating from one virus species, but also of proteins from unrelated viruses or even different pathogens, *i.e.*, bacteria and protozoa. Chimeric VLPs are of special interest as highly specific nanovectors for the delivery of antigens or therapeutic molecules.

VLPs as vaccines

Due to their virus-like appearance and repetitive surface structure, VLPs show high immunogenicity and antigenicity. Importantly, they interact with the immune system similarly to their parental pathogens, inducing not only humoral but also cellular response, which is not common for traditional, subunit vaccines. B cell activation and the production of high antibody titers have been shown to be dependent on the conformation and epitope abundance of symmetric VLPs (Buonaguro *et al.*, 2011). Moreover, VLPs, as exogenous antigens, are efficiently taken up by professional antigen-presenting cells (APC), particularly dendritic cells (DC), which is followed by antigen processing and presentation by MHC class II molecules, leading to stimulation of CD4+ T helper cells. On the other hand, VLPs, similarly to native viruses, are also processed in the cytosol of DC as endogenous antigens and presented by MHC class I molecules to cytotoxic CD 8+ T cells (CTLs) (Grgacic and Anderson, 2006, Groothuis and Neefjes, 2005). This cross-presentation mechanism ensures comprehensive and strong immunological responses. Additionally, numerous VLP vaccines candidates are known to possess "self-adjuvant" properties, probably due to their particulate structure and small size of (~100 nm), which favors uptake by APC (Keller et al., 2010, Manolova et al., 2008). Potentially phasing-out adjuvants in VLPs vaccine formulations is unquestionably beneficial as it would both simplify the production process and increase the safety of the vaccine.

Of the four VLP vaccines currently on the market, those for HBV and HPV are the best described (Buonaguro, *et al.*, 2011) (Table II). The HBV VLPs contains virus surface antigen (HBsAg) and was the first VLPs vaccine to be generated (in 1980s) (Zuckerman, 1980, Zuckerman, 1985). Its successful production was reported in mammalian (Aden *et al.*, 1979) yeast (Valenzuela *et al.*, 1982), insect (Takehara *et al.*, 1988), and plant (Mason *et al.*, 1992) expression systems. Afterwards, HBV VLPs based on the core antigen (HBcAg-VLPs) were also developed. However, these are still in the preclinical stage of evaluation and are mainly used as a platform for the presentation of foreign epitopes from heterologous pathogens or tumor antigens (Kazaks *et al.*, 2008).

For HPV prophylaxis, VLPs are formed with L1 HPV capsid protein overexpressed in *S. cervisiae* or *T. ni* is used to prepare the licensed vaccine, but HPV VLP formation was demonstrated also in *P. pastoris* (Hanumantha Rao *et al.*, 2011) and plant cells (Deleré *et al.*, 2014; Scotti and Rybicki, 2013). The HPV vaccine, which showed 98% efficacy in protecting individuals from HPV16/18 infections (which are responsible for more than 70% of invasive cervical cancers) became a milestone in cancer prevention (Deleré, *et al.*, 2014).

As for the influenza vaccine, which must be produced *de novo* each year, development, production, and approval times are critical. Conventional licensed influenza vaccines are prepared from embryonated chicken eggs, inoculated individually with virus strains selected for the season. Viruses are harvested from the allantoic fluid, chemically inactivated, concentrated, and purified to remove non-viral protein contaminants. The whole production process takes several months and is often hampered by the poor growth yield of some influenza strains (Reperant *et al.*, 2014). Therefore, the VLP-based

Virus like particles

VLP (protein) Vaccine Expression system Development status HBV (HBsAg) Hepatitis B Bacteria On market (Engerix-B, Recombivax HB, (GlaxoSmithKline, Merck, Yeast *GenHevacB*, *Euvax B*, *others*...) Insect Sanofi-Pasteur, LG Life Sciences) Plant HPV (L1) Yeast Human papilloma virus On market (Gardasil, Cervarix) Insect (Merck, GlaxoSmithKline) HEV (HE antigen) Hepatitis E (Hecolin) On market (Xiamen Innovax Biotech) Bacteria Influenza virus (Flublok) On market USA (Protein Science Corporation) Influenza virus Insect Influenza Plant, insect RSV Insect Norovirus Cell free, insect, plant HIV Yeast Parvovirus B19 Clinical studies Insect Rabies Plant Malaria (chimeric) Malarivax Bacteria

Table II VLP vaccines and vaccine candidates.

vaccines which are faster, cheaper and safer to obtain, represent an attractive alternative (Fig. 2). An influenza VLPs vaccine produced in insect cells was approved in US in 2013, but other influenza VLP candidates, produced in plant cells, bacteria, or cell-free systems, demonstrated as effective and safe and are currently in clinical trials (Chroboczek *et al.*, 2014; Lee *et al.*, 2014).

Other VLP vaccines that are currently in clinical trials utilize proteins from different viruses, including respiratory syncytial virus (Glenn *et al.*, 2013), Norwalk virus (Herbst-Kralovetz *et al.*, 2010), human parvovi-

rus B19 (Chandramouli *et al.*, 2013), and *P. falciparum* (chimeric VLP) (Agnandji *et al.*, 2012). VLPs vaccine candidates for human use, that were shown to be immunogenic in animal models but are still under preclinical investigation include: human immunodeficiency virus (HIV-1), severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV), hepatitis C virus (HCV), RSV, rotavirus (RV), dengue (DENV), rabies (Kushnir, *et al.*, 2012; Roldão *et al.*, 2010), and others.

Veterinary vaccinology is a distinct, broad field, which will not be discussed in this review, but VLPs



1-2 months

Fig. 2. Comparison of vaccine production using traditional virus cultures (panel A) and VLPs (panel B).

have also been investigated as vaccine candidates for animal use (Liu *et al.*, 2012).

As mentioned above, the plasticity of VLPs enables the formulation of chimeric vaccines loaded with heterologous antigens. This can be achieved either by coexpression of structural proteins of different viruses or by gene fusion, and results in foreign epitopes displayed on the external surface of the VLPs. The first strategy can be illustrated by the SARS-CoV VLP, where SARS spike protein is incorporated into an influenza matrix 1 protein scaffold, overcoming the problem of low yield in the production of the native SARS VLPs (Liu et al., 2011). Using the second approach the synthesis of particles that do not form native VLPs at all, becomes feasible. An anti-malaria vaccine, currently in clinical trials, is an example of a VLP displaying a non-viral antigen (S protein of P. falciparum) that is expressed as a fusion partner with HBsAg (Agnandji et al., 2012).

Alternatively, VLPs may be engineered to modulate the immune response by conjunction of adjuvants or stimulatory molecules such as Toll-like receptors (TLR) ligands and T-cell epitopes. For example, VLPs containing CpG motifs, a ligand for TLR-9, have significantly improved anti-HPV VLP humoral responses in the peripheral blood and in genital mucosal secretions in animal models (Gerber et al., 2001; Hjelm et al., 2014). Similarly, HIV VLPs equipped with cholera toxin subunit B showed increased stimulation of mucosal cellular response (Kang et al., 2003; Ludwig and Wagner, 2007). Another VLP developed to co-deliver interleukin-2 resulted in robust cytotoxic T-lymphocyte activation (Juarez et al., 2012; Oh et al., 2004). In addition to enhancing the immune response, including immunity potentiators, improves the pharmaco-kinetic profile of, VLPs reducing nonspecific binding to serum proteins.

Vaccines for non-infectious diseases

Vaccines for non-infectious diseases are an interesting application for chimeric VLPs, which are designed to induce specific antibodies directed against self-antigens and thus boost humoral immunity. These VLPs carry antigens typical for cancer (melanoma), neurodegenerative diseases (Alzheimer's disease), autoimmune diseases (allergic rhinoconjunctivitis and asthma) and other disorders (Table III). Most therapeutic VLP vaccines are based on the bacteriophage Q β , which is highly expressed in *E. coli*, enabling the development of an economical large-scale production process. Importantly, during self-assembly, bacteriophage Q β packages host-derived RNA (the natural ligand for TLR7 and TLR8), thus activating antigen-specific IgG2a responses (Bachmann and Jennings, 2011).

VLPs as delivery platforms

The remarkable and unique advantage of VLPs as delivery vehicles is theirs specificity, which results from the receptor-mediated transduction mechanism. Similar to native viruses, most VLPs target and penetrate different cell types depending on receptors exposed at their surface. As a consequence, the diverse tropisms of parental viruses provide a range of natural targeting capabilities for VLPs, without the need for further modifications (Seow and Wood, 2009).

Decorating VLPs with foreign molecules may be achieved by various means, including genetic manipulation, non-covalent interactions, or chemical coupling of different compounds. Physical encapsulation of organic and non-organic moieties has been described as well and consists of the disassembly of purified VLPs (by osmotic shock, use of chelating agents, or varying the pH) and reassembly in the presence of the desired molecule. Table IV summarizes VLPs packaging methods and examples of cargo molecules that have been successfully delivered to target cells.

Delivering drugs into target cells is particularly important for anti-proliferation chemotherapeutics, where systemic administration causes undesired sideeffects. Therefore, specific carriers, such as VLPs, are of significant interest in this field. Successful transfer of VLPs packaged with anticancer agents was described for bleomycin (BLM) and doxorubicin (DOX). Both conjugates were chemically coupled to VLPs (BLM to adenoviral VLPs and DOX to RV VLPs) and have dem-

VLP	Therapeutic target	Status	Ref
Q β -amyloid β epitope	Alzheimer disease	Phase 2	(Chackerian et al., 2006)
Qβ-CpG oligodeoxynucleotides	Allergic rhinoconjunctivitis and asthma	Phase 2	(Senti <i>et al.</i> , 2009)
Qβ-IL1β protein	Diabetes mellitus type 2	Phase 2	(Bachmann and Jennings, 2011)
Qβ-angiotensin II epitope	hypertension	Phase 2	(Tissot <i>et al.</i> , 2008)
Qβ-melan A peptide	Malignant melanoma	Phase 2	(Braun <i>et al.</i> , 2012)
Qβ-nicotine	Nicotine addiction	Phase 2	(Maurer <i>et al.</i> , 2005)
HPV-TNFa	Arthritis	-	(Chackerian <i>et al.</i> , 2001)

Table III Therapeutic VLP vaccines.

Cargo	VLP	Attachment	Ref.
Proteins			
Antibody	PyV	genetic fusion to VLP protein	(Gleiter and Lilie, 2003)
GFP	RV	genetic fusion to VLP protein	(Charpilienne <i>et al.</i> , 2001)
MBP tag	AdV	protein adaptor	(Garcel <i>et al.</i> , 2006)
Enzyme	AdV	biotin-streptavidin interaction	(Fender <i>et al.</i> , 2003)
Cytokine (IL-2)	HPV	encapsulation	(Oh, <i>et al.</i> , 2004)
Nucleic acids			
Plasmid DNA	HPV	encapsulation	(Malboeuf et al., 2007)
RNAi	PyV	encapsulation	(Kimchi-Sarfaty, <i>et al.</i> , 2003)
Metal nanoparticles			
Gold	AdV	encapsulation	(Fuschiotti, et al., 2006)
Magnetic nanoparticles	HBV	encapsulation	(Pushko <i>et al.</i> , 2013)
Fluorophore			
Carboxyfluorescein	HPV	chemical coupling	(Bergsdorf <i>et al.</i> , 2003)
Propidium iodode	PyV	chemical coupling	(Goldmann <i>et al.</i> , 2000)
Quantum dots	PyV	chemical coupling	(Wojta-Stremayr and Pickl, 2013)
Drugs			
Bleomycin	AdV	chemical coupling	(Zochowska, et al., 2009)
Doxorubicin	RV	chemical coupling	(Zhao, <i>et al.</i> , 2011)

 Table IV

 VLPs as delivery platforms for foreign molecules (PyV: Polyoma virus).

onstrated improved drug bioavailability and growth inhibition of targeted cancer cells (Zhao *et al.*, 2011; Zochowska *et al.*, 2009).

The ability to bind nucleic acids is common for viral structural proteins and is used to pack oligonucleotides and plasmids (as well as other negatively charged substances) into VLPs (Zeltins, 2013). DNA-loaded VLPs were developed for gene therapy and aroused great hope as potential specific carriers of nucleic acids (Petry et al., 2003, Ramqvist et al., 2007). Successful expression of β -galactosidase, encoded by a plasmid delivered by a polyomavirus VP1 VLP to different tissues, demonstrated the feasibility of the VLP-mediated gene therapy concept (May et al., 2002). Up to 17 kb of DNA may be packaged into an SV40 polyoma VLP, as reported by Kimchi-Sarfaty (Kimchi-Sarfaty et al., 2003), but the theoretical capacity of larger VLPs is probably higher. In subsequent years, the increasing interest in use of modified small interfering RNAs as therapeutics resulted in further studies on VLPs as delivery vessels for these molecules (Seow and Wood, 2009). For example, treatment of lupus-prone mice with bacteriophage MS2 VLPs loaded with miR-146a miRNA - a recognized gene silencer - inhibited the production of auto-antibodies and inflammatory cytokines (Pan et al., 2012).

Protein delivery by VLPs has been described for heterologous antigens, antibodies, cytokines, enzymes, and reporter proteins such as green fluorescent protein (GFP) or maltose binding protein (MBP). Cargo proteins are usually tethered to the external surface of the VLP by genetic fusion to structural VLP protein or by exploiting natural interactions between the transported protein and structural proteins present in VLPs (antigen-antibody interactions, ligand-receptor interactions, inter-domain interactions *etc.*). Conjunction of Herceptin, an antibody directed against a mutated version of the tyrosine kinase receptor HER2 to the polyoma VLP is a good illustration of the potential use of VLPs in directed cancer immunotherapy (Gleiter and Lilie, 2003). Another example of a protein targeting ligand is epidermal growth factor (EGF), which was incorporated into SV40 polyoma VLPs, that selectively transduced cells overexpressing the EGF receptor (Kitai *et al.*, 2011).

Labeling VLPs with fluorophores is another way of tethering foreign substances to these nanovectors but also a powerful research tool. Fluorescent VLPs can be traced within host cell, tissue, or organism. Viral particles can be labeled by covalent or non-covalent chemical methods or by fusion of fluorophores to proteins integrated into the viral particle. Chemical methods consist of inserting fluorescent dyes into the viral membrane. Alternatively, attachment of streptavidin-coupled fluorophores can be achieved by biotinylating target structures of interest (Wojta-Stremayr and Pickl, 2013).

The feasibility of encapsulating metal nanoparticles within the VLP cavity was shown by packaging adenovirus (AdV) VLPs with nanogold molecules (Fuschiotti *et al.*, 2006). Recently, an interesting application



Fig. 3. Diagram showing possible VLP applications.

for another functionalized VLPs has been described providing proof of concept for the use of VLPs for diagnostic purposes. Cowpea chlorotic mottle virus (CCMV) VLP loaded with Gd^{3+} ions or HBcAg-VLPs loaded with Fe₃O₄ serve as paramagnetic high contrast agents for magnetic resonance imaging (Mateu, 2011, Shen *et al.*, 2014).

Even though VLPs seem to be universal delivery platforms, they do possess several limitations, especially to their use as gene or drug carriers. The most challenging problem concerns the pre-existing immunity in most individuals for common viruses. A solution proposed to overcome undesirable immunogenicity of VLPs consists of modifying them with immune masking agents, such as polyethylene glycol (PEG), which has been shown to suppress the primary antibody response (Jain and Jain, 2008). Another concern that must be kept in mind is that like any virus-based treatment, VLPs are not suitable for repetitive administration. The exception here is cancer immunotherapy, where the goal is to stimulate tumor recognition in an escalating manner. Initial enthusiasm for VLP-mediated gene therapy has been tempered by the lack of large-scale methods for adequate internalization and proper release of the desired nucleic acid, and further research will be necessary to overcome this problem (Pattenden et al., 2005). It is also worth noting, that the different mechanism of assembly of non-enveloped and enveloped VLPs impede in vitro encapsulation of foreign molecules in the latter.

Concluding remarks

Virus-like particles have been produced for a wide range of taxonomically and structurally distinct viruses and have unique advantages in terms of construction flexibility. Moreover, their versatility relies on their unique structural diversity and tailorable functionality. Potential uses of VLPs include vaccine production, vectors for gene therapy and targeted drug delivery, and molecular imaging tools (Fig. 3). However, translation from preclinical research to licensed products requires extensive studies in animal models that remain to be completed. Firstly, effective and scalable loading of cargo onto VLPs vectors requires further investigation. Futhermore, careful evaluation of the toxicity, biodistribution, stability in vivo, and clearance of VLPs will be crucial in order for these nanocarriers to be considered for medical use.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by a Fuga grant from the National Science Center (AN; UMO-2013/08/S/NZ6/00730) and a LIDER grant from the National Centre for Research and Development (KP; Lider/27/55/L-2/10/2011). The Faculty of Biochemistry, Biophysics and Biotechnology at Jagiellonian University is a beneficiary of structural funds from the European Union (grant no: POIG.02.01.00-12-064/08 – "Molecular Biotechnology for Health"). The Faculty of Biochemistry, Biophysics and Biotechnology is a partner of the Leading National Research Center (KNOW) supported by the Ministry of Science and Higher Education.

Literature

Acosta-Rivero N., J.C. Aguilar, A. Musacchio, V. Falcón, A. Viña, M.C. de la Rosa and J. Morales. 2001. Characterization of the HCV core virus-like particles produced in the methylotrophic yeast *Pichia pastoris*. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 287: 122–125.

Aden D.P., A. Fogel, S. Plotkin, I.Damjanov and B.B. Knowles. 1979. Controlled synthesis of HBsAg in a differentiated human liver carcinoma-derived cell line. *Nature* 282: 615–616.

Agnandji S.T.L.B., J.F. Fernandes, B.P. Abossolo, B.G. Methogo, A.L. Kabwende, A.A. Adegnika, B. Mordmuller, S. Issifou, P.G. Kremsner, J. Sacarlal, P. Aide, M. Lanaspa, J.J. Aponte, S. Machevo, S. Acacio, H. Bulo, B. Sigauque, E. Macete, P. Alonso, S. Abdulla, N. Salim, R. Minja, M. Mpina, S. Ahmed, A.M. Ali, A.T. Mtoro, A.S. Hamad, P. Mutani, M. Tanner, H. Tinto, U. d'Alessandro, H. Sorgho and others. 2012. A phase 3 trial of RTS,S/AS01 malaria vaccine in African infants. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 367: 2284–2295.

Aires K.A., A.M. Cianciarullo, S.M. Carneiro, L.L. Villa, E. Boccardo, G. Pérez-Martinez, I. Perez-Arellano, M.L. Oliveira and P.L. Ho. 2006. Production of human papillomavirus type 16 L1 virus-like particles by recombinant *Lactobacillus casei* cells. *Appl. Environ*. *Microbiol.* 72: 745–752.

Akahata W., Z.Y. Yang, H. Andersen, S. Sun, H.A. Holdaway, W.P. Kong, M.G. Lewis, S. Higgs, M.G. Rossmann, S. Rao and others. 2010. A virus-like particle vaccine for epidemic Chikungunya virus protects nonhuman primates against infection. *Nat. Med.* 16: 334–338.

Almeida J.D., D.C.Edwards, C.M. Brand and T.D. Heath. 1975. Formation of virosomes from influenza subunits and liposomes. *Lancet* 2: 899–901.

Bachmann M.F. and G.T. Jennings. 2011. Therapeutic vaccines for chronic diseases: successes and technical challenges. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 366: 2815–2822.

Barrett P.N., W. Mundt, O. Kistner and M.K. Howard. 2009. Vero cell platform in vaccine production: moving towards cell culturebased viral vaccines. *Expert Rev. Vaccines* 8: 607–618.

Baumert T.F., S. Ito, D.T. Wong and T.J. Liang. 1998. Hepatitis C virus structural proteins assemble into viruslike particles in insect cells. *J .Virol.* 72: 3827–3836.

Bergsdorf C., C. Beyer, V. Umansky, M. Werr and M. Sapp M. 2003. Highly efficient transport of carboxyfluorescein diacetate succinimidyl ester into COS7 cells using human papillomavirus-like particles. *FEBS Lett.* 536: 120–124.

Betenbaugh M., M. Yu, K. Kuehl, J. White, D. Pennock, K. Spik and C. Schmaljohn. 1995. Nucleocapsid- and virus-like particles assemble in cells infected with recombinant baculoviruses or vaccinia viruses expressing the M and the S segments of Hantaan virus. *Virus Res.* 38: 111–124.

Braun M., C. Jandus, P. Maurer, A. Hammann-Haenni, K. Schwarz, M.F Bachmann, D.E. Speiser and P. Romero. 2012. Virus-like particles induce robust human T-helper cell responses. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 42: 330–340.

Buonaguro L., M. Tagliamonte, M.L. Tornesello and F.M. Buonaguro. 2011. Developments in virus-like particle-based vaccines for infectious diseases and cancer. *Expert Rev*. Vaccines 10: 1569–1583. Chackerian B., D.R. Lowy and J.T. Schiller. 2001. Conjugation of a self-antigen to papillomavirus-like particles allows for efficient induction of protective autoantibodies. *J. Clin. Invest.* 108: 415–423. Chackerian B., M. Rangel, Z. Hunter and D.S. Peabody. 2006. Virus and virus-like particle-based immunogens for Alzheimer's disease induce antibody responses against amyloid-beta without concomitant T cell responses. Vaccine 24: 6321–6331.

Chandramouli S., A. Medina-Selby, D. Coit, M. Schaefer, T. Spencer, L.A. Brito, P. Zhang, G. Otten, C.W. Mandl, P.W. Mason and others. 2013. Generation of a parvovirus B19 vaccine candidate. *Vaccine* 31: 3872–3878.

Chang G.J., A.R. Hunt, D.A.Holmes, T. Springfield, T.S. Chiueh, J.T. Roehrig and D.J. Gubler. 2003. Enhancing biosynthesis and secretion of premembrane and envelope proteins by the chimeric plasmid of dengue virus type 2 and Japanese encephalitis virus. *Virology* 306: 170–180.

Charpilienne A., M. Nejmeddine, M. Berois, N. Parez, E. Neumann, E. Hewat, G. Trugnan and J. Cohen. 2001. Individual rotavirus-like particles containing 120 molecules of fluorescent protein are visible in living cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276: 29361–29367.

Chroboczek J., I. Szurgot and E. Szolajska. 2014. Virus-like particles as vaccine. *Acta Biochim. Pol.* 61: 531–539.

Deleré Y., O. Wichmann, S.J. Klug, M. van der Sande, M. Terhardt, F. Zepp and T. Harder. 2014. The efficacy and duration of vaccine protection against human papillomavirus: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Dtsch. Arztebl. Int.* 111: 584–591.

Denis J., N. Majeau, E. Acosta-Ramirez, C. Savard, M.C. Bedard, S. Simard, K. Lecours, M. Bolduc, C. Pare, B. Willems and others. 2007. Immunogenicity of papaya mosaic virus-like particles fused to a hepatitis C virus epitope: evidence for the critical function of multimerization. *Virology* 363: 59–68.

El-Kamary S.S., M.F. Pasetti, P.M. Mendelman, S.F. Frey, D.I. Bernstein, J.J. Treanor, J. Ferreira, W.H. Chen, R. Sublett, C. Richardson and others. 2010. Adjuvanted intranasal Norwalk virus-like particle vaccine elicits antibodies and antibody-secreting cells that express homing receptors for mucosal and peripheral lymphoid tissues. J. Infect. Dis. 202: 1649–1658.

Fender P., G. Schoehn, J. Foucaud-Gamen, E. Gout, A. Garcel, E. Drouet and J. Chroboczek. 2003. Adenovirus dodecahedron allows large multimeric protein transduction in human cells. *J. Virol.* 77: 4960–4964.

Fuschiotti P., P. Fender, G. Schoehn and J.F. Conway. 2006. Development of the dodecahedral penton particle from adenovirus 3 for therapeutic application. *J. Gen. Virol.* 87: 2901–2905.

Garcel A., E. Gout, J. Timmins, J. Chroboczek and P. Fender. 2006. Protein transduction into human cells by adenovirus dodecahedron using WW domains as universal adaptors. *J. Gene. Med.* 8: 524–531.

Gerber S., C. Lane, D.M. Brown, E. Lord, M. DiLorenzo, J.D. Clements, E. Rybicki, A.L. Williamson and R.C. Rose. 2001. Human papillomavirus virus-like particles are efficient oral immunogens when coadministered with *Escherichia coli* heat-labile enterotoxin mutant R192G or CpG DNA. *J. Virol.* 75: 4752–4760.

Gheysen D., E. Jacobs, F. de Foresta, C. Thiriart, M. Francotte, D. Thines and M. De Wilde. 1989. Assembly and release of HIV-1 precursor Pr55gag virus-like particles from recombinant baculovirus-infected insect cells. *Cell* 59: 103–112.

Gleiter S. and H. Lilie. 2003. Cell-type specific targeting and gene expression using a variant of polyoma VP1 virus-like particles. *Biol. Chem.* 384: 247–255.

Glenn G.M., G. Smith, L. Fries, R. Raghunandan, H. Lu, B. Zhou, D.N. Thomas, S.P. Hickman, E. Kpamegan, S. Boddapati and others. 2013. Safety and immunogenicity of a Sf9 insect cell-derived respiratory syncytial virus fusion protein nanoparticle vaccine. *Vaccine* 31: 524–532.

Goldmann C., N. Stolte, T. Nisslein, G. Hunsmann, W. Lüke and H. Petry. 2000. Packaging of small molecules into VP1-virus-like particles of the human polyomavirus JC virus. *J. Virol. Methods* 90: 85–90.

Greco R., M. Michel, D. Guetard, M. Cervantes-Gonzalez, N. Pelucchi, S.Wain-Hobson, F. Sala and M. Sala. 2007. Production of recombinant HIV-1/HBV virus-like particles in *Nicotiana tabacum* and *Arabidopsis thaliana* plants for a bivalent plant-based vaccine. *Vaccine* 25: 8228–8240. **Grgacic E.V. and D.A. Anderson.** 2006. Virus-like particles: passport to immune recognition. *Methods* 40: 60–65.

Groothuis T.A. and J. Neefjes. 2005. The many roads to crosspresentation. J. Exp. Med. 202: 1313–1318.

Hanumantha Rao N., P. Baji Babu, L. Rajendra, R. Sriraman, Y.Y. Pang, J.T. Schiller and V.A. Srinivasan. 2011. Expression of codon optimized major capsid protein (L1) of human papillomavirus type 16 and 18 in *Pichia pastoris*; purification and characterization of the virus-like particles. *Vaccine* 29: 7326–7334.

Harper D.M., E.L. Franco, C. Wheeler, D.G. Ferris, D. Jenkins, A. Schuind, T. Zahaf, B. Innis, P. Naud, N.S. De Carvalho and others. 2004. Efficacy of a bivalent L1 virus-like particle vaccine in prevention of infection with human papillomavirus types 16 and 18 in young women: a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 364: 1757–1765.

Herbst-Kralovetz M., H.S. Mason and Q. Chen Q. 2010. Norwalk virus-like particles as vaccines. *Expert Rev. Vaccines* 9: 299–307.

Hjelm B.E., J. Kilbourne and M.M. Herbst-Kralovetz. 2014. TLR7 and 9 agonists are highly effective mucosal adjuvants for norovirus virus-like particle vaccines. *Hum. Vaccin. Immunother.* 10: 410–416.

Jain A. and S.K. Jain. 2008. PEGylation: an approach for drug delivery. A review. *Crit. Rev. Ther. Drug Carrier Syst.* 25: 403–447.

Juarez V., H.A. Pasolli, A. Hellwig, N. Garbi and A.C. Arregui. 2012. Virus-like particles harboring CCL19, IL-2 and HPV16 E7 elicit protective T cell responses in HLA-A2 transgenic mice. *Open Virol. J.* 6: 270–276.

Kang S.M., Q. Yao, L. Guo and R.W. Compans. 2003. Mucosal immunization with virus-like particles of simian immunodeficiency virus conjugated with cholera toxin subunit B. *J. Virol.* 77: 9823–9830.

Kazaks A., R. Balmaks, T. Voronkova, V. Ose and P. Pumpens. 2008. Melanoma vaccine candidates from chimeric hepatitis B core virus-like particles carrying a tumor-associated MAGE-3 epitope. *Biotechnol. J.* 3: 1429–1436.

Keller S.A., K. Schwarz, V. Manolova, C.E. von Allmen, M.G. Kinzler, M. Bauer, S. Muntwiler, P. Saudan and M.F. Bachmann. 2010. Innate signaling regulates cross-priming at the level of DC licensing and not antigen presentation. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 40: 103–112.

Kimchi-Sarfaty C., M. Arora, Z. Sandalon, A. Oppenheim and M.M. Gottesman. 2003. High cloning capacity of in vitro packaged SV40 vectors with no SV40 virus sequences. *Hum .Gene. Ther.* 14: 167–177.

Kitai Y., H. Fukuda, T. Enomoto, Y. Asakawa, T. Suzuki, S. Inouye and H. Handa. 2011. Cell selective targeting of a simian virus 40 virus-like particle conjugated to epidermal growth factor. *J. Biotechnol.* 155: 251–256.

Kolesnikova L., B. Berghöfer, S. Bamberg and S. Becker. 2004. Multivesicular bodies as a platform for formation of the Marburg virus envelope. *J. Virol.* 78: 12277–12287.

Kushnir N., S.J. Streatfield and V. Yusibov. 2012. Virus-like particles as a highly efficient vaccine platform: diversity of targets and production systems and advances in clinical development. *Vaccine* 31: 58–83.

Lee Y.T., K.H. Kim, E.J. Ko, Y.N. Lee, M.C. Kim, Y.M. Kwon, Y. Tang, M.K. Cho, Y.J. Lee and S.M. Kang. 2014. New vaccines against influenza virus. *Clin. Exp. Vaccine Res.* 3: 12–28.

Li T.C., J. Zhang, H. Shinzawa, M. Ishibashi, M. Sata, E.E. Mast, K. Kim, T. Miyamura and N. Takeda. 2000. Empty virus-like particle-based enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for antibodies to hepatitis E virus. *J. Med. Virol.* 62: 327–333.

Liu F., S. Ge, L. Li, X.Wu, Z. Liu and Z. Wang. 2012. Virus-like particles: potential veterinary vaccine immunogens. *Res. Vet. Sci.* 93: 553–559.

Liu F., X. Wu, L. Li, Z. Liu and Z. Wang. 2013. Use of baculovirus expression system for generation of virus-like particles: successes and challenges. *Protein Expr. Purif*. 90: 104–116.

Liu Y.V., M.J. Massare, D.L. Barnard, T. Kort, M. Nathan, L. Wang and G. Smith. 2011. Chimeric severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV) S glycoprotein and influenza matrix 1 efficiently form virus-like particles (VLPs) that protect mice against challenge with SARS-CoV. *Vaccine* 29: 6606–6613.

Ludwig C. and R. Wagner. 2007. Virus-like particles-universal molecular toolboxes. *Curr. Opin. Biotechnol.* 18: 537–545.

Lünsdorf H., C. Gurramkonda, A. Adnan, N. Khanna and U. Rinas. 2011. Virus-like particle production with yeast: ultrastructural and immunocytochemical insights into *Pichia pastoris* producing high levels of the hepatitis B surface antigen. *Microb. Cell Fact* 10: 48.

Malboeuf C.M., D.A. Simon, Y.E. Lee, H.A. Lankes, S. Dewhurst, J.G. Frelinger and R.C. Rose. 2007. Human papillomavirus-like particles mediate functional delivery of plasmid DNA to antigen presenting cells *in vivo. Vaccine* 25: 3270–3276.

Manolova V., A. Flace, M. Bauer, K. Schwarz, P. Saudan and M.F. Bachmann. 2008. Nanoparticles target distinct dendritic cell populations according to their size. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 38: 1404–1413. Mason H.S., D.M. Lam and C.J. Arntzen. 1992. Expression of hepatitis B surface antigen in transgenic plants. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 89: 11745–11749.

Mateu M.G. 2011. Virus engineering: functionalization and stabilization. *Protein Eng. Des. Sel.* 24: 53–63.

Maurer P., G.T. Jennings, J. Willers, F. Rohner, Y. Lindman, K. Roubicek, W.A. Renner, P. Müller and M.F. Bachmann. 2005. A therapeutic vaccine for nicotine dependence: preclinical efficacy, and Phase I safety and immunogenicity. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 35: 2031–2040.

May T., S. Gleiter and H. Lilie. 2002. Assessment of cell type specific gene transfer of polyoma virus like particles presenting a tumor specific antibody Fv fragment. *J. Virol. Methods* 105: 147–157.

McGinnes L.W., H. Pantua, J.P. Laliberte, K.A. Gravel, S. Jain and T.G. Morrison. 2010. Assembly and biological and immunological properties of Newcastle disease virus-like particles. *J. Virol.* 84: 4513–4523.

Morein B., A. Helenius, K. Simons and V. Schirrmacher. 1979. Virus spike protein complexes and virosomes as effective subunit vaccines. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 114: 811–816.

Oh Y.K., T. Sohn, J.S. Park, M.J. Kang, H.G. Choi, J.A. Kim, W.K. Kim, J.J. Ko and C.K. Kim. 2004. Enhanced mucosal and systemic immunogenicity of human papillomavirus-like particles encapsidating interleukin-2 gene adjuvant. *Virology* 328: 266–273.

Pan Y., T. Jia, Y. Zhang, K. Zhang, R. Zhang, J. Li and L. Wang. 2012. MS2 VLP-based delivery of microRNA-146a inhibits autoantibody production in lupus-prone mice. *Int. J. Nanomedicine* 7: 5957–5967.

Pattenden L.K., A.P. Middelberg, M. Niebert and D.I. Lipin. 2005. Towards the preparative and large-scale precision manufacture of virus-like particles. *Trends Biotechnol.* 23: 523–529.

Petry H., C. Goldmann, O. Ast and W. Lüke. 2003. The use of virus-like particles for gene transfer. *Curr. Opin. Mol. Ther.* 5: 524–528.

Petukhova N.V., T.V. Gasanova, P.A. Ivanov and J.G. Atabekov. 2014. High-level systemic expression of conserved influenza epitope in plants on the surface of rod-shaped chimeric particles. *Viruses* 6: 1789–1800.

Phelps J.P., N. Dang and L. Rasochova. 2007. Inactivation and purification of cowpea mosaic virus-like particles displaying peptide antigens from Bacillus anthracis. *J. Virol. Methods* 141: 146–153.

Pniewski T. 2012. Is an oral plant-based vaccine against hepatitis B virus possible? *Curr. Pharm. Biotechnol* .13: 2692–2704.

Virus like particles

Pushko P., P. Pumpens and E. Grens. 2013. Development of viruslike particle technology from small highly symmetric to large complex virus-like particle structures. *Intervirology* 56: 141–165.

Pushko P., T.M. Tumpey, F. Bu, J. Knell, R. Robinson and G. Smith. 2005. Influenza virus-like particles comprised of the HA, NA, and M1 proteins of H9N2 influenza virus induce protective immune responses in BALB/c mice. *Vaccine* 23: 5751–5759.

Quan F.S., Y. Kim, S. Lee, H. Yi, S.M. Kang, J. Bozja, M.L. Moore and R.W. Compans. 2011. Viruslike particle vaccine induces protection against respiratory syncytial virus infection in mice. *J. Infect. Dis.* 204: 987–995.

Ramqvist T., K. Andreasson and T. Dalianis. 2007. Vaccination, immune and gene therapy based on virus-like particles against viral infections and cancer. *Expert Opin. Biol. Ther.* 7: 997–1007.

Reperant L.A., G.F. Rimmelzwaan and A.D. Osterhaus. 2014. Advances in influenza vaccination. *F1000Prime Rep* 6: 47.

Rodríguez-Limas W.A., K.E. Tyo, J. Nielsen, O.T. Ramírez and L.A. Palomares. 2011. Molecular and process design for rotaviruslike particle production in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *Microb. Cell Fact.* 10: 33.

Roldão A., M.C. Mellado, L.R. Castilho, M.J. Carrondo and P.M. Alves. 2010. Virus-like particles in vaccine development. *Expert Rev. Vaccines* 9: 1149–1176.

Rosales-Mendoza S., N. Rubio-Infante, D.O. Govea-Alonso and L. Moreno-Fierros. 2012. Current status and perspectives of plantbased candidate vaccines against the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV). *Plant Cell Rep.* 31: 495–511.

Roy P. and R. Noad. 2008. Virus-like particles as a vaccine delivery system: myths and facts. *Hum. Vaccin* 4: 5–12.

Rychlowska M., B. Gromadzka, K. Bieńkowska-Szewczyk and B. Szewczyk . 2011. Application of baculovirus-insect cell expression system for human therapy. *Curr. Pharm. Biotechnol.* 12: 1840–1849. Sakuragi S., T. Goto, K. Sano and Y. Morikawa . 2002. HIV type 1 Gag virus-like particle budding from spheroplasts of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 99: 7956–7961.

Sällberg M., J. Hughes, J. Jones, T.R. Phillips and D.R. Milich. 2002. A malaria vaccine candidate based on a hepatitis B virus core platform. *Intervirology* 45: 350–361.

Sánchez-Rodríguez S.P., L. Münch-Anguiano, O. Echeverría, G. Vázquez-Nin, M. Mora-Pale, J.S. Dordick and I. Bustos-Jaimes. 2012. Human parvovirus B19 virus-like particles: *In vitro* assembly and stability. *Biochimie* 94: 870–878.

Scotti N. and E.P. Rybicki. 2013. Virus-like particles produced in plants as potential vaccines. *Expert Rev. Vaccines* 12: 211–224.

Senti G., P. Johansen, S. Haug, C. Bull, C. Gottschaller, P. Müller, T. Pfister, P. Maurer, M.F. Bachmann, N. Graf and others. 2009. Use of A-type CpG oligodeoxynucleotides as an adjuvant in allergen-specific immunotherapy in humans: a phase I/IIa clinical trial. *Clin. Exp. Allergy* 39: 562–570.

Seo H.S., J.S. Park, K.Y. Han, K.D. Bae, S.J. Ahn, H.A. Kang and J. Lee. 2008. Analysis and characterization of hepatitis B vaccine particles synthesized from Hansenula polymorpha. *Vaccine* 26: 4138–4144. Seow Y. and M.J. Wood. 2009. Biological gene delivery vehicles: beyond viral vectors. *Mol. Ther.* 17: 767–777.

Shen L., J. Zhou, Y. Wang, N. Kang, X. Ke, S. Bi and L. Ren. 2014. Efficient encapsulation of Fe3 O4 nanoparticles into genetically engineered hepatitis B core virus-like particles through a specific interaction for potential bioapplications. *Small*????

Soulié J.C., P. Devillier, J. Santarelli, A. Goudeau, P. Vermeulen, M. Guellier, P. Saliou, A. M. Hillion, F. Tron and J. Huchet. 1991. Immunogenicity and safety in newborns of a new recombinant hepatitis B vaccine containing the S and pre-S2 antigens. *Vaccine* 9: 545–548.

Takehara K., D. Ireland and D.H. Bishop. 1988. Co-expression of the hepatitis B surface and core antigens using baculovirus multiple expression vectors. *J. Gen. Virol.* 69 (Pt 11): 2763–2777.

Tang Y.X., L.F. Jiang, J.M. Zhou, Y. Yin, X.M. Yang, W.Q. Liu and D.Y. Fang. 2012. Induction of virus-neutralizing antibodies and T cell responses by dengue virus type 1 virus-like particles prepared from *Pichia pastoris. Chin. Med. J. (Engl)* 125: 1986–1992.

Tissot A.C., P. Maurer, J. Nussberger, R. Sabat, T. Pfister, S. Ignatenko, H.D. Volk, H. Stocker, P. Müller, G.T. Jennings and others. 2008. Effect of immunisation against angiotensin II with CYT006-AngQb on ambulatory blood pressure: a doubleblind, randomised, placebo-controlled phase IIa study. *Lancet* 371: 821–827.

Tissot A.C., R. Renhofa, N. Schmitz, I. Cielens, E. Meijerink, V. Ose, G.T. Jennings, P. Saudan, P. Pumpens and M.F. Bachmann. 2010. Versatile virus-like particle carrier for epitope based vaccines. *PLoS One* 5: e9809.

Tomé-Amat J.,L. Fleischer, S.A. Parker, C. Bardliving and C. Batt. 2014. Secreted production of assembled Norovirus virus-like particles from *Pichia pastoris*. *Microb. Cell Fact.* 13: 134.

Valenzuela P., A. Medina, W.J. Rutter, G. Ammerer and B.D. Hall. 1982. Synthesis and assembly of hepatitis B virus surface antigen particles in yeast. *Nature* 298: 347–350.

Wojta-Stremayr D. and W.F. Pickl. 2013. Fluorosomes: fluorescent virus-like nanoparticles that represent a convenient tool to visualize receptor-ligand interactions. *Sensors (Basel)* 13: 8722–8749.

Woo M.K., J.M. An, J.D. Kim, S.N. Park and H.J. Kim. 2008. Expression and purification of human papillomavirus 18 L1 viruslike particle from saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Arch.Pharm. Res.* 31: 205–209.

Wu L., L. Jiang, Z. Zhou, J. Fan, Q. Zhang, H. Zhu, Q. Han and Z. Xu. 2003. Expression of foot-and-mouth disease virus epitopes in tobacco by a tobacco mosaic virus-based vector. *Vaccine* 21: 4390–4398.

Yamayoshi S. and Y. Kawaoka. 2007. Mapping of a region of Ebola virus VP40 that is important in the production of virus-like particles. *J. Infect. Dis.* 196 Suppl 2: S291–295.

Yusibov V., D.C. Hooper, S.V. Spitsin, N. Fleysh, R.B. Kean, T. Mikheeva, D. Deka, A. Karasev, S. Cox, J. Randall and others. 2002. Expression in plants and immunogenicity of plant virus-based experimental rabies vaccine. *Vaccine* 20: 3155–3164.

Zeltins A. 2013. Construction and characterization of virus-like particles: a review. *Mol. Biotechnol.* 53: 92–107.

Zeng C.Q., M. Labbé, J. Cohen, B.V. Prasad, D. Chen, R.F. Ramig and M.K. Estes. 1994. Characterization of rotavirus VP2 particles. *Virology* 201: 55–65.

Zhao Q., W. Chen, Y. Chen, L. Zhang, J. Zhang and Z. Zhang. 2011. Self-assembled virus-like particles from rotavirus structural protein VP6 for targeted drug delivery. *Bioconjug. Chem.* 22: 346–352.

Zochowska M., A. Paca, G Schoehn, J.P. Andrieu, J. Chroboczek, B. Dublet. and E. Szolajska. 2009. Adenovirus dodecahedron, as a drug delivery vector. *PLoS One* 4: e5569.

Zuckerman A.J. 1980. Prophylaxis of hepatitis type B: immunoglobulins and vaccines. *Clin Gastroenterol* 9: 65–83.

Zuckerman A.J. 1985. Subunit, recombinant and synthetic hepatitis B vaccines. *Microbiol. Sci.* 2: 129–130, 133–128.

ORIGINAL PAPER

Epidemiology and Genotyping of Patients with Chronic Hepatitis B: Genotype Shifting Observed in Patients from Central Europe

ALFRED L. BISSINGER^{1, 2}, CHRISTOF FEHRLE^{1, 3}, CHRISTOPH R. WERNER¹, ULRICH M. LAUER¹, NISAR P. MALEK¹ and CHRISTOPH P. BERG^{1*}

 ¹ Medical Clinic, Department of Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Infectiology Medical University Hospital Tübingen, Tübingen, Germany
 ² Institute of Tropical Medicine, Medical University Hospital Tübingen, Tübingen, Germany
 ³ Steinenberg Clinic, Department of Surgery, Reutlingen, Germany

Submitted 25 September 2014, revised 4 December 2014, accepted 5 December 2014

Abstract

Background: Knowledge on HBV prevalence and genotype distribution in Europe still is hampered by lack of coherent data sampling, small numbers of patients studied so far, and also modern times migration which influences both parameters in a quite dynamic manner. To find out whether HBV prevalence and genotype distribution has undergone any significant changes over the past decades, we have analyzed our cohort of HBV patients. Methods: Retrospective analysis of virological data and correlation with the epidemiological backgrounds of 408 chronically HBV-infected patients, followed in the year 2009 at Tübingen Virus Hepatitis Center, Germany. Results: A background of migration was found in more than 80% of our HBV patients displaying an origin from 41 different countries. Analysis of the genotypes revealed that genotype A predominated only among patients from Central Europe with 55.8% while genotype D, known to be most common worldwide, was most prevalent in patients born in Eastern and Southern Europe, Central Asia and Middle East, exhibiting a range from 81% to 94%. In Central Europe, genotype A was particularly seen in older patients as compared to genotype D that predominated in the younger patients. Conclusions: These data suggest that Central Europe is straight on its way to switch from genotype A to genotype D. One reason for this significant shift may be related to the ongoing European and global migration flow.

K e y w o r d s: chronic hepatitis B, epidemiology, genotype, HBV, migration background

Introduction

Worldwide, over 360 million people suffer from a chronic course of hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection. Beyond that, more than 2 billion people are estimated to have experienced contact with HBV (World Health Organization, 2009). Due to the potential risk of developing liver cirrhosis or hepatocellular carcinoma, chronic hepatitis B constitutes a serious health burden (World Health Organization, 2009; Robert Koch Institut, 2013a).

Interestingly, great differences in HBV prevalence and in HBV genotypes are observed worldwide: in African and Asian countries, a high rate of HBV prevalence (>8%) is found, whereas much lower rates (<2%) are documented for European and Northern American countries (World Health Organization, 2009; Robert Koch Institut, 2013a). Furthermore, distinct regions exhibit a dominance of distinct HBV genotypes: in Central Europe and also for a long time in North America countries, genotype A had been found to be predominant. In contrast, non A genotypes are predominant in the other world regions: genotypes B and C in Eastern and Southeastern Asia, genotype E in Western Africa. Furthermore, genotype D is spreading worldwide (Norder *et al.*, 2004; Schaefer, 2005). Besides their epidemiological importance, HBV genotypes may also cause differences in the progression and the outcome of chronic hepatitis B (Schaefer, 2005; Lin and Kao, 2011; Araujo *et al.*, 2011) and influence the choice of treatment regimes. In this respect, especially genotype A patients have been suggested to preferably benefit from the application of interferon α^2 (Lin and Kao, 2011; Cornberg *et al.*, 2011; European Association for the Study of the Liver, 2012; Flink *et al.*, 2006).

One reason for low prevalence rates in Central Europe are recommendations from both the WHO and national organizations such as the STIKO (German Standing Committee on Vaccination) for immunization of children as early as in 1992 and 1995, respectively

^{*} Corresponding author: C.P. Berg, Medical University Hospital Tübingen, Department of Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Infectiology, Tübingen, Germany; e-mail: Christoph.Berg@med.uni-tuebingen.de

Ch

(Robert Koch Institut, 2012). These resulted in significantly increasing rates of HBV vaccination already in children entering school in Germany (2001: 57.2%, 2011: 86.2%) (Robert Koch Institut, 2013a; 2013b). However, it is surprising that despite this highly successful vaccination program the prevalence of chronic hepatitis B in Germany hardly decreased in recent years and still remains at a fairly high rate of 0.6% (Thierfelder *et al.*, 2001). Therefore, other reasons must contribute to this more or less steady state pattern of HBV prevalence in Germany.

To gain more insight in the epidemiology and the origin of chronic hepatitis B in Central Europe, as recently demanded by the German Robert Koch Institute (RKI) (Robert Koch Institut, 2013a), we performed a single center analysis in chronic hepatitis B infected patients, monitored 2009 at our Virus Hepatitis Center of the University Hospital Tübingen, Germany.

Experimental

Materials and Methods

In the year 2009, a total of 408 patients presented with chronic hepatitis B infection at our Virus Hepatitis Center at the University Hospital Tübingen, Germany. All 408 study cohort patients were analyzed retrospectively with respect to virological, epidemiological and geographical parameters. Data were collected after the respective outpatient contact using the patient files.

All countries of birth were geographically classified in 7 different areas: Central Europe (encompassing Germany, Poland, and the Czech Republic; please note: other Central European countries could not be taken into account due to a lack of patients from there in our study cohort), Southern Europe, Eastern Europe with Russia, Middle East with Turkey, Central Asia, Eastern and Southeastern Asia, and Africa.

In our study cohort, treatment-naïve hepatitis B viral load could be assessed retrospectively in 318 patients using the patient files. HBV genotypes could be determined retrospectively in 276 patients using the patient files. The genotyping was done either by genome sequencing or by DNA Line Probe Assay (INNO-LiPA HBV Genotyping, Innogenetics, Hannover, Germany) (Guirgis *et al.*, 2010). As expected, genotype analysis did not yield results in cases with very low viral loads (< 500 IU/mL).

To obtain evidence of age-related phenomena as a surrogate for changes over time, the 276 genotyped study cohort patients were assigned to three age groups: (i) < 30 years (n=91), (ii) 30–45 years (n=100), (iii) > 45 years (n=85), respectively.

The non-parametric Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon U test was performed to statistically analyze the age distri-

bution in different patient groups. *P*-values < 0.05 were considered to be statistically significant.

Anonymised data were collected retrospectively, no parameter was determined in addition to the standard outpatient setting. According to the local ethics committee of the University Hospital Tübingen, Germany, no ethics approval is required for this retrospective analysis with cross sectional design.

Results

All 408 study patients, that presented at our Virus Hepatitis Center in the year 2009, were characterized as shown in Table I. Treatment-naïve hepatitis B viral load could be assessed retrospectively in 318 patients with a median viral load in HBeAg-positive patients of 1×10^6 IU/ml and a median viral load in HBeAg-negative patients of 2×10^3 IU/ml.

Table I	
aracteristics of Tübingen chronic hepatitis B study cohort.	

Tübingen study cohort	
Evaluated patients, total	
number [n]:	408
Male [n]:	255 (62.5%)
Female [n]:	153 (37.5%)
Age at first contact to Tübingen	
Virus Hepatitis Center	
All patients [years]:	median 37.0 (range 15-74)
Male [years]:	median 37.0 (range 15-74)
Female [years]:	median 36.5 (range 16-71)
Country of birth, assignable [n]:	400
HBV genotype, determinable [n]:	276
HBV genotype & country of birth,	
definable [n]:	269

In our Tübingen study cohort of chronically HBV infected patients, countries of birth could be identified in 400 of the 408 patients. On this basis, 41 different countries of origin were identified and assigned to seven major geographic areas. Individual countries together with the respective number of patients and the assignment to our classified geographic areas are given in detail in Table II. Of note, 81% of our HBV patients were born outside of Germany. Additionally, also 18 of the 76 patients born in Germany were found to have a background of migration due to the foreign origin of their parents (second generation immigrants). Thus, an overall migration background was identified in more than 85% of our Tübingen study cohort patients.

In 276 of the 408 patients (67.6%) the HBV genotype could be identified respectively. Genotype D was found to be most frequent, genotype A was found to be the second most frequent one. In detail, the distribu-

Geographic groups	Countries of birth	Patients [n]	Percentage [>1%]
Central Europe [n=85]	Germany	76	19.0
	Poland	8	2.0
	Czech Republic	1	
Southern Europe [n=82]	Greece	24	6.0
	Italy	22	5.5
	Kosovo	14	3.5
	Croatia	9	2.25
	Bosnia	6	1.5
	Serbia	4	
	Albania	3	
Eastern Europe with Russia [n=45]	Russia	20	5.0
	Romania	16	4.0
	Ukraine	3	
	Byelorussia	2	
	Georgia	2	
	Moldova	2	
Middle East with Turkey [n=81]	Turkey	77	19.25
	Iran	1	
	Lebanon	1	
	Palestine	1	
	Syria	1	
Central Asia [n=60]	Kazakhstan	41	10.25
	Kyrgyzstan	9	2.25
	Uzbekistan	7	1.75
	Tajikistan	3	
Eastern and Southeastern Asia [n=31]	Vietnam	13	3.25
	China	9	2.25
	Thailand	4	
	Malaysia	1	
	Philippines	1	
	South Korea	1	
	Sri Lanka	1	
	Taiwan	1	
Africa [n=16]	Ghana	5	1.25
	Cameroon	3	
	Ethiopia	2	
	Nigeria	2	
	Congo	1	
	Sierra Leone	1	
	Somalia	1	
	Тодо	1	

 Table II

 Geographic origin of patients from Tübingen chronic hepatitis B study cohort [n = 400]

tion of the HBV genotypes in our cohort is shown in Table III. In the remaining 132 cases, the genotype was not determinable due to a low viral load.

In 269 of the 408 patients both origin (country of birth) as well as the respective genotype could be determined (Table IV). Our results demonstrate that

the distribution of HBV genotypes is strictly related to the typology of immigration and goes along with the pattern of geographic origin. This is underlined by our finding that only in Central European patients genotype A was found to predominate (55.8%), whereas genotype D was second most frequent (38.5%). These

18

n.d.: not determined

[n=276]Patients Age [median, range] Genotype: [n] [%] А 55 19.9% 39 years (15-67 years) В 7 2.5% 43 years (16-52 years) С 18 6.5% 33 years (18-47 years) D 188 68.1% 35 years (15-74 years) Ε 2.2% 31 years (23-47 years) 6 F 1 0.4%n. d. G 0 0% n. d. Н 0.4% 1 n. d.

Table III

Distribution of HBV genotypes in the Tübingen study cohort

type D [n=20] (33 years, range 21–74 years) did not differ much from the median age of non Central European patients with genotype D [n=168] (35.5 years, range 15–64 years) (Fig. 1). Patients born in Eastern Europe with Russia, Southern Europe, Central Asia, and Middle East with Turkey, were found to be predominantly infected with HBV genotype D, patients born in Eastern and Southeastern Asia were predominantly infected with HBV genotype C, and patients born in Africa were predominantly infected with HBV genotype E, as shown in Table IV.

In the next step of our data analysis, a more refined examination was conducted in our patients exhibiting the two most dominant genotypes A (n=55) and D (n=188). We specifically focused on the question

Table IV Correlation of country of birth and HBV genotype [n = 269]. The regions were assigned as shown in Table II.

Region of birth	Patients [n]	Most frequent genotype [n, %]	Second most frequent genotype [n, %]
Central Europe	52	A 29 [55.8%]	D 20 [38.5%]
Eastern Europe / Russia	37	D 30 [81.1%]	A 7 [18.9%]
Southern Europe	53	D 45 [84.9%]	A 7 [13.2%]
Central Asia	41	D 37 [90.2%]	A 4 [9.7%]
Middle East / Turkey	52	D 49 [94.2%]	A 2 [3.8%]
Eastern / Southeastern Asia	25	C 16 [64.0%]	B 4 [16.0%]
Africa	9	E 6 [66.7%]	A 2 [22.2%]

genotype A patients from Central Europe [n=29] (Table IV) exhibited a median age of 45 years (range 16–62 years) whereas genotype A patients with non Central European origin [n=26] displayed a median age of only 30 years (range 15–67 years) (Fig. 1). Thus, Central European patients with genotype A were found to be significantly older than genotype A patients with a non Central European origin (p=0.011). In contrast, the median age of Central European patients with geno-



Fig. 1. Correlation of median age and origin of birth in patients with HBV genotypes A [n=55] and D [n=188]. Genotype A patients born in Central Europe were found to be significantly older then genotype A patients born in other regions (p=0.011). In contrast, genotype D patients showed no difference in the median age concerning their region of origin. Other genotypes are not depicted because of low prevalences.

whether an "HBV genotype shifting" might have taken place over the last two decades potentially resulting from HBV vaccination programs being installed in Central European countries since the mid-1990s and from the ongoing European and global migration flow. For this purpose, we first assigned all genotyped study patients (n = 276) to our three age groups and the genotype A patients could be assigned as follows: (i) age group < 30 years: 15 patients (16.5% of all genotyped patients < 30 years), (ii) age group 30–45 years: 18 patients (18.0% of all genotyped patients 30–45 years), (iii) age group > 45 years: 22 patients (25.9% of all genotyped patients > 45 years).

We then also compared the frequency of genotypes A and D in patients born in Central and non Central European countries with respect to the assignment to our three age groups (Fig. 2). In Central European patients, genotype A patients (n=29) were assigned as follows: (i) age group <30 years: 3 patients (20.0% of 15 patients), (ii) age group 30–45 years: 11 patients (68.7% of 16 patients), (iii) age group >45 years: 15 patients (71.4% of 21 patients) (Fig. 2, grey bars). In the non Central European genotype A patients (n=26), age dependent distribution was: (i) age group <30 years: 12 patients (15.8% of 76 patients), (ii) age group 30–45 years: 7 patients (8.3% of 84 patients), (iii) age



Fig. 2. Genotype shift in 52 patients born in Central Europe from genotype A to genotype D. Age-dependent decrease of the proportion of HBV genotype A [n = 29] versus increase of the proportion of HBV genotype D [n = 20]. The remaining 3 of the 52 patients had other genotypes and were younger than 30 years. Interestingly, an over proportional amount of Central European genotype A patients (in the range of 70%) was seen in the patients \geq 30 years of age.

group >45 years: 7 patients (11.1% of 63 patients) (data not depicted in Fig. 2).

Conversely to this decline in the proportion of genotype A in Central European patients with decreasing age, genotype D gained importance in patients with decreasing age born in Central Europe as demonstrated by the sharp rise from 28.6% (>45 years) and 31.3% (45–30 years) to 60.0% (<30 years) (Fig. 2, black bars). Beyond that, also other genotypes seem to come up in the age group < 30 years: two male patients with genotype C and one male patient with genotype F were identified in this patient group. Taken together, these data indicate a significant genotype shifting in Central European patients with chronic hepatitis B.

Discussion

We present here the data of our single center analysis on a large cohort of chronic HBV infected patients who presented in 2009 at our Virus Hepatitis Center at the University Hospital Tübingen, Germany.

Importantly, our monocentric Tübingen data first of all reflect the well-documented migration flow into many developed countries in Central Europe and elsewhere, especially coming from high endemic areas for HBV (Robert Koch Institut, 2013a): more than 80% of our patients were identified as foreigners and more than 85% exhibited a background of migration (first plus second generation immigrants). As compared with two other recent German studies (analyzing either 250 patients in the German Ruhr area (2001–2006) (Niederau, 2007) or 1,535 patients with a viral load > 2,000 IU/ml (2004–2007) (Fischer *et al.*, 2012)), the migration background has increased considerably from 63.1% (Fischer *et al.*, 2012) and 67.6% (Niederau, 2007) to our Tübingen study cohort rate of now more than 85% (Table II). Especially the number of immigrants from the former Soviet Union and its satellite states increased remarkably from low levels of 11.2% (Niederau, 2007) and 17.2% (Fischer *et al.*, 2012) to a percentage as high as 37.5% in our study cohort (Table II). Concomitantly, the number of patients with a Turkish background decreased from 34.8% (Niederau, 2007) and 22.4% (Fischer *et al.*, 2012) to 19.3% in our study cohort (Table II).

Our data further imply that in most instances HBV infection has been acquired in the respective native countries of the immigrants. Thus, genotype D, being known as the most frequent genotype worldwide (Norder *et al.*, 2004), was also found to be highly prominent in our Tübingen patients, representing 68.1% of our study cohort (Table III). Genotype A was present in the subgroup with Central European origin in a high percentage (55.8%), while patients born in Eastern or Southeastern Asia mostly exhibited genotypes B or C. In the patients born in Africa, genotype E predominated (Table IV). These findings match similar data being obtained in the respective countries and regions (Norder *et al.*, 2004; Schaefer, 2005).

When correlating the distribution of genotypes A and D with different age groups of our study cohort, an interesting age-dependent shift was observed: genotype A patients born in Central Europe were significantly older than the respective genotype A patients born in other regions (Fig. 1). Additionally, for the whole study group a decrease in the proportion of genotype A patients was observed age-related so that more and more younger patients had to be identified as "non genotype A" patients. This could be referred to the fact, that genotype A was overrepresented in older patients born in Central Europe and thus the genotype A predominated only in the patients born in Central Europe in the age groups of 30 years and older (Fig. 2, grey bars to the right).

An overall decline in HBV prevalence in the last decades and thus specifically also in genotype A prevalence is supposed to be due to the introduction of perioperative HBV diagnostics and the availability of a first vaccine in 1982 which later on led to the introduction of routine HBsAg screening in pregnancy in 1994 in Germany with consecutive active and passive immunization of infants (Mutterschafts-Richtlinien, 2012), and due to the general recommendation for HBV immunization of children in Germany in 1995 (Robert Koch Institut, 2012) (in response to the WHO resolution imposed in 1992).

Our data regarding the median age as well as the proportion of the distinct genotype subgroups provide some evidence for the hypothesis that young Central European patients are less frequently infected with genotype A. Thus, our data indicate that the autochthonous European genotype A infection probably will be displaced over time, while genotype D concurrently will close this gap. In younger Central European patients, a dominance of genotype D already is in place (Fig. 2, black bar to the left). As an obvious cause, this phenomenon seems to be due to (i) European HBV specific measures (diagnostics and vaccinations), sharply cutting down all autochthonous cases including the predominant genotype A, and due to (ii) the spread of imported genotypes other than A, reflecting the opening of Central European societies in an increasingly globalized world.

These data point out that the proportion of genotype A patients in our Tübingen study cohort might be constantly decreasing over time, irrespective of the origin of birth of our study patients. Thus, the proportion of genotype A patients was found to have decreased from a high level in the Central European patients in an above average manner (Fig. 2, grey bars), whereas in the non Central European patients the proportion of genotype A varied only little and remained at low rates (in the range of about 10%).

A similar replacement of the formerly most frequent genotype A by genotypes B and C already can be observed in Northern American countries, there being fueled mainly by the considerable migration inflow from Asian countries (exhibiting strong association with ethnicity), as recently published by Congly *et al.*, (2013). Thus, the global migratory flow may significantly modify also the Central European geographic distribution of HBV genotypes in the near future. Taking into account, that antiviral therapy with pegylated interferon $\alpha 2$ is most promising in patients with genotype A infection (Lin and Kao, 2011; Cornberg *et al.*, 2011; European Association for the Study of the Liver, 2012), the assumed shift of genotypes in Central Europe will possibly influence the proportion of interferon usage in patients with chronic hepatitis B infection.

However, the specific contribution of the diverse routes of HBV transmission for this shifting towards non A genotypes remain unclear. One possible explanation could be that infections with non A genotype hepatitis B viruses of unvaccinated take place preferably in adolescence (due to changing sexual and travel behaviors). A second explanation could be a transmission already in infancy (due to contacts with chronically infected playfellows, e. g. originating from abroad). A third way is the vertical mother to child transmission especially in cases born in Germany with a background of familial migration. In this context, it also has to be noted, that the rate of chronicity of HBV infections decreases with increasing age (World Health Organization, 2009). Thus, it is evident that a consequent and timely immunization of children and adult migrants as well as especially the treatment of highly viremic women in pregnancy (Cornberg et al., 2011; European Association for the Study of the Liver, 2012) is of utmost importance to achieve an assured closing of these routes of HBV transmission. Screening for hepatitis B should be carried out even more consistently, particularly aiming at risk groups such as individuals with migration background, as recommended by the German Standing Committee on Vaccination, STIKO (Robert Koch Institut, 2012). In seronegative and susceptible individuals HBV immunization should be propagated consequently.

Competing Interest

The authors declare that they do not have anything to disclose regarding funding or conflict of interest with respect to this manuscript.

Authors' Contributions

ALB was the treating physician, ALB and CF collected the data. ALB and CPB designed the study, analyzed the research quality and wrote the manuscript. CRW, UML and NPM critically revised the manuscript for important intellectual content. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

Literature

Araujo N.M., R. Waizbort and A. Kay. 2011. Hepatitis B virus infection from an evolutionary point of view: how viral, host, and environmental factors shape genotypes and subgenotypes. *Infect. Genet. Evol.* 11: 1199–1207.

Congly S.E., P. Wong, S.A. Al-Busafi, K. Doucette, S.K. Fung, P. Ghali, K. Fonseca, R.P. Myers, C. Osiowy and C.S. Coffin. 2013. Characterization of hepatitis B virus genotypes and quantitative hepatitis B surface antigen titres in North American tertiary referral liver centres. *Liver Int.* 33: 1363–1369.

Cornberg M., U. Protzer, J. Petersen, H. Wedemeyer, T. Berg, W. Jilg, A. Erhardt, S. Wirth, C. Sarrazin, M.M. Dollinger and others. 2011. Aktualisierung der S3-Leitlinie zur Prophylaxe, Diagnostik und Therapie der Hepatitis-B-Virusinfektion, AWMF-Register-Nr.: 021/011. Z. Gastroenterol. 49: 871–930.

European Association for the Study of the Liver. 2012. EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: Management of chronic hepatitis B virus infection. *J. Hepatol.* 57: 167–185.

Fischer C., S. Mauss E. Zehnter, B. Bokemeyer, R. Heyne and D. Hüppe. 2012. Epidemiology and clinical characteristics of patients with chronic hepatitis B (CHB) in Germany – Results of a nationwide cross-sectional study. *Z. Gastroenterol.* 50: 22–29.

Flink H.J., M. van Zonneveld, B.E. Hansen, R.A. de Man, S.W. Schalm and H.L. Janssen. 2006. Treatment with Peg-interferon alpha-2b for HBeAg-positive chronic hepatitis B: HBsAg loss is associated with HBV genotype. *Am. J. Gastroenterol.* 101: 297–303. Guirgis B.S., R.O. Abbas and H.M. Azzazy. 2010. Hepatitis B virus genotyping: current methods and clinical implications. *Int. J. Infect. Dis.* 14: e941–953.

Lin C.L. and J.H. Kao. 2011. The clinical implications of hepatitis B virus genotype: Recent advances. *J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol.* 26s1: 123–130.

Mutterschafts-Richtlinien. 2012. Richtlinien des Bundesausschusses der Ärzte und Krankenkassen über die ärztliche Betreuung während der Schwangerschaft und nach der Entbindung. *Bundesanzeiger*. http://www.g-ba.de/downloads/62-492-665/Mu-RL_2012-10-18.pdf. Accessed 11 Jan 2013.

Niederau C. 2007. Epidemiologie der Hepatitis-B-Virusinfektionen in Deutschland. *Med. Klin.* 102: 351–357.

Norder H., A.M. Couroucé, P. Coursaget, J.M. Echevarria, S.D. Lee, I.K. Mushahwar, B.H. Robertson, S. Locarnini and L.O. Magnius. 2004. Genetic diversity of Hepatitis B virus strains derived worldwide: genotypes, subgenotypes, and HBsAg subtypes. *Intervirology* 47: 289–309.

Robert Koch Institut (RKI). 2012. Mitteilung der Ständigen Impfkommission am Robert Koch Institut (RKI). Empfehlungen der Ständigen Impfkommission (STIKO) am Robert Koch Institut, Stand Juli 2012. *Epidemiol. Bulletin* 30: 283–310.

Robert Koch Institut (RKI). 2013a. Virushepatitis B und D im Jahr 2012. *Epidemiol. Bulletin* 29: 259–269.

Robert Koch Institut (RKI). 2013b. Impfquoten bei der Schuleingangsuntersuchung in Deutschland 2011. *Epidemiol. Bulletin* 16: 129–133.

Schaefer S. 2005. Hepatitis B virus: significance of genotypes. *J. Viral. Hepatitis* 12: 111–124.

Thierfelder W., W. Hellenbrand, H. Meisel, E. Schreier and R. Dortschy. 2001. Prevalence of markers for hepatitis A, B and C in the German population. Results of the German National Health Interview and Examination Survey 1998. *Eur. J. Epidemiol.* 17: 429–435.

World Health Organization (WHO). 2009. Weekly epidemiological record No. 40. 84:405–20. http://www.who.int/wer/2009/ wer8440.pdf

ORIGINAL PAPER

Species-Specific Identification of Human Adenoviruses in Sewage

MAGDALENA WIECZOREK*, ARLETA KRZYSZTOSZEK and AGNIESZKA WITEK

National Institute of Public Health, National Institute of Hygiene Department of Virology, Warsaw, Poland

Submitted 21 August 2014, revised 10 December 2014, accepted 23 December 2014

Abstract

Human adenovirus (HAdV) diversity in sewage was assessed by species-specific molecular methods. Samples of raw sewage were collected in 14 sewage disposal systems from January to December 2011, in Poland. HAdVs were detected in 92.1% of the analysed sewage samples and was significantly higher at cities of over 100 000 inhabitants. HAdV DNA was detected in sewage during all seasons. The most abundant species identified were HAdV-F (average 89.6%) and -A (average 19.6%), which are associated with intestine infections. Adenoviruses from B species were not detected. The result of the present study demonstrate that human adenoviruses are consistently present in sewage in Poland, demonstrating the importance of an adequate treatment before the disposal in the environment. Multiple HAdV species identified in raw sewage provide new information about HAdV circulation in the Polish population.

Key words: adenoviruses' detection, sewage, species-specific identification

Introduction

Human adenoviruses (HAdVs) are members of the Adenoviridae family, group of medium-sized viruses characterized by a nonenveloped icosahedral nucleocapsid and a double stranded DNA genome. The Adenoviridae family consists of five genera, of which the genus Mastadenovirus includes human viruses classified into 57 serotypes clustered into 7 subgroups (A-G). Human adenoviruses have different organ tropisms, causing a wide variety of clinical manifestations including respiratory tract infections, acute conjunctivitis, cystitis, gastroenteritis and systemic infections in immunocompromised patients. Subgroup A, F and G species primarily infect the gastroenteric tract, but only types 40 and 41 (subgroup F) have been strongly associated with gastroenteritis. Enteric adenoviruses multiply in the gastrointestinal tract, and are excreted in large numbers in the faeces of infected persons (even more than 10⁸ copies/g of stool). The main source of adenoviruses in the environment is human faecal matter. Viruses cannot replicate outside their host's tissues and therefore cannot multiply in the environment; however, they can survive in the environment for extended periods of time and have good tolerance for changing environmental conditions. HAdVs are extremely common in wastewater throughout the year, with

concentrations between 10³ and 10⁷ genome copies/L reported in municipal wastewater from different geographical areas (Katayama *et al.*, 2008; Fong *et al.*, 2010; Kishida *et al.*, 2012; Rodriguez *et al.*, 2013;). In seawater, the enteric adenoviruses have been shown to be substantially more stable than either polio 1 or hepatitis A virus (Enriquez and Gerba, 1995). Many studies have suggested that HAdV is a good candidate as a fecal pollution indicator because of its known stability and persistence in aquatic environments compared to other enteric viruses (Pina *et al.*, 1998; Hundesa *et al.*, 2006; Albinana-Gimenez *et al.*, 2009; Fong *et al.*, 2010; Hewitt *et al.*, 2013).

During the last years, more attention has been focused on the sewage virological quality, the risk of virus-associated waterborne illness, the need for routine monitoring viral contamination and the environmental surveillance through the analysis of sewage. The presence of enteric viruses in sewage and hence in environmental surface waters reflects the infectious status of the population and constitutes a public health risk. The aim of this study was species-specific identification of human adenoviruses in sewage from Poland. Sewage samples from 14 sewage disposal systems in Poland (located in 13 towns) were examined for the presence of adenoviruses by molecular methods. Predominant adenovirus species in sewage were determined.

^{*} Corresponding author: M. Wieczorek, National Institute of Public Health, National Institute of Hygiene, Department of Virology, Warsaw, Poland; e-mail: mrechnio@pzh.gov.pl

Experimental

Materials and Methods

Sewage samples. Samples of raw sewage were collected in 14 sewage disposal systems from January to December 2011, one sample a month. A total of 163 sewage samples were processed according to the protocol described earlier (Zurbriggen *et al.*, 2008). To describe the process briefly, AlCl₃ (final concentration, 0.5 mM) was added to 500 ml of sewage sample, and the pH was adjusted to 3.5. Following the addition of 250 µl of a SiO₂ slurry, the samples were stirred for 30 min., followed by centrifugation at room temperature and $1500 \times g$ for 5 min. to pellet the SiO₂. The virus was recovered by rocking the pellet for 20 min. with 3 ml of 50 mM glycine (pH 9.5) containing 3% (wt/vol) beef extract. After centrifugation for 5 min. at 4°C and $1500 \times g$, the concentrates were used to DNA extraction.

DNA extraction and PCR. Viral DNA was extracted from 100 µl of concentrated sewage using spin columns (QIAamp DNA stool kit - Qiagen) following the manufacturer's instructions. PCR was carried out using human adenovirus group-specific primers complementary to regions of the hexon gene (ADV-F, ADV-R) and HAdV species-specific primers (Table I). PCR amplification was performed in 25 µl volumes containing 23 µl of reaction mixture (Platinum PCR SuperMix with additions of 200 nM of each primer) and 2 µl of DNA extract. Amplification with groupspecific starters started with an initial denaturation at 94°C for 5 min., followed by 30 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 30 s, annealing at 60°C for 30 s, extension at 72°C for 30 s, and final extension at 72°C for 5 min. Reaction mixtures were then held at 4°C. Amplification with species-specific starters started with an initial denaturation at 94°C for 5 min., followed by 30 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 60 s, annealing at 56°C for 60 s, extension at 72°C for 120 s., and final extension at 72°C for 5 min. Reaction mixtures were then held at 4°C. Amplification products were analysed in 1% agarose gels, GelRed-stained and viewed with the Molecular Imager Gel Doc system (BioRad Laboratories Inc.).

Statistical analysis. To identify statistical significance, a Student's *t* test analysis was performed online (http://www.physics.csbsju.edu/stats/). Results with p values of less than 0.05 were considered significant.

Results

Sewage samples were collected each month from each sampling site. In total, 163 samples of raw sewage were investigated by molecular methods. Out of the 163 samples analysed, 150 were positive for human adenoviruses using HAdV group-specific primers (92.1%). The percentage of PCR-positive samples in different sampling months was 76.9% (October) to 100% (February, March, June, July, August, November) (Fig. 1). The percentage of PCR-positive samples at the different sampling sites range between 75% and 100% and was significantly higher at cities of over 100 000 inhabitants (p = 0.027) (Fig. 2).

A total of 163 sewage samples were examined for the presence of A, B, C, D, E and F species of human adenoviruses by molecular methods using species-specific primers. Adenoviruses from species A were found in 32 specimens (19.6%). The percentage of positive samples in different sampling months was 7.1% (June, July, September) to 57.1% (March) (Fig. 1), with the highest

	Table I				
Oligonucleotide	primers	used in	this	study	y.

Target	Name	Sequence (5'→3')	Amplicon size (bp)	References
Human adenovirus	ADV-F	GCCACGGTGGGGTTTCTAAACTT	131	Gunson <i>et al.</i> , 2009
	ADV-R	GCCCCAGTGGTCTTACATGCACATC		
HAdV species A	AdA1	GCTGAAGAAMCWGAAGAAAATGA	1444-1537	Xu et al., 2000
	AdA2	CRTTTGGTCTAGGGTAAGCAC		
HAdV species B	AdB1	TSTACCCYTATGAAGATGAAAGC	670-772	Xu et al., 2000
	AdB2	GGATAAGCTGTAGTRCTKGGCAT		
HAdV species C	AdC1	TATTCAGCATCACCTCCTTTCC	1988-2000	Xu et al., 2000
	AdC2	AAGCTATGTGGTGGTGGGGC		
HAdV species D	AdD1	GATGTCAAATTCCTGGTCCAC	1205-1221	Xu et al., 2000
	AdD2	TACCCGTGCTGGTGTAAAAATC		
HAdV species E	AdE1	TCCCTACGATGCAGACAACG	967	Xu et al., 2000
	AdE2	AGTGCCATCTATGCTATCTCC		
HAdV species F	AdF1	ACTTAATGCTGACACGGGCAC	541-586	Xu et al., 2000
	AdF2	TAATGTTTGTGTTACTCCGCTC		



Fig. 1. Adenovirus positive sewage samples depending on season.

detection rate in the winter and early spring. The percentage of samples positive at the different sampling sites ranged between 0% and 58.3% and was higher at cities of over 100 000 inhabitants (not significantly different). Adenoviruses from B species were not detected in sewage. Adenoviruses from species C were found in 19 specimens (11.6%). The percentage of positive samples in different sampling months was 0% (April, May, September, October) to 50.0% (March) (Fig. 1). The percentage of samples positive at the different sampling sites ranged between 0% and 33.3% and was higher at cities of over 100 000 inhabitants, this difference is not significant. Adenoviruses from species D



Fig. 2. Percentage of adenovirus positive sewage samples at cities with a population over and below 100 000 inhabitants. The asterisk indicates a statistically significant difference (p < 0.05).

were found in 18 specimens (11.0%). The percentage of positive samples in different sampling months was 0% (January, February, August, October) to 28.6% (May) (Fig. 1). The percentage of samples positive at the different sampling sites ranged between 0% and 37.5% and was higher at cities of over 100 000 inhabitants (not significantly different). Adenoviruses from species E were found only in two specimens (1.2%) collected in August and December from two different cities. Adenoviruses from species F were the most prominent species detected in sewage, they were found in 146 specimens (89.6%). The percentage of positive samples in different sampling months was 78.6% (September) to 100% (February, April) (Fig. 1). The percentage of samples positive at the different sampling sites ranged between 50% and 100% and was significantly higher at cities of over 100 000 inhabitants (p = 0.017) (Fig. 2).

Discussion

Adenoviruses have been detected in sewage worldwide. Recent metagenomic studies have shown that multiple types of viruses can be found in raw sewage (Cantalupo *et al.*, 2011; Ng *et al.*, 2012). In this study, sewage samples were used to detect of diversity of HAdVs in wastewater. Samples of sewage were collected from several locations around Poland. Samples were evaluated by PCR assay for the presence of human adenoviruses. Our investigation confirmed that sewage is a rich source of adenoviruses. HAdVs were detected in 92.1% of the analysed sewage samples and was significantly higher at cities of over 100 000 inhabitants.



Fig. 3. Proportion of adenovirus positive and negative samples depending on sampling site (names of cities with population over 100 000 are underlined).

Our results are in agreement with Puig *et al.* (1994), reporting detection of HAdVs in 100% of sewage. In other studies, HAdVs were detected in 56 and 20% of sewage and treated effluent samples, respectively (Pusch *et al.*, 2005). Katayama *et al.* (2008) detected HAdVs in 100 and 99% sewage and treated effluent, respectively. Adenoviruses were detected in sewage during all seasons. Adenovirus infections have been observed to occur throughout the year with little or no seasonal variation in shedding. After infection, HAdV excretion by the host can last from months to years (Jiang, 2006) and the consequent lack of a seasonal pattern for this viruses in sewage has been confirmed by several studies (Jiang, 2006; Katayama *et al.*, 2008).

All samples were subjected to species-specific PCR for detection human adenovirus species A, B, C, D, E, and F. Species F adenoviruses mainly, but also A, C, D, G cause diseases of intestine. HAdV-A was identified as the etiologic agent of a diarrhea outbreak in a hematology hospital ward in London (Jalal *et al.*, 2005). Recently, HAdV-D and -C were detected in faeces of children with diarrhea in Bangladesh, Kenya and Brazil (Jarecki-Khan *et al.*, 1993; Filho *et al.*, 2007; Magwalivha

et al., 2010). In this study, species F was identified as the predominant in sewage (89.6%), followed by species A, C, D and E. We detected all species of human adenoviruses associated with intestine infections. Seasonal differences in detection were observed for species A, C (peak in March) and D (peak in May). Probability of detection of species F in sewage was determined by population size. Adenoviruses from species F were detected in 99% samples at cites over 100 000 inhabitants. This trends agrees with results from other environmental studies. Barrella et al. (2009) detected the presence of human adenovirus from species F in 82% of sewage samples. Fong et al. (2010) isolated adenoviruses from species F (63%), A (29%), B (3%) and C (3%) from raw sewage and primary effluents. Santos et al. (2004) isolated adenoviruses 40 and 41 (species F) from 62 of 69 sewage and surface water samples collected in San Paulo, Brazil, over a 3-year period. In South Africa, species F, D and C (serotype 2) were isolated from treated drinking water and river water, human adenovirus species D isolates were predominant in treated drinking water (van Heerden et al., 2005). Adenovirus species F has been identified as one of the most prevalent

viruses globally in the etiology of childhood gastroenteritis. The HAdV serotypes 40 and 41 (species F) have long been recognized as the main etiological agents of 1-20% of acute viral gastroenteritis in children (Cruz et al., 1990; Jothikumar et al., 2005; Shimizu et al., 2007). Shimizu et al. state that 50% of all adenoviruses found in stool specimens are types 40 and 41 (species F). HAdV-40 is known to be widespread in the European population, where it can cause outbreaks of gastroenteritis, mostly in children during winter. After infection, HAdV types 40 and 41 can cause mortalities as much as 50% in immunocompromised individuals (Echavarria, 2008). Considering that these viruses are shed for extended periods in faeces, urine, and respiratory secretions of infected persons (Jiang et al., 2006), their high prevalence in this study suggests a high incidence of species F infections in the host population. Several authors have suggested that the enteric serotypes 40 and 41 (genus F) dominate overall HAdV serotypes in sewage. Although some recent studies have demonstrated (Sinbanda and Okoh, 2012; Bibby and Peccia, 2013) that HAdV-C were more frequent detected in sewage and environmental samples than HAdV-F. In the present work HAdV-C were detected in 11.6 % of the sewage samples, but study results differed depending on sampling site (from 0 to 33%) and sampling month (from 0 to 50%). Bibby and Peccia (2013) identified species C in 78% of sewage samples. These results do not seem to be divergent taking under consideration that Bibby and Peccia collected ten samples in winter months from five wastewater treatment plants, served population ranging from 100 000 to 1 000 000 people.

In the present study, human adenoviruses in sewage were detected by direct nucleic acid amplification from sewage concentrates by PCR. A number of studies have demonstrated that PCR is more rapid and sensitive than cell culture for adenovirus detection and speciesspecific identification by PCR is a popular method used to conduct adenovirus characterization (Xu *et al.*, 2000). Nevertheless serotyping of adenoviruses on the basis of sequencing of PCR products is potentially more informative. Methods used for the identification of human adenoviruses in raw sewage have many limitations, mainly due to the nature of the samples examined. Raw sewage usually contains organic compounds at high concentrations, which may inhibit PCR reaction.

In conclusion, this research demonstrates that human adenoviruses are consistently present in sewage in Poland. Human adenovirus species F was the most prominent adenovirus species detected in sewage, but molecular analyses indicated the presence of additional adenovirus species. HAdV species A, C, D and E were found in sewage samples, demonstrating the occurrence of multiple HAdV species in sewage. The presence of adenovirus species in sewage may represent a public health risk particularly taking in account immunocompromised individuals. Raw wastewater represent a significant source of pathogens that has a potential to contaminate aquatic environments and very important is adequate treatment before the disposal in the environment.

Acknowledgments

This research was undertaken as part of 14/EM.1/2014. The authors thank Tobiasz Wieczorek for his help with the figures.

Literature

Albinana-Gimenez N., M.P. Miagostovich, B. Calgua, J.M. Huguet, L. Matia and R. Girones. 2009. Analysis of adenoviruses and polyomaviruses quantified by qPCR as indicators of water quality in source and drinking-water treatment plants. *Water Res.* 43: 2011–2019.

Barrella K.M., P. Garrafa, T.A. Monezi, C.M. Harsi, C. Salvi, P.A. Violante and D.U. Mehnert. 2009. Longitudinal study on occurrence of adenoviruses and hepatitis A virus in raw domestic sewage in the city of Limeira, Sao Paulo. *Braz. J. Microbiol.* 40: 102–107.

Bibby K. and J. Peccia. 2013. Prevalence of respiratory adenovirus species B and C in sewage sludge. *Environ. Sci. Process Impacts.* 15(2): 336–338

Cantalupo P.G, B. Calgua, G. Zhao, A. Hundesa, A.D. Wier, J.P. Katz, M. Grabe, R.W. Hendrix, R. Girones, D. Wang and others. 2011. Raw sewage harbors diverse viral populations. *MBio.* 2(5): e00180–11

Cruz J.R., P. Caceres, F. Cano, J. Flores, A. Bartlett and B. Torun. 1990. Adenovirus types 40 and 41 and rotaviruses associated with diarrhea in children from Guatemala. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 28: 1780–1784.

Echavarria M. 2008. Adenoviruses in immunocompromised hosts. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.* 21: 704–715.

Enriquez C.E. and C.P. Gerba. 1995. Concentration of enteric adenovirus 40 from tap, sea and waste water. *Water Res.* 29: 2554–2560. Filho E.P., N.R. da Costa Faria, A.M. Fialho, R.S. de Assis, M.M. Almeida, M. Rocha, M. Galvao, F.B. dos Santos, M.L. Barreto and J.P. Leite. 2007. Adenoviruses associated with acute gastroenteritis in hospitalized and community children up to 5 years old in Rio de Janeiro and Salvador, Brazil. *J. Med. Microbiol.* 56: 313–319. Fong T.T., M.S. Phanikumar, I. Xagoraraki and J.B. Rose. 2010. Quantitive detection of human adenoviruses in wastewater and combined sewer overflows influencing a Michigan river. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 76: 715–723.

Gunson R.N., A.R. Maclean, S.J. Shepherd and W.F. Carman. 2009. Simultaneous detection and quantitation of cytomegalovirus, Epstein-Barr virus, and adenovirus by use of real-time PCR and pooled standards. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 47: 765–770.

Hewitt J., G.E. Greening, M. Leonard and G.D. Lewis. 2013. Evaluation of human adenovirus and human polyomavirus as indicators of human sewage contamination in the aquatic environment. *Water Res.* 47: 6750–6761.

Hundesa A., C. Maluquer, S. Biofill Mas, N.A. Gimenez and R. Girones. 2006 Idendification of human and animal adenoviruses and polyomaviruses for determination of sources of fecal contamination in the environment. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 72: 7886–7893. Jalal H., D.F. Bibby, J.W. Tang, J. Bennett, C. Kyriakou, K. Peggs, D. Cubitt, N.S. Brink, K.N. Ward and R.S. Tedder. 2005. First reported outbreak of diarrhea due to adenovirus infection in a hematology init for adults. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 43: 2575–2580.

Jarecki-Khan K., S.R. Tzipori and L.E. Unicomb. 1993. Enteric adenovirus infection among infants with diarrhea in rural Bangladesh. J. Clin. Microbiol. 31: 484–489.

Jiang S.C. 2006 Human adenoviruses in water: occurrence and health implications, a critical review. *Environmental Science and Technology* 40: 7132–7140.

Jothikumar N, T.L. Cromeans, V.R. Hill, X. Lu, M.D. Sobsev and D.D. Erdman. 2005. Quantitative real-time PCR assays for detection of human adenoviruses and identification of serotypes 40 and 41. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71: 3131–3136.

Katayama H., E. Haramoto, K. Oguma, H. Yamashita, A. Tajima, H. Nakajima and S. Ohgaki. 2008: One-year monthly quantitative survey of noroviruses, enteroviruses, and adenoviruses in wastewater collected from six plants in Japan. *Water Res.* 42: 1441–1448. Kishida N., H. Morita, E. Haramoto, M. Asami and M. Akiba. 2012. One-year weekly survey of noroviruses and enteric adenoviruses in the Tone River water in Tokyo metropolitan area. *Japan. Water Res.* 46: 2905–2910.

Magwalivha M., M. Wolfaardt, N.M. Kiulia, W.B. van Zyl, J.M. Mwenda and M.B. Taylor. 2010. High prevalence of species D human adenoviruses in fecal specimens from Urban Kenyan children with diarrhea. *J. Med. Virol.* 82: 77–84.

Ng T.F., R. Marine, C. Wang, P. Simmonds, B. Kapusinszky, L. Bodhidatta, B.S. Oderinde, K.E. Wommack and E. Delwart. 2012. High variety of known and new RNA and DNA viruses of diverse origins in untreated sewage. *J. Virol.* 86: 12161–12175.

Pina S., M. Puig, F. Lucena, J. Jofre and R. Girones. 1998. Viral pollution in the envir onment and in shellfish: human adenovirus detection by PCR as an index of human viruses. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 64: 3376–3382.

Puig M., J. Jofre, F. Lucena, A. Allard, G. Wadell and R. Girones. 1994. Detection of adenoviruses and enteroviruses in polluted waters by nested PCR amplification. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 60: 2963–2970.

Pusch D., D.Y. Oh, S. Wolf, R. Dumke, U. Schroter-Bobsin, M. Hohne, I. Roske and E. Schreier. 2005. Detection of enteric viruses and bacterial indicators in German environmental waters. *Arch. Virol.* 150: 929–947.

Rodríguez R.A., P.M. Polston, M.J. Wu, J. Wu and M.D. Sobsey. 2013. An improved infectivity assay combining cell culture with real-time PCR for rapid quantification of human adenoviruses 41 and semi-quantification of human adenovirus in sewage. *Water Res.* 47: 3183–3191.

Santos F.M., M.J. Vieira, P. Garrafa, T.A. Monezi, V.H. Pellizari, C.M. Harsi and D.U. Mehnert. 2004. Discrimination of adenovirus types circulating in urban sewage and surface polluted waters in Sao Paulo city, Brazil. *Water Sci. Technol.* 4: 79–85.

Sibanda T. and A.I. Okoh. 2012. Assessment of the incidence of enteric adenovirus species and serotypes in surface waters in the eastern cape province of South Africa: Tyume River as a case study. *The Scientific World Journal Article ID 949216*

Shimizu H., T.G. Phan, S. Nishimura, S. Okitsu, N. Maneekarn and H. Ushijima. 2007. An outbreak of adenovirus serotype 41 infection in infants and children with acute gastroenteritis in Maizuru City, Japan. *Infect. Genet. Evol.* 7: 279–284.

Van Heerden J., M.M. Ehlers, A. Heim and W.O. Grabow. 2005. Prevalence, quantification and typing of adenoviruses detected in river and treated drinking water in South Africa. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* 99: 234–242.

Xu W., M.C. McDonough and D.D. Erdman. 2000. Species-specific identification of human adenoviruses by a multiplex PCR assay. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 38: 4114-4120

Zurbriggen S., K. Tobler, C. Abril, S. Diedrich, M. Ackermann, M.A. Pallansch and A. Metzler. 2008. Isolation of sabin-like polioviruses from wastewater in a country using inactivated polio vaccine. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 74: 5608–5614. ORIGINAL PAPER

Effect of DNA Extraction Methods on the Apparent Structure of Yak Rumen Microbial Communities as Revealed by 16S rDNA Sequencing

YA-BING CHEN¹, DAO-LIANG LAN^{2*}, CHENG TANG¹, XIAO-NONG YANG¹ and JIAN LI²

¹College of Life Science and Technology, Southwest University for Nationalities, Chengdu, Sichuan, PR China ²Institute of Qinghai-Tibetan Plateau, Southwest University for Nationalities, Chengdu, Sichuan, PR China

Submitted 27 July 2014, reviewed 27 November 2014, accepted 27 November 2014

Abstract

To more efficiently identify the microbial community of the yak rumen, the standardization of DNA extraction is key to ensure fidelity while studying environmental microbial communities. In this study, we systematically compared the efficiency of several extraction methods based on DNA yield, purity, and 16S rDNA sequencing to determine the optimal DNA extraction methods whose DNA products reflect complete bacterial communities. The results indicate that method 6 (hexadecyltrimethylammomium bromide-lysozyme-physical lysis by bead beating) is recommended for the DNA isolation of the rumen microbial community due to its high yield, operational taxonomic unit, bacterial diversity, and excellent cell-breaking capability. The results also indicate that the bead-beating step is necessary to effectively break down the cell walls of all of the microbes, especially Gram-positive bacteria. Another aim of this study was to preliminarily analyze the bacterial community *via* 16S rDNA sequencing. The microbial community spanned approximately 21 phyla, 35 classes, 75 families, and 112 genera. A comparative analysis showed some variations in the microbial community between yaks and cattle that may be attributed to diet and environmental differences. Interestingly, numerous uncultured or unclassified bacteria were found in yak rumen, suggesting that further research is required to determine the specific functional and ecological roles of these bacteria in yak rumen. In summary, the investigation of the optimal DNA extraction methods and the preliminary evaluation of the bacterial community composition of yak rumen support further identification of the specificity of the rumen microbial community in yak and the discovery of distinct gene resources.

Key words: 16S rDNA sequencing, bacterial community, comparative analysis, DNA extraction methods, yak rumen

Introduction

As the first chamber of the ruminant stomach, the rumen contains abundant symbiotic microbes that perform important functions in the digestion of complex cellulolytic biomass and that supply nutrients to the host in the form of short-chain fatty acids and microbial proteins. Rumen microbes have been recently extensively studied due to their association with environmentally and economically important traits, such as feed conversion efficiency (Guan *et al.*, 2008; Petri *et al.*, 2013), methane production (Zhou *et al.*, 2009), and the discovery of microbes or enzymes that facilitate the fermentation of biomass for biofuel production.

Rumen microbial community could be studied by culture-based or some molecular techniques (DGGE and ribosomal RNA clone libraries). Given the low sequencing depth of these approaches, previous community analyses represent a mere snapshot of the diverse community (Bibby *et al.*, 2010; Fouts *et al.*, 2012; Zhang *et al.*, 2012). With the advent of next-

generation sequencing technologies, conducting indepth sequencing on samples that are derived from any environment of choice, including the complex rumen microbial community at a deeper level than previously performed is feasible (Bergmann et al., 2010; Cuív et al., 2011; McOrist et al., 2002). Moreover, this technique is an effective tool for analyzing the bacterial community structure based on detailed taxonomic information. Notably, however, extracting DNA with a sufficient yield and high quality is a prerequisite to fully identify the members of the bacterial community with fidelity. Several studies reported that DNA extraction methods significantly impact the microbial community in samples from different habitats, including the rumen (Bergmann et al., 2010; Cuív et al., 2011; McOrist et al., 2002;Yu and Morrison 2004; Guo and Zhang, 2013). To enable a direct comparison of the rumen community structure from different individual samples, standardizing DNA extraction methods is crucial. Commercial DNA extraction kits for rumen content are currently unavailable, but kits that are designed for other samples

^{*} Corresponding author: Dao-Liang Lan, Institute of Qinghai-Tibetan Plateau, Southwest University for Nationalities, Chengdu, Sichuan, PR China; e-mail: landaoliang@163.com

are often used. Thus, the effectiveness of these cross-use kits should also be evaluated. Recently, several studies have evaluated DNA extraction methods for rumen content samples (Henderson *et al.*, 2013; Villegas-Rivera *et al.*, 2013). Here, we want to systematically compare the effectiveness of a variety of microbial DNA extraction methods for rumen based on the integrity, yield, purity, and sequencing results of extracted DNA.

Given the variation in the diet and inhabiting environment, different kinds of ruminants could harbor a distinct population of rumen microbes. Yak (Bos grunniens) lives exclusively on the Qinghai-Tibetan Plateau, China, at an average height of 3000 masl in a full-grazing style with coarse grasses as the only food due to poor living conditions (Qiu et al., 2012). As a result, special microbe species may exist in the yak rumen compared to those of other ruminants in plains. Moreover, with the development of modern breeding technologies and the abuse of antibiotics, the rumen microbial community has been subjected to change. Therefore, yaks in native areas (i.e., untouched by these modern advances) have a relatively complete and unbroken microbial community (An et al., 2005; Huang et al., 2012). Therefore, yaks can be considered an ideal animal model to study the microbial community and discover new microbes or valuable genes. For yaks, abundant humic substances and silt exist in the rumen, making DNA extraction difficult and maybe influencing subsequent sequencing. In the light of these aspects, this study aimed at selecting a method for DNA extraction from the yak rumen and preliminary analysis of the basic bacterial community structure in the yak rumen.

Experimental

Materials and Methods

Ethics statement and sample collection. Yaks were supplied by the Hongyuan Yak Breeding Farm (N32°47′35.50′ latitude, E102°32′34.32′ longitude, average 3600 masl), Sichuan, China. The experimental procedures and the collection of rumen samples that were used for this study were approved according to the animal care and use of laboratory animals of the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of the Southwest University for Nationalities. Samples of the rumen contents were collected immediately after death and transported in an airtight container full of dry ice to the laboratory within 30 min. Then, the samples were stored at -80° C.

Acquisition of microbial pellets. One gram of rumen content from each yak was mixed to form a sample pool (total amount 3.0 g). For DNA extraction, 2.0 g of rumen content was thawed on ice and transferred to a 50-ml tube. A 20-ml portion of PBS buffer was added

to the tube to wash the rumen content, and the mixture was vortexed thoroughly for 2 min. After centrifugation (2 min, 200 g), the supernatant was collected. The samples were washed 3 times, and the total mixed supernatant was then centrifuged (2 min, 12,000 g) to obtain microbial pellets for DNA extraction.

Extraction of DNA from the rumen content. Based on the existing DNA extraction methods that were designed for other samples and on the characteristics of the yak rumen (Nettmann *et al.*, 2008; Willner *et al.*, 2012), we summarized and improved several extraction methods and further compared their DNA extraction efficiency. The specific parameters of every method are listed in Table I.

Table I Parameters of 10 improved DNA extraction methods

		DNA extraction methods								
Parameter	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
CTAB ^a	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	-	-	-
SDS ^b	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
Proteinase K ^c	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
Lysozyme ^d	+	+	+	-	-	-	+	+	+	-
Freeze-thaw	-	+	-	-	+	-	-	+	-	-
Bead beating	-	_	+	-	-	+	-	-	+	-
Silica column	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	+

a: Treatment with 5% CTAB (w/v).

b: Treatment with 1% SDS (w/v).

c: Treatment with 0.3 mg/ml proteinase K.

d: Treatment with 0.3 mg/ml lysozyme.

Method 1 (CTAB-SDS-Lysozyme):Total genomic DNA was isolated by the method of Nettmann, *et al.* (2008) which includes an enzymatic cell lysis with lysozyme and two chemical lysis with SDS and CTAB as detergent, respectively. The DNA was purified with chloroform-isoamyl alcohol, precipitated with isopropanol and dissolved in 30 μ l of nuclease-free water.

Method 2 (CTAB-SDS-Lysozyme- physical lysis by freeze-thaw): According to the protocol 1, there exists some modification: after the CTAB solution was added to cell suspension, three cycles of freezing in -80°C refrigerator for 10 min. and heating in a water bath at 65°C was performed until the samples was completely thawed.

Method 3 (CTAB-SDS-Lysozyme- physical lysis by bead-beating): Referring to method 1, there are some changes in method 3, after treating the cell suspension with lysozyme (0.3 mg/mL), 100 mg of zirconium-silica beads (0.1 mm diameter) was added to the mixture. Next, the mixture was vortexed thoroughly for 10 min.

Method 4 (CTAB-Lysozyme): For chemical cell lysis by CTAB and enzymatic lysis by lysozyme, the DNA isolation protocol of Nettmann, *et al.* (2008) was used. Method 5 (CTAB-Lysozyme- physical lysis by freezethaw): The protocol combined the chemical enzymatic cell lysis and physical lysis by freeze-thaw, referring to methods 2 and 4, the specific process was designed.

Method 6 (CTAB-Lysozyme- physical lysis by beadbeating): The protocol combined the chemical enzymatic cell lysis and physical lysis by beads, referring to methods 3 and 4, the specific process was designed.

Method 7 (SDS-lysozyme): Firstly, the cell pellet was lysed with lysozyme (0.3 mg/mL), the samples were incubated at 37°C for 60 min., followed by an chemical cell lysis using SDS an detergent.

Method 8 (SDS-lysozyme- physical lysis by freezethaw): For protocol 8, the DNA was obtained by combined freeze-thaw lysis and chemical cell lysis (refer to methods 2 and 7).

Method 9 (SDS-lysozyme-physical lysis by beadbeating): For protocol 9, the DNA was obtained by combined bead-beating lysis and chemical cell lysis (refer to methods 3 and 7).

Method 10 (DNA Extraction Kit): The procedure was performed according to the instructions of QIAamp DNA Stool Extraction Kit (Qiagen, Germany).

Determination of the DNA yield, purity, and fragment distribution. The DNA yields of the different methods were calculated using the NanoDrop ND-3300 spectrometer. The purity of the extracted DNA was assessed via the values of OD260/OD280 and OD260/ OD230. The size of the isolated DNA fragments was determined by agarose gel electrophoresis using the λ -Hind III Marker as a reference.

PCR amplification for pyrosequencing. The V3 to V4 regions of 16S rDNA genes from bacteria were amplified using the bar-coded primer set of 338F (5'-ACTCCTACGGGAGGCAGCA-3') and 806R (5'-GGACTACHVGGGTWTCTAAT-3'). The PCR products were examined on an agarose gel, and the DNA bands were excised and purified. In addition, the concentration and qualities of the DNA were determined using the TBS-380 fluorophotometer. DNA pool was prepared by mixing together equal quantities of DNA samples of three DNA samples per treatment and then sent to BGI (Shenzhen, China) for sequencing on the Illumina MiSeq PE300 platform (Illumina, USA).

Sequence processing. Prior to taxonomic analysis, the DNA sequences were subjected to the following filtering steps: (1) sequences containing windows of 50 consecutive base pairs with an average quality score of less than 20 were truncated at the start of the low-quality region; (2) pair-end reads were combined into one sequence, and the length of overlap was longer than 10 bp; and (3) the mismatch rate for the overlap region of assembled sequences was less than 0.2; otherwise, the sequences were removed. Furthermore, those sequences with a 97% identity cutoff were labeled as an operational taxonomic unit (OTU). After the above filtering, RDP (Ribosomal Database Project) Classifier was used to assign the sequences to different taxonomy levels at a bootstrap cutoff of 30%. The pyrosequencing reads were then aligned using Infernal based on the bacterial alignment model in the Align module of RDP. By applying Complete Linkage Clustering, the sequences in each sample were assigned to phylotype clusters of 97% identity. Based on these clusters, a Rarefaction curve (Colwell and Coddington, 1994; Schloss and Handelsman, 2005), ACE richness estimations, and Shannon diversities (Gotelli, 2002) were generated using RDP software.

Results

Extraction efficiency, purity, and integrity. The length of all of the fragments appeared to be at about 20 kb. The yield and the OD260/OD280 ratio are shown in Table II. Methods 3 and 6, which included a bead-beating step, produced highest yield and purest DNA compared to the other protocols, suggesting that bead beating is necessary in rumen DNA extraction. Methods 7, 8, and 9, which did not use CTAB (hexadecyltrimethylammomium bromide) as a detergent to disrupt the cell and yielded low DNA, demonstrating that the chemical lysis of CTAB is also required for DNA extraction from rumen content samples.

Table II Yield and purity of DNA extracted using 10 methods

Sample	Yield (ng/µl)	OD260/280
1	336.61±7.22	1.60 ± 0.08
2	455.30 ± 6.55	1.53 ± 0.12
3	527.48 ± 5.62	1.85 ± 0.13
4	324.12 ± 6.88	1.72 ± 0.12
5	384.81 ± 7.82	1.79 ± 0.21
6	525.55±11.22	1.88 ± 0.11
7	59.71 ± 12.11	1.82 ± 0.21
8	39.03 ± 0.23	1.65 ± 0.12
9	49.64 ± 0.75	1.81 ± 0.15
10	62.05 ± 0.24	1.81 ± 0.15

Sequencing results. Considering the requirements of DNA quantity and quality for sequencing, DNA that was extracted using Methods 2 and 8 could not be successfully analyzed. A total of 191,349 raw sequences from all of the samples were generated. After trimming, sorting, and quality control, 171,231 or 89.5% of the sequences were used in our analysis. Specific sequence information for each method is included in Table III. Consistent with the quantitative results, the number of

Table III Specific sequence information of each method

Sample	Sequences	Bases (bp)	Average Length (bp)
1	25 465	10 022 673	393.59
3	26 080	10 270 236	393.8
4	23 216	9 134 524	393.46
5	20 325	7 997 392	393.48
6	29 763	11 722 005	393.84
7	10 446	4114615	393.89
9	15 781	6 211 301	393.59
10	20 155	7 944 212	394.16

Table IV Specific OTUs and OTU-based diversity index of different extraction treatments

Comula	Diversity index (0.97)				
Sample	OTU	Ace	Shannon		
1	937	1069	5.24		
3	942	1093	5.24		
4	953	1084	5.22		
5	929	1055	5.4		
6	1026	1126	5.46		
7	824	983	5.47		
9	914	1055	5.44		
10	829	898	5.48		

raw sequences of methods 3 and 6 were also larger than those of other methods.

OUT-based analysis. Fig. 1 displays the rarefaction plots for each sample, in which at least 800 OTUs were observed, indicating that the rumen microbial community is complex. Table IV lists the number of OTUs and



Fig. 1. Rarefaction curves of the rumen microbial community based on 16S rRNA gene sequencing (at the 0.97 identity level).

the diversity index of each DNA extraction treatment. The ACE index was usually used to calculate the richness of the output, and the Shannon index could reflect the diversity of microorganisms. A larger value of Shannon indicates more-abundant species in a sample. The treatments with the bead-beating step had evidently higher numbers of OTUs and a higher diversity index than the others, suggesting that robust bead beating is necessary for cell lysis. In contrast, the QIAamp kit had fewer OTUs but a higher diversity index, indicating that this kit was efficient in cell lysis but lost much DNA during the subsequent purification steps.

Abundant genera in each sample were selected and compared *via* their abundance in other samples, as shown in Fig. 2. In the heat map, the lower number of the blue blocks (indicating low abundance) in the total OTUs and the greater abundance of dominant genera translate into a more efficient method for DNA extraction from different kinds of microorganisms. Therefore, we speculated that methods 6 and 9 were more representative than other methods. In addition, a cluster analysis indicated that methods 7, 8, and 9 clustered together and other traditional methods were included in another cluster, suggesting that bead beating was determinative in DNA extraction.

Comparison of Gram-positive bacterial abundance. As shown in Fig. 3., the abundances of the top eight Gram-positive genera in each sample were investigated to further compare the efficiencies of cell lysis for different treatments. Among these methods, method 6 exhibited the best capability for cell lysis; methods 1 and 3 also performed well. Moreover, for three Gram-positive genera with lower abundances (Ruminococcus, Acetitomaculum, and Mogibacterium), the treatments with bead beating evidently had a higher abundance than did the other methods. This observation indicates that robust mechanical homogenization is required to efficiently disrupt Gram-positive bacteria. When the cells were lysed gently, certain rare Gramnegative phyla, including Fibrobacteres, Proteobacteria, and Tenericutes, were actually overestimated.

Taxonomy-based analysis of rumen microbes. Based on the above results, method 6 was deemed as effective for extracting complete DNA from all of the microbes. A taxonomy-based analysis of sample 6 showed that the rumen bacterial community consisted of 21 phyla, 35 classes, 52 orders, 75 families, and 112 genera. At the phylum level, the community structure is shown in Fig. 4. Within the bacterial population, 21 phyla were found across the rumen contents. The bacterial composition of the rumen consisted mainly of the *Firmicutes* and *Bacteroidetes* phyla, at 64% and 20% of the total reads on average, respectively. The remaining microbes consisted of low-abundance phyla (<10% of the total reads), such as *Fibrobacter, Spirochaeta*, and



Relative abundance of community (%)

Fig. 2. Heat map analysis of the bacterial community based on the top 50 genera. The top 50 most-abundant genera in each sample were selected (a total of 80 genera for all 8 treatments) and compared with their abundance in other samples. The color intensity in each panel shows the percentage of a genus in a sample, referring to the color key at the bottom.



Fig. 3. The abundance of the top eight Gram-positive genera in the different treatments.



Fig. 4. Microbial community structures of the samples of yak rumen. The relative abundance of bacterial 16S rRNA genes was estimated through classification at the phylum level.

Proteobacteria, which represented approximately 1.7%, 2.3%, and 1.8%, respectively. Notably, the five mostabundant phyla in the yak rumen accounted for 90% of the analyzed sequences, and the phylum distribution was similar to those of other ruminants. At the genus level, *Prevotella*, *Butyrivibrio*, *Fibrobacter*, the uncultured, and two poorly described genera (*RC9_gut_group* and *BS11_gut_group_norank*) were identified as the dominant genera in the rumen bacterial community.

Discussion

Comparison of the DNA extraction methods. With the advent of next-generation sequencing technologies, conducting in-depth sequencing and data analysis on the rumen microbial community and the exploration of uncultured microorganisms are feasible. However, effective DNA extraction with high quality is the premise. An increasing number of reports exist regarding the biases of different methods during DNA extraction as revealed by 16S rDNA sequencing. However, information about the yak rumen content is scarce. Compared to other ruminants in plains, yaks live in a free-ranging pattern; therefore, the yak rumen usually contains much silt and many humic substances that complicate DNA extraction. The aim of the current study was to select one optimal method to extract DNA from yak rumen microbes as evaluated by 16S rDNA sequencing. The factor that primarily affects DNA yield is the efficiency of cell lysis. The methods with bead beating produced more DNA than did the other methods, indicating that bead-beating is efficient for cell lysis. Method 9, which included the bead-beating step, produced less DNA, suggesting the importance of CTAB in cell lysis.

For PCR-based community analysis, the quantity of DNA is not the key factor because trace DNA (>500 ng) is adequate for PCR amplification and subsequent sequencing. As shown in our results, both protocols 7 and 9 produced DNA of low quantity and quality, but the OTU-based analysis generated an almost fair profile of the bacterial community. Interestingly, method 2 produced a relatively higher amount of DNA. However, the DNA did not meet the requirements for 16S rDNA sequencing This exclusion may be due to numerous DNA fragments with small segment sizes as a result of robust shear force during the freeze-thaw and chemical cleavage processes, prohibiting the DNA from serving as a template for PCR amplification. Moreover, the PCR reaction would also be affected if certain impurities (i.e., humic acid) existed in the DNA content. For sample 8, the DNA quantity did not meet the further analysis requirements, resulting in analytical failure.

The total OTU number and the relevant diversity indexes can be used to evaluate the efficiencies of the DNA extraction methods. In general, more OTUs and higher diversity indexes may represent more species within samples. Therefore, the methods with beadbeating steps are significantly better than are other methods that use chemical lysis or freeze-thaw. The kit effectively lysed the cell walls of bacteria but lost much DNA during following steps, resulting in larger diversity index but fewer OTUs. Due to the thick cell well and spore formation, the Gram-positive bacteria are relatively resistant to both detergents and mechanical lysis. Therefore, we believe that more Gram-positive bacteria detected indicated more-efficient DNA extraction methods. For ruminants, Firmicutes is a relatively dominant phylum in the rumen, performing essential functions in energy conversion. Actinobacteria is also an important Gram-positive bacterium that regulates

polymer degradation, glycogen accumulation, and polyphosphate accumulation. In terms of these two phyla, method 6 was the most efficient because more Gram-positive bacteria were detected.

Microbial community of yak rumen. Given the significant differences in their diet and habitats, yaks could harbor a distinct population of rumen bacteria compared to that of other ruminants. Currently, the rumen microbes of yak have not received adequate attention. Therefore, another aim of the present study was to preliminarily analyze the bacterial community via 16S rRNA high-throughput sequencing. Previously, An et al. (2005) compared the prokaryote diversity in the rumen between yak and cattle as estimated by 16S rDNA clone library analysis. Given the limitations of the sequencing depth, An et al. sequenced fewer fragments than in their study (An et al., 2005). 16S rDNA sequencing is an efficient tool to fully explore valuable gene resources and to understand the specificity of the bacterial community from any sample, including yak rumen content. Huang et al. (2012) compared the methanogen diversity from "energy-saving" yak and cattle based on 16S rDNA sequencing to explain why yaks produce less methane than do cattle. This previous study revealed that the methanogen community structure of yak was significantly different from that of cattle, ultimately resulting in less methane production and indicating the effectiveness of the technique in analyzing the microbial community. Unfortunately, the results cannot truly reflect the microbial community due to the limited capacity of the QIAamp DNA Stool Kit for rumen DNA extraction. In this study, the 16S rDNA sequencing results demonstrated that the bacterial community of the yak rumen included approximately 21 phyla, 35 classes, 75 families, and 112 genera. Compared with cattle, the percentage of taxa in yak is significantly different in relative abundance, ranging from 10.5% at a phyla level to 105.5% at a genus level (Jami and Mizrahi 2012; Omoniyi et al., 2014; Ross et al., 2012). The sequencing results revealed that, at the phylum level, the microbial community of the yak rumen was dominated by Bacteroidetes and Firmicutes, and the microbial distribution of the major phyla is similar to that of cattle (Zened et al., 2013), thereby suggesting the importance of the two phyla in ruminal metabolism (Turnbaugh et al., 2008).

The sequencing results also indicate that uncultured or unclassified species in the yak rumen comprise a large proportion of the bacterial community. For example, *RC9_gut_group* and *BS11_gut_group_norank* accounted for a large percentage of the total bacteria (13.12% and 10.10%, respectively). Moreover, numerous rare, undescribed genera, such as *CAP-aah99b04norank*, *SHA-109-norank*, and *M2PT2-76_termite_ group*, were also detected in the present study. Similarly, An *et al.* (2005) found that a higher ratio of uncultured microbial species was also identified by clone library analysis in the yak rumen content. We can speculate, therefore, these bacteria may possess important and yet unrecognized ecological functions and occupy a special ecological niche in the rumen.

Regarding ruminants, *Fibrobacter* and *Ruminococcus* are well-known fibrolytic species in rumen. Yaks are predicted to harbor more fibrolytic microorganisms in the rumen because their feed mainly consists of fiber-containing grasses. The results show that *Fibrobacter* in the rumen represent approximately 2.5% of all of the reads, which is similar to that of cattle. Interestingly, the percentage of *Ruminococcus* in yak (0.4%) is significantly less than that in cattle (5%) (Jami and Mizrahi, 2012), and the significant variance in the abundance is an important subject for further research. One explanation could be that other dominant fibrolytic microorganisms exist in yak.

The species of the genus Prevotella consist of a large group of bacteria with functional diversity, including promoting initial dietary protein breakdown and acting synergistically with cellulolytic species to improve the ruminal cellulolytic capacity. The genus Prevotella is the core bacterial genus, with approximately 40% to 50% percentage of all bacteria in adult dairy cattle or cattle. However, in the present study, the Prevotella in yak rumen only represents 15%. The significant variation may be attributed to differences in the available nutrients; dairy cattle and cattle are fed with high-quality forage and grain, whereas yak mainly feed on coarse grasses. Several studies have found that the identified diet impacts the bacterial community. Petri et al. (2013) reported that the percent of Prevotella varied significantly based on the dietary composition and accounted for approximately 8.9%, 12.8%, and 31.6% in cattle that were fed with forage, mixed forage, and high grain, respectively (Petri et al., 2013). In summary, the diet has a significant influence on the bacterial community in the yak rumen.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the Veterinary Medicine Discipline Program of the Southwest University for Nationalities (2014XWD-S0906), Key Natural Science Project of Education Department in Sichan province (15ZB0486), and National Science & technology Pillar Program of China (2012BAD13B06).

Literature

An D., X. Dong and Z. Dong. 2005. Prokaryote diversity in the rumen of yak (Bos grunniens) and Jinnan cattle (Bos taurus) estimated by 16S rDNA homology analyses. *Anaerobe.* 11: 207–215. Bergmann I., K. Mundt, M. Sontag, I. Baumstark, E. Nettmann and M. Klocke. 2010. Influence of DNA isolation on Q-PCR-based

Bibby K., E. Viau and J. Peccia. 2010. Pyrosequencing of the 16S rRNA gene to reveal bacterial pathogen diversity in biosolids. *Water. Res.* 44: 4252–4260.

Colwell R.K. and J.A. Coddington. 1994. Estimating terrestrial biodiversity through extrapolation. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B. Bio. Sci.* 345: 101–118.

Cuív P.Ó., D.A. Cárcer, M. Jones, E.S. Klaassens, D.L. Worthley, V.L. Whitehall, S. Kang, C.S. McSweeney B.A. Leggett and M. Morrison. 2011. The effects from DNA extraction methods on the evaluation of microbial diversity associated with human colonic tissue. *Microb. Ecol.* 61: 353–362.

Fouts D.E., S. Szpakowski, J. Purushe, M. Torralba, R.C. Waterman, M.D. MacNeil, L.J. Alexander and K. E. Nelson. 2012. Next generation sequencing to define prokaryotic and fungal diversity in the bovine rumen. *PLoS One*. 7: e48289.

Gotelli N.J. 2002. Ecology: Biodiversity in the scales. *Nature* 419: 575–576.

Guan L.L., J.D. Nkrumah, J.A. Basarab and S.S. Moore. 2008. Linkage of microbial ecology to phenotype: correlation of rumen microbial ecology to cattle's feed efficiency. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 288: 85–91.

Guo F. and T. Zhang. 2013. Biases during DNA extraction of activated sludge samples revealed by high throughput sequencing. *Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 97: 4607–4616.

Henderson G., F. Cox, S. Kittelmann, V.H. Miri, M. Zethof, S.J. Noel, G.C. Waghorn and P.H. Janssen. 2013. Effect of DNA Extraction methods and sampling techniques on the apparent structure of cow and sheep sumen microbial communities. *PLoS One.* 8: e74787.

Huang X.D., H.Y. Tan, R.J. Long, J.B. Liang and A.D. Wright. 2012. Comparison of methanogen diversity of yak (Bos grunniens) and cattle (Bos taurus) from the Qinghai-Tibetan plateau, China. *BMC Microbiol.* 12: 237.

Jami E. and I. Mizrahi. 2012. Composition and similarity of bovine rumen microbiota across individual animals. *PLoS One.* 7: e33306.

McOrist A.L., M. Jackson and A.R. Bird. 2002. A comparison of five methods for extraction of bacterial DNA from human faecal samples. *J. Microbiol. Methods*. 50: 131–139.

Nettmann E., I. Bergmann, K. Mundt, B. Linke and M. Klocke. 2008. Archaea diversity within a commercial biogas plant utilizing herbal biomass determined by 16S rDNA and mcrA analysis. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* 105: 1835–1850. Omoniyi L.A., K.A. Jewell, O.A. Isah, A.P. Neumann, C.F. Onwuka, O.M. Onagbesan and Suen G. 2014. An analysis of the ruminal bacterial microbiota in West African Dwarf sheep fed grass and tree-based diets. *J. Appl. Microbiol.* 116: 1094–1105.

Petri R.M., T. Schwaiger, G.B. Penner, K.A. Beauchemin, R.J. Forster, J.J. McKinnon and T.A. McAllister. 2013. Characterization of the core rumen microbiome in cattle during transition from forage to concentrate as well as during and after an acidotic challenge. *PLoS One.* 8: e83424.

Qiu Q., G. Zhang, T. Ma, W. Qian, J.Wang, Z. Ye, C. Cao, Q. Hu, J. Kim and D.M. Larkin. 2012. The yak genome and adaptation to life at high altitude. *Nature. Genet.* 44: 946–949.

Ross E.M, P.J Moate, C.R. Bath, S.E. Davidson, T.I. Sawbridge, M. Guthridge, B.G. Cocks and B.J. Hayes. 2012. High throughput whole rumen metagenome profiling using untargeted massively parallel sequencing. *BMC Genet*. 13: 53.

Schloss P.D. and J. Handelsman. 2005. Introducing DOTUR, a computer program for defining operational taxonomic units and estimating species richness. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71: 1501–1506 Turnbaugh P. J., F. Bäckhed, L. Fulton and J.I. Gordon. 2008. Diet-induced obesity is linked to marked but reversible alterations in the mouse distal gut microbiome. *Cell. Host. Microbe.* 3: 213–223.

Villegas-Rivera G., Y. Vargas-Cabrera, N. González-Silva, F. Aguilera-García, E. Gutiérrez-Vázquez, A. Bravo-Patiño, M. Cajero-Juárez, V.M. Baizabal-Aguirre and J.J. Valdez-Alarcón. 2013. Evaluation of DNA extraction methods of rumen microbial populations. *World. J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 29: 301–307.

Willner D., J. Daly, D. Whiley, K. Grimwood, C.E. Wainwright and P. Hugenholtz. 2012. Comparison of DNA extraction methods for microbial community profiling with an application to pediatric bronchoalveolar lavage samples. *PLoS One.* 7: e34605.

Yu Z. and M. Morrison. 2004. Improved extraction of PCR-quality community DNA from digesta and fecal samples. *Biotechniques.* 36: 808–813.

Zened A., S. Combes, L. Cauquil, J. Mariette, C. Klopp, O. Bouchez, A. Troegeler-Meynadier and F. Enjalbert. 2013. Microbial ecology of the rumen evaluated by 454 GS FLX pyrosequencing is affected by starch and oil supplementation of diets. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 83: 504–514.

Zhang T., M.F. Shao and L. Ye. 2012. 454 Pyrosequencing reveals bacterial diversity of activated sludge from 14 sewage treatment plants. *ISME*, *J*. 6: 1137–1147.

Zhou M., E. Hernandez-Sanabria and L.L. Guan. 2009. Assessment of the microbial ecology of ruminal methanogens in cattle with different feed efficiencies. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 75: 6524–6533.
ORIGINAL PAPER

Bacterial Diversity in Çamaltı Saltern, Turkey

MEHMET BURÇIN MUTLU* AND KIYMET GÜVEN

Department of Biology, Faculty of Science, Anadolu University, Eskisehir, Turkey

Submitted 24 March 2014, revised 17 November 2014, accepted 20 November 2014

Abstract

A combination of culture-dependent and culture-independent approaches was employed to identify the bacterial diversity of Çamaltı solar saltern in Turkey. The bacterial communities of Çamaltı Saltern were analyzed by molecular techniques that included denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis of 16S rRNA gene fragments PCR amplified from DNA extracted from the water samples of the saltern and 16S rRNA gene library analysis. A total of 42 isolates were identified at the genus/species level and 17 of them were found to belong to the *Bacteria* domain. All bacterial isolates were phylogenetically related to *Halobacillus, Virgibacillus* and *Halomonas* genus. A total of 50 clones from 16S rRNA gene library were analyzed by ARDRA. 16S rRNA sequence analysis of these clones revealed that most (85%) of the bacterial clones were related to *Salinibacter* genus members of the *Bacteroidetes*. The sequences of DGGE bands were related to the uncultured *Salinibacter*, uncultured halophilic bacterium and *Halomonas* sp. This work highlights the halophilic bacterial diversity of Çamaltı marine solar saltern.

K e y w o r d s: bacterial diversity, halophilic bacteria, solar salterns

Introduction

Salts are necessary for all organisms but halophiles require high salt concentrations for growth and thus thrive in saline environments (DasSarma and Das-Sarma, 2012). Microorganisms adapted to life at high salt concentrations are widespread, both within the bacterial and the archaeal domain. As a result, highly diverse prokaryote communities can be found at all salt concentrations, from seawater up to about 340–350 g/ liter (brines saturated with NaCl), in both thalassohaline and athalassohaline environments (Oren, 2006). The crystallizer ponds of solar salterns are reflecting characteristics of thalassic environment. Despite the prevailing extreme environment, a great diversity of microbial life has been observed in hypersaline areas of greater than 3.5 mol/l NaCl, a point at which only a few extreme halophiles can grow (DasSarma and DasSarma, 2012). These extreme halophiles grow best at the highest salinities (3.4-5 mol/L NaCl), forming dense blooms, and resulting in the red colour of many salterns (Guixa-Boixereu et al., 1996). There are three major groups of organisms in brines containing more than 12% salt. These include the halophilic (salt loving) members of the domain Bacteria which generally have a broad salt tolerance and the halophilic Archaea, the salt-loving prokaryotes, with a requirement for highly elevated concentrations of salt, often up to 10 times the salinity of seawater (Litchfield et al., 2001).

Çamaltı Saltern is the biggest artificial marine solar saltern in Turkey. It is a multipond system consisting of 182 ponds covering 58 km² and located about 38°35′N and 26°57′E on the east cost of the Aegean sea (Fig. 1). Sea salt extraction has been carried out in the area since 1863. It is divided into several evaporation ponds connected by pipes and channels along a 18 km seacoast. Çamaltı Saltern have been functioning with the system of successive evaporation basins (Tıraş, 2007). In this saltern, solar irradiance and wind are main factors contributing to water evaporation and salt crystallization. The brines originate by evaporation of seawater (so-called thalassohaline brines) and reflect the ionic composition of the sea which Na⁺ is the predominant cation, Cl⁻ the main anion, followed by SO₄²⁻ (Oren, 2006).

Microbial diversity of the different salterns around the world have been examined both by culture-independent and culture-dependent techniques. These techniques have been used to analyse the microbial diversity of Salterns in Santa Pola, Spain (Anton *et al.*, 1999; Anton *et al.*, 2000), and coastal Australia (Burns *et al.*, 2004a), Peru (Maturrano *et al.*, 2006), Turkey (Mutlu *et al.*, 2008), Croatia (Pašić *et al.*, 2007), Korea (Park *et al.*, 2006) and Tunisia (Hedi *et al.*, 2009). Litchfield *et al.* (2001) examined and compared whole metabolic diversity of two different solar salterns. Polar lipids and pigments were also used as biomarkers to study microbial communities of solar salterns (Litchfield and Oren, 2001). The Çamaltı Saltern, the largest saltern in

* Corresponding author: Mehmet Burçin Mutlu, Department of Biology, Faculty of Science, Anadolu University, Eskisehir, Turkey; e-mail: mbmutlu@anadolu.edu.tr



Fig. 1. Detailed map showing Çamaltı Saltern, in Turkey. Sampling points were shown with circle on the map. GPS coordinates of the sampling points were 38°28′47N-26°56′11E; 38°29′57N-26°53′37E. (Satellite imagery: Google/Google Earth).

Turkey, is an important source of salt for food. Two culture independent techniques namely, real time PCR and fluorescence in-situ hybridization (FISH) were used in a preliminary study which gave us some perspective to reveal the prokaryotic diversity of this hypersaline area (Mutlu and Guven, 2011). Given it's economic value for the region as a salt source, we have proposed to conduct a survey to gain better knowledge of the prokaryotic diversity thriving in this extreme ecosystem not only at a domain level, but also at genus, as well as species level. In a previous study, we determined PAH degrading archaeal isolates from the Çamaltı saltern (Erdogmuş et al., 2013) and Haloferax sp., Halorubrum sp., Halobacterium sp., and Haloarcula sp. were seen as dominant genera. Therefore, we only present the bacterial populations of largest Turkish saltern using both culture-dependent and culture-independent approach that includes denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis of PCR-amplified fragments of 16S rRNA gene from DNA extracted from the saltern in this study.

Experimental

Materials and Methods

Sample collection. Brine samples were taken from 10 different locations (38°28'47N–2656'11E; 38°29'57N–26°53'37E) of the Çamaltı Saltern in July 2007. A circle containing the sampling area is indicated on the map in

Fig. 1. The total salt concentration of each sample was determined *in situ* with a hand refractometer (Eclipse) and the pH was measured with TOA WQC water analyser at the sampling point. The total salt concentration of these samples were measured between 6% and 32% and the pH values were between 6.5 and 7.5.

Isolation and selection of microorganisms by ARDRA (Amplified Ribosomal DNA Restriction Analysis). The following medium was used for isolation: to a liter of a solution of salts, named as 25% Sea Water (SW) and containing (gl-1): NaBr 0.65, NaHCO₃ 0.17, KCl 5, CaCl₂ 0.72, MgSO₄_7H₂O 49.5, MgCl_6H O 34.6, NaCl 195, 1 g yeast extract, and 20 g of agar were added. Several dilutions (from 10⁻¹ to 10⁻⁵) of the original water sample were used to inoculate the plates by a plate spread technique. Two hundred µl of water samples were plated in duplicate onto 25% Sea Water Medium. Samples were incubated at 37°C for 3-4 weeks. Selected colonies were analyzed by 16S rRNA gene PCR amplification. Isolates were screened for redundancies by ARDRA (Amplified Ribosomal DNA Restriction Analysis) with the enzymes HinfI and MboI (Vaneechoutte et al., 1992). Enzymatic digestions were performed by incubating 10 µl of the PCR product with 5U of enzyme and the corresponding enzyme buffer. The digestion products were analyzed in 2% agarose gels in 0.5X Tris-boric acid-EDTA (TBE) buffer. The gels were stained using ethidium bromide (0.2 µg/ml) and visualized and photographed under a UV transilluminator.

Identification bacterial isolates by 16S rRNA gene sequencing. Pure cultures were lysed in 100 µl MQ water and boiled for 10 min. Cell debris were pelleted by centrifugation at $13\,000 \times g$ for 10 min. One μ l cell lysate was used in a PCR reaction containing (75 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.8, 20 mM $(NH_{4})_{2}SO_{4}$, 0.01% (v/v) Tween 20), 0.2 mM dNTPs, 3 mM MgCl₂, 20 pmol forward primer, 20 pmol reverse primer, 2.5 U Taq polymerase and MQ water to a final volume of 50 µl. To amplify the 16S rRNA genes, bacteria domain specific primer sets were used. The sequence of the forward primer was 27f (5'-AGAGTTTGATCATGGCTCAG-3'). The reverse primer was 1492r 5'-GTTACCTTGTTACGACTT-3' (Lane et al., 1985). The following conditions were used for amplification: a cycle of 94°C for 3 min, 30 cycles of 94°C for 15 s, 55°C for 30 s, and 72°C for 2 min; plus an extension step of 7 min at 72°C. Negative controls were included with no addition of template DNA. Five µl of PCR product was loaded onto 1% agarose gel in 1X Tris Acetic acid-EDTA (TAE) buffer. The gel was stained using ethidium bromide ($0.2 \mu g/ml$), visualized and photographed under a UV transilluminator. PCR products were purified using the Wizard PCR and Gel Purification Kit (Promega) and stored at -20°C until required. DNA sequencing was performed by Beckman CEQ 8000 genetic analyser. The DNA sequences were analyzed using the BLASTN homology search program, which is available at the National Centre for Biotechnology Information (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov) to identify close matches (Altschul et al., 1990). Multiple gene alignments were performed using MUSCLE 3.7 and Gblocks 0.91 b modules of "Phylogeny.fr". Phylogenetic analysis was performed using PhyML 3.0 a LRT and cladograms were generated using TreeDyn 198.3 module of Phylogeny.fr. All the above software and modules are freely available at http://www.phylogeny. fr/ (Dereeper et al., 2008).

Nucleic acid extraction. Microorganisms were collected by filtration of 50 ml of a brine sample on a 0.22-µm pore size GV filter (Durapore, Millipore). The filter was cut into small pieces with sterile scissors, and placed in RNAse- and DNAse-free 2-mL cryotubes containing 600 µl of extraction buffer (100 mM Tris-HCl, 100 mM EDTA pH 8.0). Six µl of lysozyme (3 mg ml⁻¹) was added and incubated at 37°C for 15 min. Then, 9 µl of proteinase K (150 mg ml⁻¹) and 60 µL of 10% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) were added to the tubes and incubated at 37°C for 30 more minutes. After the addition of 120 µl 5M NaCl and 90 µl CTAB solution (10% CTAB, 0.7 M NaCl), the tubes were incubated at 65°C for 10 min., immersed into liquid nitrogen for 2 min., and incubated again for 2 min. at 65°C. The freeze-and-thaw steps were repeated three times. Nine hundred µl of phenol:chloroform:isoamylalcohol (25:24:1) (PCI) was added, mixed, and centrifuged at 16 000 g for 5 min. at 4°C. The aqueous phase was transferred to a new tube and one volume of PCI was added, vortexed, and centrifuged again (two to three times) until a clear interphase between the aqueous and the organic phases was observed. Finally, nucleic acids were precipitated with ethanol and resuspended in 50 μ l of sterile deionized water. To check the quality of nucleic acids, they were run in 1% agarose (LE, FMC Products, Rockland, ME) gel and visualized under UV light after ethidium bromide staining. Extracts were stored at –85°C until used.

Cloning of PCR products. Ligation of the PCR products with the pCRII-TOPO vector, transformation of *Escherichia coli* TOP10, and selection of the transformants were carried out using the TOPO TA cloning kit (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's protocol. 16S rRNA gene library was generated with the pooled products of at least three independent PCR reactions. Clones were screened for redundancies by amplified rDNA restriction analysis (ARDRA) (Vaneechoutte *et al.*, 1992) with the enzymes *Hinf*I and *Mbo*I (New England Biolabs) as described before. Clones representing the different restriction patterns were selected for sequencing.

The PCR products were separated by DGGE on a Ingeny system. Two stock solutions were prepared, representing 0 and 100% denaturing agent, respectively. The 0% solution consisted of 10% (wt/vol) acrylamidebisacrylamide (37.5:1) in 1X Tris-acetic acid-EDTA buffer (TAE), and the 100% solution consisted of 10% (wt/vol) acrylamide-bisacrylamide, 420 g of urea per liter, and 400 ml of formamide per liter in 1X TAE. The DGGE gels were cast by using mixtures of these stock solutions in linear denaturing gradients with 40% denaturing agent in the top and 70% in the bottom of the gels. The wells in each gel were loaded with 15 μ l of PCR products, and the gels were run for 18 h at 70 V and 60°C. The gels were stained for 30 min. in ethidium bromide solution and evaluated on a transilluminator (Uvitec). Individual bands were excised and

ARDRA	Selected	No. of		Closest GenBank Match				
Pattern ^a	Isolate	Isolates	% Identity	Taxon	Accession no.			
IB	C12	2	99%	Halobacillus sp.	AB189301			
IIB	C13	1	99%	Halomonas halophila	042050			
IIIB	C15	2	97%	Virgibacillus marismortui	GU213159			
VIB	C17	2	94%	Halobacillus sp.	FM992846			
VIIB	C18	2	97%	Halomonas halophila	FN257740			
VIIIB	C20	3	98%	Halomonas halophila	FN257740			
IVB	C22	2	99%	Halobacillus sp.	AB189301			
VB	C25	3	99%	Halobacillus sp.	JX992844			

Table I. Bacterial isolates and their closest GenBank Matches.

^a The ARDRA pattern is indicated by a roman numeral followed by B (Bacterial).

resuspend in 20 microliters Milli Q water and incubated at 4°C overnight. An aliquot of the supernatant was used for PCR reamplification with the original primer set, and 50 ng of reamplified PCR products were used for the sequencing reaction.

Nucleotide sequence accession numbers. The 16S rRNA gene sequences determined in this study have been deposited in the GenBank database under accession numbers KF863788 to KF863800 and KF938670 to KF938672.

Results

Selection of bacterial isolates by ARDRA (Amplified Ribosomal DNA Restriction Analysis) and their identification. Fourty two colonies were selected according to their morphological characteristics such as size, shape and colour. Seventeen of them were found to be belonging to the Bacteria domain by PCR using Eubacteria specific primers. They were then characterized by 16S rRNA gene analysis. ARDRA profiles showed that these 17 Bacterial colonies yielded 8 different patterns (Table I). Fig. 2 shows Hinf I restriction products of 16S rRNA gene PCR amplified DNA obtained from the isolates. ARDRA profiles of isolates and their closest genbank matches were shown in Table I. High similarities to previously cultured halophilic bacteria, such as Halobacillus (99%), Virgibacillus (97%) and Halomonas (98%) were obtained in



Fig. 2. ARDRA profiles of the Çamaltı Saltern isolates. HinfI restriction products of 16S rRNA gene PCR amplified DNA obtained from the isolates.

Gene-Bank. The sequences of isolates C12 and C25 were 99% identities with the genus *Halobacillus* sp. isolated from the Sahara Desert in Tunisia (Hua and Naganuma, 2007), and sea water in China (Acc. Number JX992844) respectively. The sequence of C17 was 94% identity with the genus *Halobacillus* sp. isolated from sediment in Greece (Gärtner *et al.*, 2011). The sequence of the isolate C15 was related (97%) to *Virgibacillus* sp. isolated from Ebro Delta microbial mat in Spain (Villanueva *et al.*, 2010). The sequences of the isolates C13, C18 and C20 were afiliated to the genus *Halomonas* with 99%, 97% and 98% similarity, respectively (Table I). Phylo-

Table II. Clones and their closest GenBank Matches.

Selected	No. of	Closest GenBank Match					
Clone	Clones	% Identity	Taxon	Accession no.			
1A1	32	99%	Salinibacter sp. 5Sm6	AY987851.1			
1A4	11	98%	Salinibacter ruber strain POLA 18	AF323502.1			
1A5	7	92%	Uncultured bacterium clone 4–48B	EF459714.1			



Fig. 3. Phylogenetic inferences based on *16S rRNA* gene sequences from isolates (indicated by green circle) and DGGE bands (indicated by blue circle) belonging to the halophilic bacteria.

genetic inferences based on 16S rRNA gene sequences from isolates (indicated by green circles) belonging to the halophilic bacteria were given in Fig. 3.

16S rRNA gene library construction. A total of 50 clones were analyzed by ARDRA, which yielded a total of three different patterns for Bacteria. At least one clone per restriction pattern was chosen for partial sequencing. The best match with the sequences in databases was obtained by BLAST analysis of the selected clones (Table II). Most (85%) of the bacterial clones were related to *Salinibacter* genus (*Bacteroidetes*).

DGGE fingerprint analyses. A total of 7 bands were identified using DGGE (Fig. 4). Most of the DGGE bands halted at between 50% and 60% denaturant concentrations. The sequences obtained from the bands yielded similarities to uncultured halophilic bacterium (bands 20B and 21B in Fig. 4) with high percentages of similarity (95% and 93% respectively) and three bands were closely related to the uncultured bacterium clone (bands 17B, 18B and 25B (72%, 98% and 97% respectively) (Fig. 4). Two bands yieldedsimilarity to Halomonas sp. and their sequences (28B and 29B) shared (83% and 99% respectively) sequence identity with the Halomonas sp. (Tsiamis et al., 2008) that was isolated from a Greek solar saltern. The sequencefrom Band 3B was affiliated to the genus Salinibacter and displayed relatedness (88%) to the sequence retrieved from the North Armof Great Salt Lake, USA (Acc. Number KF569484). The sequences from Band 17B and Band 18B were affiliated to the uncultured Salinibacter clone from Chula Vista Saltern California in USA (Zhaxybayeva et al., 2013) and uncultured bacterium clone from Guerrero Negro Solar Saltern in Mexico (Acc. Number KF741593) (82% and 98% similarity respectively). The sequence of the band 25B shared



Fig. 4. DGGE analyses of partial *16S rRNA* gene fragments amplified with the general bacterial DGGE primer set, as described in the text. Sequenced bands are marked.

Table III Obtained DGGE bands and their closest relatives in GenBank.

DGGE bands	% Similarity Closest relative in BLAST search of Gen Bank
Bacteria	
3B	88% KF569486 Salinibacter sp.
17B	82% JN839857 uncultured Salinibacter clone
18B	98% KF234381 uncultured bacterium clone
20B	95% FN994933 uncultured halophilic bacterium
21B	93% FN994932 uncultured halophilic bacterium
25B	92% JX881795 uncultured bacterium clone
28B	83% DQ873739 Halomonas sp.
29B	99% EU308363 Halomonas sp.

92% identity with the uncultured bacterium clone from Lake Tyrrel in Victoria Australia (Podell *et al.*, 2013). The sequences of Band 20B and Band 21B were 95% and 93 related respectively to the uncultured halophilic bacterium from Solar Saltern in Tunus (Baati *et al.*, 2008) (Table III). Phylogenetic inferences based on 16S rRNA gene sequences from DGGE bands (indicated by blue circles) belonging to the halophilic bacteria were given in Fig. 3.

Discussion

Multi-pond solar salterns represent ideal candidate model systems due to their managed nature, in which salt concentrations are kept relatively constant over time, in contrast to natural systems which are more susceptible to external variables such as climatic variation. Additionally, salterns exist around the world, albeit under somewhat different conditions. This provides a greater degree of international comparability than most natural systems (Burns *et al.*, 2007). This work contributes to our knowledge of prokaryotic communities of Çamaltı solar saltern located in the Aegean region of Turkey together with our previous studies (Mutlu and Güven 2011; Erdogmus *et al.*, 2013).

Several studies examined solar salterns by comparisons of polar lipid and pigment profiles (Litchfield *et al.*, 2001); comparisons of metabolic properties (Litchfield *et al.*, 2001); 16S rDNA sequencing from both denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) and clone libraries and FISH technique (Anton *et al.*, 1999; Anton *et al.*, 2000; Casamayor *et al.*, 2002; Burns *et al.*, 2004ab; Pašić *et al.*, 2007; Mutlu *et al.*, 2008; Hedi *et al.*, 2009). There have been many investigations of the archaeal, bacterial, and eukaryal inhabitants in these environments using both culture and cultureindependent techniques (Javor *et al.*, 1982; Javor, 1984; Diez *et al.*, 2000; Benlloch *et al.*, 2002; Casamayor *et al.*, 2002; Litchfield and Gillevet, 2002; Ovreas *et al.*, 2003; Burns *et al.*, 2004ab; Maturrano *et al.*, 2006; Mutlu *et al.*, 2008; Rossello-Mora *et al.*, 2008).

The analysis of microbial diversity has shifted in the last two decades from cultivation-dependent approaches to 16S rDNA-based cultivation-independent approaches, which led to the discovery of many novel microbial taxa. Nevertheless, this approach also has important limitations and is often confined to naming 16S rDNA clones through sequence similarity and speculation on their ecophysiology on the grounds of this similarity. Therefore, cultivation is still the method of choice to understand fully the physiology and complex ecological interactions in which microorganisms engage (Gunde-Cimmerman et al., 2005). Litchfield et al. (2009) reported that the microbial community in the waters of a solar saltern is variable and represantatives of the Archaea and Bacteria domains can be found throughout the saltworks.

The prokaryotic community of Çamaltı saltern was already investigated by two culture-independent methods, fluorescencein-situ hybridization (FISH) and Real Time PCR (Mutlu and Güven, 2011). DAPI counts of the samples fell in the range of $1.21-3.2 \times 10^7$ cells mL⁻¹ indicating a variety of morphologies of cells (straight rods, curved rods, and cocci) and high salinity samples contained higher numbers of Archaea. FISH indicated that cells hybridized with the Eubacteria specific probe (EUB338) ranged from 48% to 67% of all DAPI-stained cells, and from 33% to 57% of all DAPI stained cells hybridized with the ARC915 probe (Archaea spesific probe) in the Çamaltı samples (Mutlu and Güven, 2011). However, limited archaeal diversity, Haloferax sp., Halorubrum sp., Halobacterium sp., and Haloarcula sp., were observed in culture-dependent assay (Erdogmus et al., 2013).

The bacterial diversity described in Çamaltı saltern is similar to that described in other coastal solar salterns in the world. Since the saline water of solar salterns were found to be thalassohaline Lim *et al.* (2004), Tsiamis *et al.* (2008) and Hedi *et al.* (2009) detected *Halobacillus* sp. and *Halomonas* sp. in their samples from solar saltern in Korea, Greece and Tunisia respectively.

In this study, nine out of seventeen of the bacterial strains grown as pure colonies were related to *Halobacillus* sp., six out of seventeen were *Halomonas* sp. and only two strains were related to *Virgibacillus* sp. known as extreme halophiles growing in the presence of 10 to 30% total salts. The sequence of our isolate C17 had 94% identity with the genus *Halobacillus* sp. isolated from sediment in Greece (Gärtner *et al.*, 2011). If a threshold value of 16S rDNA similarity considered to be 90% for assignment to the genus *Halobacillus*, 16S rDNA sequence similarity (94%) of C17 indicate that this strain might be a novel species of the genus. There-

fore, further studies *e.g.* DNA:DNA homology should be carried out with different *Halobacillus* species.

Banding patterns identified in DGGE provide good insights in understanding the composition change of microbial communities. It is well known that most of the Bacteroidetes group is predominantly aerobic and is generally found in natural environments such as water and soil (Benlloch et al., 2002). In this study, most of the sequences obtained from DGGE for Bacteria and clone library yielded similarities to uncultured species of Salinibacter sp. which is a member of the Bacteroidetes group. However, we did not succeed incultivating any Salinibacter. Salinibacter representatives have been detected in saline environment using different techniques, with different levels of sensitivity (Anton et al., 2008). Contradictory results of same samples were obtained when analyzing the bacterial community inhabiting the hypersaline Tuz Lake in central Anatolia, Turkey. Although FISH counts gave very low numbers, sequences related to Salinibacter dominated bacterial 16S rRNA gene clone libraries and DGGE profiles (Mutlu et al., 2008).

It was reported that certain haloarchaea (*e.g. Halorubrum*) can inhibit *Salinibacter* growth (Anton *et al.*, 2008). In a previous study (Erdogmuş *et al.*, 2013), *Haloferax* sp., *Halorubrum* sp., *Halobacterium* sp. and *Haloarcula* sp. strains have been cultivated in Çamaltı Saltern and detected as dominant archaeal genera may have antogonistic effect on the cultivation of *Salinibacter* in this study.

More diversity among the bacterial isolates (*Halobacillus* sp., *Halomonas* sp., *Virgicacillus* sp.) than among the clones (*Salinibacter* sp.) was obtained in this study, supporting the observation that has been made previously for hypersaline environments by Benlloch *et al.* (2002) and Maturrano *et al.* (2006).

It is known that the microbiology of saltern systems in various parts of the world suggests a high degree of similarity (Oren, 1993) but some differences must occur as the result of changes in incident radiation, temperature, nutrient availability, residence time in the ponds (Litchfield *et al.*, 2001). Tsiamis *et al.* (2008) observed microbial diversity by using a high-density oligonucleotide microarray (PhyloChip) as the part of their culture-independent studies of a Greek solar saltern located on the Agean coast just opposite of Çamaltı saltern at the same latitude. Similar to our results, most of the prokaryotic isolates recovered from hypersaline water (26% salinity) were extremely halophilic bacteria which were phylogenetically related to *Actinobacteria*, *Firmicutes* and δ -*Proteobacteria* in their study.

The genus *Halomonas* consists currently of 82 species (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Taxonomy/Browser/ wwwtax.cgi?id=2745) although Vreeland *et al.* (1980) originally described the genus *Halomonas* with only one species as *H. elongata*. In this study, extremely low diversity in terms of genera was obtained by culture independent assay results, whereas a high number of different species within the single genus may occur as it was reported by Benlloch *et al.* (2001).

The recent development of sequencing technologies generating massive amount of bioinformatic data has enabled us to assess much deeper layers of microbial communities at lower costs (Kim et al., 2013). Wholegenome molecular techniques offer a more comprehensive view of genetic diversity compared to PCRbased molecular approaches that target only a single or few genes. These techniques attempt to analyze all the genetic information present in total DNA extracted from an environmental sample or pure culture (Rastogi and Sani, 2011). New approaches such as pyrosequencing which is considered as PCR and cloning bias-free method have contributed significantly to the development of microbial ecology. Ghai et al. (2011) recently described the microbiota of two hypersaline saltern ponds, one of intermediate salinity (19%) and a NaCl saturated crystallizer pond (37%) using pyrosequencing. The analyses of these metagenomes (nearly 784 Mb) reaffirmed the vast dominance of Haloquadratum walsbyi but also revealed novel, abundant and previously unsuspected microbial groups such as of low GC Actinobacteria. Metagenomic assembly revealed three new abundant microbes: a low-GC euryarchaeon with the lowest GC content described for any euryarchaeon, a high-GC euryarchaeon and a gammaproteobacterium related to Alkalilimnicola and Nitrococcus. These discoveries showed the combined power of an unbiased metagenomic and single cell genomic approach (Ghai et al., 2011). Therefore these new PCR and cloning bias-free technique could be used to reveal prokaryotic communities in Çamaltı Saltern in future studies.

This is the first study in which both culturedependent and culture-independent techniques have been used simultaneously to target unique regions of the 16S rRNA gene in samples obtained from Çamaltı solar saltern and *Halobacillus* sp. *Halomonas* sp. and *Virgibacillus* sp. isolates.

Since, halophilic prokaryotes have great potential in industrial use such as production of compatible solutes, biopolymers, and bioremediation processes (Ventosa *et al.*, 1998; Margesin and Schinner, 2001; Mellado nad Ventosa, 2003) and aromatic hydrocarbon degradation by halophilic archaea (Erdogmus *et al.*, 2013) prompts us to screen our collection of halophilic bacteria isolated from Çamaltı saltern in future studies of biodegration and other biotechnological applications.

Acknowledgements

This study wassupported by Anadolu University Scientific Research Projects Commission under the grant no: 071018.

Literature

Altschul S.F., W. Gish, W. Miller, E.W. Myers and D.J. Lipman. 1990. Basic local alignment search tool. *J. Mol. Biol.* 215: 3389–3402. Anton J., E. Llobet-Brossa, F. Rodríguez-Valera and R.I. Amann. 1999. Fluorescence *in situ* hybridization analysis of the prokaryotic community inhabiting crystallizer ponds. *Environ. Microbiol.* 1: 517–523.

Anton J., R. Rosselló-Mora, F. Rodríguez-Valera and R. Amann. 2000. Extremely halophilic Bacteria in crystallizer ponds from solar salterns. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 66: 3052–3057.

Anton J., A. Pena, F. Santos, M. Martinez-Garcia, P. Schmitt-Kopplin and R. Rossello-Mora. 2008. Distribution, abundance and diversity of the extremely halophilic bacterium *Salinibacter ruber*. *Saline Systems*. 4:15.

Baati H., S. Guermazi, R. Amdouni, N. Gharsallah, A. Sghir and E. Ammar. 2008. Prokaryotic diversity of a Tunisian multipond solar saltern. *Extremophiles*. 12: 505–518.

Benlloch S., A. López-López, E.O. Casamayor, L. Ovreas, V. Goddard, F.L. Daae G. Smerdon, R. Massana, I. Joint, F. Thingstad and others. 2002. Prokaryotic genetic diversity throughout the salinity gradient of a coastal solar saltern. *Environ. Microbiol.* 4: 349–360.

Burns D.G., H.M. Camakaris, P.H. Janssen and M.L. Dyall-Smith. 2004a. Combined use of cultivation-dependent and cultivation-independent methods indicates that members of most haloarchaeal groups in an Australian crystallizer pond are cultivable. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 70: 5258–5265.

Burns D.G., H.M. Camakaris, P.H. Janssen and M.L. Dyall-Smith. 2004b. Cultivation of Walsby's square haloarchaeon. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 238: 469–473.

Burns D.G., P.H. Janssen, T. Itoh, M. Kamekura, Z. Li, G. Jensen, F. Rodríguez-Valera, H. Bolhuis and M.L. Dyall-Smith. 2007. *Haloquadratum walsbyi* gen nov., sp. nov., the square haloarchaeon of Walsby, isolated from saltern crystallizers in Australia and Spain. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 57: 387–392.

Casamayor E.O., R. Massana, S. Benlloch, L. Ovreas, B. Diez, V.J. Goddard, J.M. Gasol, I. Joint, F. Rodriguez-Valera and C. Pedro's-Alio. 2002. Changes in archaeal, bacterial and eukaryal assemblages along a salinity gradient by comparison of genetic fingerprinting methods in a multipond solar saltern. *Environ. Microbiol.* 4: 338–348.

DasSarma S. and P. DasSarma. 2012. Halophiles. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/9780470015902.a0000394.pub3, 2012.03.30.

Dereeper A., V. Guignon, G. Blanc, S. Audic, S. Buffet, F. Chevenet, J.F. Dufayard, S. Guindon, V. Lefort, M. Lescot and others. 2008. Phylogeny. fr: robust phylogenetic analysis for the non-specialist. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 36: W465–469.

Diez B., J. Anton, N. Guixa-Boixereu, C. Pedros-Alio and F. Rodriguez-Valera. 2000. Pulsed-field gel electrophoresis analysis of virus assemblages present in a hypersaline environment. *Int. Microbiol.* 3: 159–164.

Erdogmus S.F., M.B. Mutlu, S.E. Korcan, K. Guven and M. Konuk. 2013. Aromatic Hydrocarbon Degradation by Halophilic Archaea Isolated from Camalti Saltern, Turkey, pp. 224:1449. In: *Water Air and Soil Pollution*.

Gärtner A., M. Blümel, J. Wiese and J.F. Imhoff. 2011. Isolation and characterisation of bacteria from the Eastern Mediterranean deep sea. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek*. 100: 421–435.

Ghai R., L. Pašić, A.B. Fernández, A.B. Martin-Cuadrado, C.M. Mizuno, K.D. McMahon, R.T. Papke, R. Stepanauskas, B. Rodriguez-Brito, F. Rohwer and others. 2011. New abundant microbial groups in aquatic hypersaline environments. *Sci. Rep.* 1: 135. Guixa-Boixereu N., J.I. Calderon-Paz, M. Heldal, G. Bratbak and C. Pedros-Alio. 1996. Viral lysis and bacterivory as prokaryotic loss factors along a salinity gradient. *Aquat. Microb. Ecol.* 11: 215–227.

Gunde-Cimerman N., A. Oren and A. Plemenitas. 2005. Adaptation to life at high salt concentrations in *Archaea, Bacteria*, and *Eukarya* – Introduction. *Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya* 9: 1–6.

Hua N.P., A. Kanekiyo, K. Fujikura, H. Yasuda and T.Naganuma. 2007 *Halobacillus profundi* sp. nov. and *Halobacillus kuroshimensis* sp.nov., moderately halophilic bacteria isolated from a deep-sea methane cold seep. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 57: 1243–1249

Hedi A., N. Sadfi, M.L. Fardeau, H. Rebib, J.L. Cayol, B. Ollivier and A. Boudabous. 2009. Studies on the Biodiversity of Halophilic Microorganisms Isolated from El-Djerid Salt Lake (Tunisia) under Aerobic Conditions. *Int. J. Microbiol.* 2009:731786.

Javor B.J., C. Requadt and W. Stoeckenius. 1982. Box-shaped halophilic bacteria. *J. Bacteriol.* 151:1532–1542.

Javor B.J. 1984. Growth potential of halophilic bacteria isolated from solar salt environments: carbon sources and salt requirements. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 48:352–360.

Kim M., K.H. Lee, S.W. Yoon, B.S. Kim, J. Chun and H. Yi. 2013. Analytical tools and databases for metagenomics in the next-generation sequencing era. *Genomics Inform.* 11(3):102–113

Lane D.J., B. Pace, G.J. Olsen, D. Stahl, M. Sogin and N.R. Pace. 1985. Rapid determination of 16S ribosomal RNA sequences for phylogenetic analyses. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 82: 6955–6959.

Lim J.M., J.H. Yoon, J.C. Lee, C.O. Jeon, D.J. Park, C.K. Sung and C.J. Kim. 2004. *Halomonas koreensis* sp. nov., a moderately halophilic bacterium isolated from a solar saltern in Korea. *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 54: 2037–2042.

Litchfield C.D. and A. Oren. 2001. Polar lipids and pigments as biomarkers for the study of the microbial community structure of solar salterns. *Hydrobiologia*. 466:81–89.

Litchfield C.D., A. Irby, T. Kis-Papo and A. Oren. 2001. Comparative metabolic diversity in two solar salterns. *Hydrobiologia* 466: 73–80.

Litchfield C. and P. Gillevet. 2002. Microbial diversity and complexity in hypersaline environments: a preliminary assessment. *J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 28: 48–55.

Litchfield C., A. Oren, A. Irby, M. Sikaroodi and P.M. Gillevet. 2009. Temporal and salinity impacts on the microbial diversity at the Eilat, Israel solar salt plant. *Global NEST Journal*. 11: 86–90.

Margesin R. and F. Schinner. 2001. Potential of halotolerant and halophilic microorganisms for biotechnology. *Extremophiles* 5: 73–83.

Maturrano L., F. Santos, R. Rosselló-Mora and J. Antón. 2006. Microbial diversity in Maras salterns, a hypersaline environment in the Peruvian Andes. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 72: 3887–3895.

Mellado E. and A. Ventosa. 2003. Biotechnological potential of moderately and extremely halophilic microorganisms, pp. 233–256. In: Barredo J.L. (ed) *Microorganisms for* Health Care, Food and Enzyme Production. Research Signpost, Kerala.

Mutlu M.B., M. Martínez-García, F. Santos, A. Peña, K. Guven and J. Antón. 2008. Prokaryotic diversity in Tuz Lake, a hypersaline environment in inland Turkey. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 65: 474–483.

Mutlu M.B. and K. Güven. 2011. Detection of prokaryotic microbial communities of Çamaltı Saltern-Turkey by Fluorescein *In Situ* Hybridization (FISH) and Real Time PCR *Turkish Journal of Biology*. 35:687–695.

Muyzer G., E.C. De Waal and A.G. Uitterrlinden. 1993. Profiling in complex microbial populations by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis analysis of polymerase chain reactionamplified genes coding for 16S rRNA. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 59: 695–700. **Oren A.** 1993. Ecology of extremely halophilic microorganisms, pp. 25–53 In: Vreeland R.H., L.I. Hochstein (eds.), TheBbiology of Halophilic Bacteria. CRC Press, Boca Raton.

Oren A. 2006. Life at high salt concentrations. *Prokaryotes* 2: 263–282.

Ovreas L., F.L. Daae, V. Torsvik and F. Rodriguez-Valera. 2003. Characterization of microbial diversity in hypersaline environments by melting profiles and reassociation kinetics in combination with terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP). *Microb. Ecol.* 46: 291–301.

Pašić L., N.P. Ulrih, M. Črnigoj, M. Grabnar and B.H. Velikonja. 2007. Haloarchaeal communities in the crystallizers of two Adriatic solar salterns. *Can. J. Microbiol.* 53:8–18.

Park S.J., C.H. Kang and S.K. Rhee. 2006. Characterization of microbial diversity in a solar saltern of Korea based on 16S rRNA gene analysis. *J. Microbiol. Biotechnol.* 16:1640–1645.

Podell S., J.A. Ugalde, P. Narasingarao, J.F. Banfield, K.B. Heidelberg and E.E. Allen. 2013. Assembly-driven community genomics of a hypersaline microbial ecosystem. *PLoS One.* 8(4): e61692.

Rastogi G. and R.K. Sani. 2011. Molecular Techniques to Assess Microbial Community Structure, Function, and Dynamics in the Environment, pp. 29–57. In: Ahmad I., F. Ahmad, J. Pichtel (eds) Microbes and Microbial Technology: Agricultural and Environmental Applications. Springer, New York..

Rossello-Mora R., M. Lucio, A. Pena, J. Brito-Echeverria, A. Lopez-Lopez, M. Valens-Vadell, M. Frommberger, J. Anton and P. Schmitt-Kopplin. 2008. Metabolic evidence for biogeographic isolation of the extremophilic bacterium Salinibacter ruber. *ISME J.* 2: 242–253.

Tıraş M. 2007. Çamaltı Tuzlası. *Doğu Coğrafya Dergisi*. Cilt 12, 18:291–300 (In Turkish). (English Translation: Traş M. 2007. Çamaltı Saltern. *East Geography Journal*. Vol. 12, 18: 291–300)

Tsiamis G., K. Katsaveli, S. Ntougias, N. Kyrpides, G. Andersen, Y. Piceno and K. Bourtzis. 2008. Prokaryotic community profiles at different operational stages of a Greek solar saltern. *Res. Microbiol.* 159: 609–627.

Vaneechoutte M., R. Rossau, P. De Vos, M. Gillis, D. Janssens, N. Paepe, A. De Rouck, T. Fiers, G. Claeys and K. Kersters. 1992. Rapid identification of bacteria of the Comamonadaceae with amplified ribosomal DNA-restriction analysis (ARDRA). *FEMS Microbiology Letters* 93:227–234.

Ventosa A., J.J. Nieto and A. Oren. 1998. Biology of moderately halophilic aerobic bacteria. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 62: 504–544. Villanueva L., J. Del Campo and R. Guerrero. 2010. Diversity and physiology of polyhydroxyalkanoate-producing and -degrading strains in microbial mats. *FEMS Microbiol. Ecol.* 74: 42e54.

Vreeland R.H., C.D. Litchfield, E.L. Martin and E. Elliot. 1980. Halomonas elongata, a new genus and species of extremely salttolerant bacteria. *Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol.* 30485495.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Taxonomy/Browser/wwwtax. cgi?id=2745. Accessed 10 December 2013.

Zhaxybayeva O., R. Stepanauskas, N.R. Mohan and R.T. Papke. 2013. Cell sorting analysis of geographically separated hypersaline environments. *Extremophiles* 17(2): 265–275.

ORIGINAL PAPER

Sulfur Removal from Dibenzothiophene by Newly Isolated *Paenibacillus validus* Strain PD2 and Process Optimization in Aqueous and Biphasic (Model-Oil) Systems

PEYMAN DERIKVAND¹, ZAHRA ETEMADIFAR^{1*} and HOSSEIN SABER²

¹Department of Biology, Faculty of Sciences, University of Isfahan ²Department of Biotechnology, Faculty of Advanced Sciences and Technology, University of Isfahan, Iran

Submitted 6 August 2014, revised 20 December 2014, accepted 20 December 2014

Abstract

Dibenzothiophene (DBT) is an organic sulfur compound which remains in oil after hydrodesulfurization (HDS) process and can be removed by biodesulfurization (BDS). A new strain of *Paenibacillus validus* (strain PD2) was isolated from oil contaminated soils that is able to desulfurize DBT. HPLC analysis and Gibb's assay showed that this strain was capable to convert DBT to 2-Hydroxybiphenyl (2-HBP) as final product. The presence of *dsz*C gene confirmed that DBT desulfurization occurred through the 4S pathway. Maximum growth and the highest induction in *dsz* operon obtained in the presence of dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) as sole sulfur source. DBT concentration, temperature and pH were optimized statistically for growing and resting cells by using Response Surface Methodology (RSM). All parameters in growing cells had a significant effect on 2-HBP production during BDS of DBT by *P. validus* PD2, although in resting cells temperature in range of 20–40°C was not a significant factor. Maximum BDS for growing cells was obtained at 0.41 mM DBT concentration, pH 6.92 and temperature 31.23°C. For resting cells, optimum pH, temperature and DBT concentration were 6.62, 27.73°C and 7.86 mM respectively. The results of this study showed that high concentrations of DBT could be desulfurized by *P. validus* strain PD2 in model-oil. Thus, the isolated strain could be introduced as a proper candidate for biodesulfurization of organic sulfur in the oil industry.

Key words: Paenibacillus validus, 2-hydroxybiphenyl (2-HBP), dibenzothiophene (DBT), Response Surface Methodology (RSM)

Introduction

Sulfur is the third most common element in the crude oil composition after carbon and hydrogen which causes severe environmental pollutions. For example, burning the petroleum based fuels containing sulfur components will release SO_x gases to the atmosphere leading to acid rain and corrosion problems. Consequently, deep desulfurization of the crude oil is compulsory to prevent the production of such pollutants (Derikvand *et al.*, 2014).

Hydrodesulfurization (HDS) process which has been usually employed in oil refineries, works at high temperatures and pressures (more than 300°C and 100 atm) (Ma *et al.*, 2002) and is effective in removing a large amount of inorganic and a part of organic sulfur from the crude oil. However, the major part of organic sulfur content is resistant to HDS and remains in the oil composition after this treatment (Borgne and Quintero, 2003). As a remedy, biodesulfurization (BDS) process has been suggested to remove the recalcitrant organic sulfur compounds like dibenzothiophene (DBT) which is often used as a model of heterocyclic sulfuric compounds in biodesulfurization studies. In fact, BDS has several advantages which make it a potentially alternative or at least a complementary process to the HDS. For instance, BDS is more specific and cost effective and takes place at ambient temperature and pressure (Monticello, 2000). In addition, the combustion value of the oil would not be affected in the BDS process because the effective bacterial strains (such as *Rhodococcus* and *Gordonia*) can remove the sulfur through the 4S pathway, which attacks the C-S bounds selectively (Gou *et al.*, 2002).

BDS through 4S pathway has been studied using different bacterial species such as *Gordonia* (Rhee *et al.*, 1998), *Bacillus* (Kirimura *et al.*, 2001), *Lysinibacillus* (Bahuguna *et al.*, 2011) and *Rhodococcus* (Derikvand *et al.*, 2014). Generally, there are four enzymes involved in the 4S pathway: first, DBT monooxygenase (DszC) oxidizes DBT to DBT-sulfone (DBTO₂). In the second step, flavomonooxygenase (DszA) catalyzes

^{*} Corresponding author: Zahra Etemadifar, Department of Biology, Faculty of Sciences, University of Isfahan, Hezarjarib Isfahan, Iran; e-mail: z.etemadifar@sci.ui.ac.ir, z_etemadifar@yahoo.com

transformation of DBTO, to 2-2'-hydroxyphenyl benzene sulfinate (HPBS) and in the final step, HPBS is desulfinated by DszB to produce 2-hydroxybiphenyl (2-HBP) as the final product (Yan et al., 2000). Three catabolic genes, dszA, B, C, are clustered in the dsz operon. The fourth enzyme (DszD) prepares FMNH, required for oxygenase reactions and is a chromosomal gene (Derikvand et al., 2013). Clearly, performance and activity of the enzymes in the 4S pathway is dependent on their operating conditions and a high BDS efficiency could be achieved in the optimum level of the effective parameters. Although BDS process has been studied for physiology of microorganisms and their gene modifications, metabolic pathways and kinetics of desulfurization in both model and diesel oils, the significance of operational factors and their optimization through statistical methods are rare. Response Surface Methodology (RSM) is one of the well known statistical methods which is utilized to find a relationship between a few effective variables and one or more responses in a system. In this approach, analysis of variance (ANOVA) and regression techniques have been employed to estimate a low degree polynomial model for optimization of the levels of significant explanatory variables in a limited number of experiments (Khurana et al., 2007).

In the present study, *Paenibacillus validus* PD2 which was isolated from an oil contaminated soil sample was employed to investigate the effects of important operational conditions such as initial DBT concentration, temperature and pH on the BDS efficiency. Box-Behnken RSM was used to determine the optimum value of these factors in BDS process for both growing and resting cells conditions in aqueous and biphasic (aqueous / model-oil) systems, respectively. Finally, the BDS efficiency was determined in the obtained optimum conditions.

Experimental

Materials and Methods

Chemicals. All chemicals were analytical grade and commercially available.

Enrichment, isolation and identification of DBT desulfurizing bacteria. Double deionized water was used to prepare sulfur free basal salt medium (BSM). The BSM contains the following composition (g/l): Na₂HPO₄7H₂O 8.0, KH₂PO₄ 4.0, NH₄Cl 2.0, MgCl₂0.2, FeCl₃ 0.001 and CaCl₂ 0.001. More than 100 oil contaminated soil samples were collected from various areas in Iran. One gram of each soil sample was suspended in 50 ml of BSM supplemented with 10 g/l glucose and 0.3 mM DBT as the sulfur source in a 250 ml flask. After incubation for 3 days at 30°C and 180 rpm on a rotary shaker, 5 ml of supernatant was inoculated in 45 ml of fresh BSM supplemented with 0.3 mM DBT and 10 g/l glucose. Subculturing was repeated with 1% v/v inoculums five times. Afterwards, streak culture was done onto the same medium with 9 g/l agarose. Finally, a single colony was isolated and its 2-HBP production was detected by Gibb's assay. One of the Gibb's positive isolated strains named PD2, was genetically identified by partial 16S rDNA gene sequencing using DG74 and RW01general primers.

Detection of dszC gene from dsz operon. Briefly, chromosomal DNA of P. validus was extracted (by DNA extraction kit, Fermentas) and separated on 1% agarose gel with 1X TAE buffer (Promega, Germany) at 80 V for 40 min. The extracted chromosomal DNA was amplified by PCR with applying specific dszC primers as forward 5'-GACACTGTCACCTGAAA-3' and reverse 5'-CTCAGGAGGTGAAGCCG-3' primers. The amplified gene separated on 1% agarose gel with 1X TAE buffer (promega, Germany) at 80 V for 40 min. The amplified gene was purified using gel extraction kit (Promega Germany). The quantity and quality of the purified gene was assessed by optical density at 260 nm and 280 nm and by electrophoresis in 1% agarose gel (Promega, Madison, WI, USA). The correct orientation and nucleotide sequence of the gene was verified by double-strand sequencing.

Characterization of growth and biodesulfurization. Growth rate, DBT consumption and 2-HBP production by isolated *P. validus* PD2 were measured by turbidimetry (600 nm), UV spectrophotometry (323.8 nm) and Gibb's assay (610 nm wavelength) respectively for 4 days incubation period. The culture media was BSM supplemented with 0.3 mM DBT and 15 g/l glucose incubated at 30°C on a rotary shaker.

Biodesulfurization in the liquid media by growing cells. For growing cells, the strain was inoculated in BSM supplemented with different amounts of DBT and 10 g/l glucose and 2-HBP production was measured after 48 h incubation time.

Biodesulfurization in the biphasic media by resting cells. The biphasic media consist of BSM (aqueous phase), n-tetradecane (organic phase) and different amount of DBT as a sulfur source, were prepared to monitor the BDS activity by the resting cells. The ratio of aqueous to oil phase volume was 2:1. 2-HBP production was determined after 20 h.

Effect of different sulfur sources on growth and BDS rate. Several sulfur sources such as DBT, thiophene, dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) and MgSO₄ were added to 50 ml BSM in concentrations equal to 0.3 mM, 1 μ l/ml, 200 mg/l and 200 mg/l respectively. The carbon source was 10 g/l glucose. 0.5 ml of cell suspension with OD₆₀₀ = 1 was inoculated to each medium and growth rate and 2-HBP production were determined after 30 h.

	0	Growing cel	ls	Resting cells		
Independent variables	-1	0	+1	-1	0	+1
X ₁ : DBT concentration (mM)	0.2	0.5	0.8	2	6	10
X ₂ : Temperature (°C)	25	30	35	20	30	40
X ₃ : pH	6	7.5	9	5	7	9

 Table I

 Coded values of experimental variables in growing and resting cells of PD2 strain

 Table II

 Response surface Box-Behnken design (BBD) and the rate of produced 2-hydroxybiphenyl (2-HBP) in aqueous system by growing cells and biphasic system by resting cells.

		A*		B**		2-HBP (mM)	2-HBP (mM)	
Run	X ₁	X2	X ₃	X ₁	X ₂	X ₃	Growing cells	Resting cells
1	0	1	-1	0	1	1	0.151	0.41
2	1	1	0	1	0	-1	0.112	0.66
3	0	-1	1	0	-1	-1	0.111	0.51
4	1	0	-1	1	1	0	0.113	0.55
5	0	-1	-1	1	-1	0	0.118	0.51
6	0	0	0	1	0	1	0.198	0.59
7	1	0	1	-1	0	1	0.097	0.44
8	-1	-1	0	0	0	-1	0.121	0.88
9	0	1	1	-1	-1	0	0.119	0.45
10	-1	0	1	0	1	-1	0.133	0.49
11	1	-1	0	0	0	0	0.085	0.84
12	-1	0	-1	-1	0	-1	0.158	0.51
13	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.192	0.89
14	0	0	0	0	-1	1	0.201	0.42
15	-1	1	0	-1	1	0	0.146	0.34

*A: growing cell; **B: resting cell

Experimental design for biodesulfurization by growing and resting cells. DBT concentration (X₁), temperature (X_2) and pH (X_2) were considered as the important factors in biodesulfurization activity of growing and resting cells. A 3-factor and 3-level Box-Behnken design (BBD) was used to determine the optimum level of the important factors and to study their relationship to the BDS efficiency. Factors and their levels are shown in Table I. For resting cells design, we increased the range between high and low levels of factors (Table I) to better illustrate the impact of variables. All factors at middle (0) level constitute the central points while combination of factors consisting of one at its lowest level (-1) or highest level (+1). A 0.05 significance level was assumed to perform ANOVA for the model coefficients. A total of 15 experimental runs of three factors in different combinations were carried out in duplicates (Table II). All experimental design and data analysis were performed using Design Expert software package version 8.0.1.

Analytical methods. Cell density was measured by spectrophotometry at 600 nm (OD_{600}) (spectronic 21D Milton Roy). In the growing cells system, BDS activity was monitored using the Gibb's reagent (2,6-dichloroquinone-4-chloroimide). To measure the DBT consumption in the growing cells samples, their pH was reduced to 2 before mixing with equal volume of ethyl acetate. After centrifuging at 3000 rpm for 5 min., dissolved DBT in the organic phase was measured by UV spectrophotometry at 328 nm. In the resting cells system, HPLC was used to determine the amounts of DBT (retention time = 5.29 min.) and 2-HBP (retention time=3.16 min.) in n-tetradecane phase. HPLC was performed on a KNAUER advanced scientific instruments (Germany) equipped with an MZ-analysentechnic C18 column (5 $\mu\text{-}250$ mm) and a UV detector (Smartline 2600) set at 254 nm. The mobile phase was methanol-water (90:10, v/v) with a flow rate of 1.5 ml/min.

For all of the analytical methods standard curves of DBT and 2-HBP were prepared.

Results and Discussion

Identification of the strain PD2. The numerous bacterial colonies isolated from diesel contaminated soils were checked for 2-HBP production from DBT as sole sulfur source. The Gibb's analysis showed that a strain designated as PD2 was able to produce 2-HBP as a final product. Since 2-HBP production indicates selective cleavage of carbon-sulfur bond, further characterization and optimization was performed on this strain. Gram- and acid-fast staining, colony morphology and biochemical activities revealed the PD2 strain as Gram-positive, spore-forming and non-acid fast bacillus. Partial nucleotide sequence analysis of 16S rRNA gene implied 99% homology with P. validus SB3263 (NCBI Gene Bank Accession No. GU191921). Therefore, PD2 was identified as a novel strain P. validus PD2 and deposited in NCBI (NCBI Gene Bank Accession No. KC161368).

By now, several aerobic DBT-desulfurizing bacteria have been reported to date that are able to desulfurize DBT *via* 4S pathway. In particular, *Rhodococcus erythropolis* IGTS8, the first strain found able to desulfurize DBT through 4S pathway, has been widely used for BDS and the genes related to this pathway have been studied (Denome *et al.*, 1993). However, according to our knowledge, no studies have ever been reported using *P. validus* cells for DBT biodesulfurization *via* 4S pathway. Therefore, strain PD2 is the first *P. validus* strain reported to be capable of DBT desulfurization, without carbon skeleton cleavage.

Characterization of growth and biodesulfurization. The growth curve of *P. validus* PD2 has been shown in Fig. 1. The growth was continued for 96 h, simultaneously with the consumption of DBT and the production of 2-HBP. As shown in Fig. 1, desulfurization of DBT to 2-HBP in the induced cells of PD2 was detected after 8 hours, afterwards, the concentration of 2-HBP in the medium increased up to 0.27 mM at 50 hours (initiation of stationary phase). The production of 2-HBP is less than DBT consumption which as previously suggested by Caro *et al.* (Caro *et al.*, 2007), this is due to accumulation of 2-HBP and other 4S pathway compounds inside and on the surface of the cells.

Detection of *dszC* gene in *P. validus* PD2. The 1300 bp PCR product of amplified *dszC* gene by specific primers (Fig. 2) purified from the gel and sequenced by double-strand sequencing. The length of sequenced fragment was 1153 bp. Sequenced DNA was blasted in NCBI GenBank. The blast result showed that *dszC* in *P. validus* PD2 had 98% similarity with *dszC* gene in *R. erythropolis* FMF. This sequence was submitted in NCBI by accession number KF056797. The presence of *dszC* gene confirmed that DBT desulfurization takes place through the 4S pathway which produced 2-HBP



Fig. 1 Growth of *Paenibacillus validus* PD2, DBT utilization and 2-HBP production during cultivation at 30°C and 180 rpm shaking. The medium contained 0.3 mM DBT as sole sulfur source and glucose as carbon source. Symbols: ■, DBT concentration (mM); ◆, 2-HBP concentration (mM); ▲, growth (OD_{600m}).



Fig. 2. PCR amplification of 1300 bp fragment of *dsz*C gene from isolated *Paenibacillus validus* PD2. M: GeneRuler 1 kb DNA ladder (Fermentas).

as final product without cleavage of carbon ring; therefore, the strain PD2 could be used for BDS of oil without decrease in octane rate.

Effect of different sulfur sources on growth and biodesulfurization rate. *P. validus* PD2 was cultured in

Table III Growth rate of isolated strain PD2 in the presence of different sulfur sources and 2-HBP production from DBT after cultivating of induced cells in 0.3 mM DBT.

Sulfur source	Growth (A_{600})	2-HBP (mM)
DBT	2.39	0.21
Thiophene	0.83	0.11
DMSO	3.94	0.25
Sulfate	3.39	0.09

the presence of different sulfur compounds. As shown in Table III, a higher cell density was obtained when DMSO was used as the sole sulfur source, because of more easily metabolization of DMSO than others sulfur sources (Bustos-Jaimes et al., 2003). Moreover, the growth rate can be inhibited by production of 2-HBP when DBT is used as the sulfur source (Setti et al., 2003). In fact, induction of dsz operon by DMSO in Rhodococcus sp. 1AWQ has been shown to be similar to DBT (Ma et al., 2006) while Mohebali et al. (2008) showed that 2-HBP production of resting cells grown on DMSO was higher than that of DBT. The results indicated that the cell density in the presence of MgSO4 was more than DBT and thiophene. This occurs due to the lower water solubility of DBT and thiophene. Although the dsz operon can be repressed by MgSO₄ as a sole sulfur source during the growth (Li et al., 1996), PD2 grown on sulfate showed low BDS activity that could be explained by re-expression of *dsz* operon. Finally, the maximum BDS activity of the PD2 strain resting cells was achieved when they were grown on DMSO.

Statistical analysis. Growing cells: A quadratic polynomial equation was estimated to describe the rela-

tionship between 2-HBP production of growing cells and variables based on the experimental results of BBD (Table II). All of the main and interactive effects can be simultaneously investigated by response surface model. The model of coded units is calculated using follow:

$$Y = \beta_0 + \sum_{i=1}^{3} \beta_i X_i + \sum_{i=1}^{3} \beta_{ii} X_i^2 + \sum_{i=1}^{2} \sum_{j=1+1}^{3} \beta_{ij} X_i X_j$$

where *Y* is the predicted response, X_i is the variable, β_0 is constant, β_i is the linear effect, β_{ii} is the quadratic effect, and β_{ii} is the interaction effect.

In the growing cells system, the empirical model of coded variables can be expressed as the equation 1 after removing non significant parameters:

Equation 1:
$$Y = 1.97 - 0.19X_1 + 0.12X_2 - 0.100X_3 - 0.063X_2X_3 - 0.40X_1^2 - 0.41X_2^2 - 0.32X_3^2$$

Where Y is the response value (mM), X_1 is the initial DBT concentration (mM), X_2 is temperature (°C) and X_3 is pH. Positive and negative sign before each term indicates synergistic and antagonistic effects respectively (Tan *et al.*, 2010).

The ANOVA results for 2-HBP production by growing cells have been shown in Table IV. The Model F-value was 142.23 that imply its significance and there is only a 0.01% chance that a Model F-value this large could occur due to the noise factors. Also values of Prob > F (P value) less than 0.05 indicate model terms are significant. In this case, X_1 , X_2 , X_3 , X_2X_3 , X_1^2 , X_2^2 and X_3^2 were significant model terms (P values < 0.05). The proposed model was proved to be adequate through calculation of its Lack of Fit equal to 0.49 and adjusted determination factor (Adj R^2) equal to 0.9891. This

Table IV Analysis of variance (ANOVA)

Source	10		Growing cells		Resting cells		
of variance	ar	Mean square	F value	P value	Mean square	F value	P value
Model	9	0.21	142.23	< 0.0001	0.048	130.21	< 0.0001
X ₁	1	0.29	195.88	< 0.0001	0.041	111.27	0.0001
X ₂	1	0.11	74.30	0.0003	1.250E-003	3.42	0.1235
X ₃	1	0.080	54.98	0.0007	0.012	32.91	0.0023
X ₁ X ₂	1	1.000E-004	0.069	0.8037	5.625E-003	15.41	0.0111
X ₁ X ₃	1	2.025E-003	1.39	0.2912	0.000	0.000	1.0000
X ₂ X ₃	1	0.016	10.74	0.0220	2.500E-005	0.068	0.8040
X ₁ ²	1	0.60	411.12	< 0.0001	0.092	250.94	< 0.0001
X ₂ ²	1	0.61	421.40	< 0.0001	0.23	632.24	< 0.0001
X ₃ ²	1	0.37	251.80	< 0.0001	0.098	267.12	< 0.0001
Residual	5	1.455E-003			3.650E-004		
Lack of fit	3	1.025E-003	0.49	0.7252	1.417E-004	0.20	0.8876
Pure error	2	2.100E-003			7.000E-004		

Growing cells: R2 = 0

means that the Lack of Fit is not significant relative to the pure error and the model predictions were well fitted the experimental results. According to the present model, all of the main factors were significant in the interval of variation and temperature has significant interactions with pH.

Resting cells: The relationship between the 2-HBP production of resting cells and the studied variables after removing non significant parameters stated as equation 2.

Equation 2:
$$Y = 0.87 + 0.071X_1 - 0.039X_3 - 0.038X_1X_2 - 0.16X_1^2 - 0.16X_3^2$$

In equation 2, all of the coded variables are defined similar to equation 1 in the previous section. The ANOVA results for 2-HBP production by resting cells have been shown in Table IV. P-value of the model was obtained equal to <0.0001, which warrantees the model significance. In this case, X_1 , X_3 , X_1X_2 , X_1^2 and X_3^2 were significant model terms. The Lack of Fit value of 0.2 indicated the Lack of Fit was not significant relative to the pure error and the adjusted coefficient of determination ($AdjR^2$ =0.9881) confirmed the significance of the model. DBT initial concentration, pH and also the interactions between DBT concentration and temperature were significant in the BDS by resting cells (Table IV).

RSM analysis. The response surface and its contour plots at the base can represent the regression model developed to investigate the interaction between factors and specify the optimum level of each factor. The interaction of two independent factors can be shown by each response surface with a contour plot, while another factor is fixed at the level of zero. The fitted surface and contour plots between DBT concentration and temperature, DBT concentration and pH, temperature and pH are presented in Fig. 3 and Fig. 4 for growing and resting cells systems, respectively.

Effects of DBT initial concentration: Results indicated that an increase in the initial DBT concentration would make DBT more available to the cells and led to an enhancement in BDS. However, at higher initial concentrations of DBT, bacterial growth and BDS activity would be inhibited, presumably because of the toxicity of DBT at high concentrations beyond the tolerating level of the bacteria (Ansari et al., 2007). Such inhibitory effect of DBT has been reported formerly (Ohshiro et al., 1995). It is known that only water soluble compounds can play an inhibitory role on the cell activity. DBT has an extremely low solubility in water and expected to precipitate in aqueous medium or fully dissolved in the organic phase of biphasic medium and thus, the initial concentration of DBT expected to have an insignificant effect on the cell or enzyme activity. However, most bacterial species with DBT biodesulfurization activity secrete some biosurfactants to solubilize and enhance the bioavailability of DBT (Kim et al., 2004). Also, recombinant Pseudomonas strains with high production of biosurfactant have been developed, which could enhance biodesulfurization activity (Gallado et al., 1997). Therefore, by secretion of biosurfactants inhibitory effect of DBT would not be limited. Fig. 3B shows that the optimum concentration of DBT in growing medium for PD2 strain was 0.41 mM and BDS activity was reduced by both the increasing initial DBT concentration up to 0.8 mM or decreasing it to 0.2 mM due to the limit in the growth rate. Also in biphasic medium and resting cells system, the optimum concentration was determined at 7.86 mM and as can be seen in Fig. 4B, the BDS activity was reduced by going away from the optimal point. For the resting cells, the optimum point for the initial DBT concentration was far more than the growing cells. In fact, in the biphasic medium, DBT can be dissolved in n-tetradecane (organic phase) which reduces its toxic effect on bacteria.



Fig. 3. The response surface and contour plot of 2-HBP production (mM) by growing cells of *Paenibacillus validus* PD2 in aquatic system. A: optimum temperature (°C), B: DBT concentration (mM), C: effect of pH on 2-HBP production.



Fig. 4. The response surface and contour plot of 2-HBP production (mM) by resting cells of *Paenibacillus validus* PD2 in biphasic system (tetradecane-water). A: optimum temperature (°C), B: DBT concentration (mM), C: pH effect on 2-HBP production.

Effects of temperature: Temperature is a potentially limiting factor like essential chemical elements and organic substrates. In particular, temperature should be studied as an interactive factor, because it affects all chemicals and biochemical processes (Ratkowsky et al., 1982). P. validus PD2 is a mesophilic bacteria and its optimum temperature for BDS of DBT in growing medium was determined at 31.23°C. The surface and contour plot in Fig. 3A indicates that in high and low temperatures, 2-HBP production was low because of the limiting influence of temperature on the growth rate and enzyme activity. In resting cells, the optimum temperature for the 2-HBP production was 27.73°C (Fig. 4A). Although the growth rate limiting effect was absent in resting cells, the activity of enzymes can be reduced at the higher or lower temperatures. It has been indicated that in biodesulfurization by Mycobacterium phlei WU-F1, degradation of DBT to DBTO₂ stops at high temperatures while degradation of DBTO₂ and other intermediate compounds maintain at this condition. It can be concluded that the activity of the first enzyme oxidizing DBT to DBTO, is sensitive to temperature changes (Furuya et al., 2001). In fact, Furuya et al. suggested that the first and third enzymes in 4S pathway (DszC and DszB) are more sensitive to temperature changes in comparison with the other enzymes and are considered as the BDS rate-limiting enzymes.

Effects of pH: The pH, like other factors in culture medium such as temperature and carbon source, is an effective parameter that controls the bacterial growth rate (Madigan *et al.*, 2012). In addition, enzymes are affected by the pH variations in the system because of the dependence of the 3-D shape of enzymes on the pH. The impact of pH variation is not devoted to only the shape of enzymes. However, it may also affect the shape or electrical charge properties of the substrate in such a way that the substrate cannot bind to the enzyme active site or it cannot undergo catalysis (Berg *et al.*, 2007). Previous studies showed that the highest DBT

biodesulfurization by the bacterial strains was obtained at pH near to neutral (Kirimura *et al.*, 2001; Etemadifar *et al.*, 2008; Ardakani *et al.*, 2010). Also, it has been indicated that the purified 4S pathway enzymes such as flavin reductase are active only at the pH 6–8 (Matsubara *et al.*, 2001). Figure 3C and Fig. 4C shows the surface and contour plots of pH for 2-HBP production in growing and resting cells systems, respectively. The optimum pH in growing condition was 6.92 and as shown in Fig. 3C, by a change in pH, 2-HBP production was reduced. In resting cells BDS of model oil, the optimum pH was equal to 6.62 (Fig. 4C).

In conclusion, this study demonstrated that the newly isolated strain *P. validus* PD2 can catalyze the conversion of DBT to 2-HBP in aqueous and biphasic systems *via* the 4S pathway. The response surface methodology showed that the optimum DBT concentration in aqueous and biphasic system was 0.41 and 7.86 mM respectively. Also in both media, the optimum temperature was mesophilic and the optimum pH was near the neutral. Therefore *P. validus* PD2 can be efficiently used for oil BDS under ordinary conditions and high activity can be obtained by setting the effective parameters at the optimum levels.

Acknowledgments

We appreciate the financial support for this work from the University of Isfahan .

Literature

Ansari F., P. Prayuenyong and I.E. Tothill. 2007. Biodesulfurization of dibenzothiophene by *Shewanella putrefaciens*. J. Biol. Phys. Chem. 7: 75–78.

Ardakani M.R., A. Aminsefat, B. Rasekh, F. Yazdiyan, B. Zargar, M. Zarei and H. Najafzadeh. 2010. Biodesulfurization of dibenzothiophene by a newly isolated *Stenotrophomonas maltophila* strain Kho1. *WASJ*. 10: 272–2778. Bahuguna A., M.K. Lily, A. Munjal, R.N. Singh and K. Dangwal. 2011. Desulfurization of dibenzothiophene (DBT) by a novel strain *Lysinibacillus sphaericus* DMT-7 isolated from diesel contaminated soil. *J. Env. Sci.* 23: 975–982.

Berg J.M., J. Tymoczko and L. Stryer. 2007. *Biochemistry*. Freeman and company, New York.

Borgne S.L. and R. Quintero. 2003. Biotechnological processes for the refining of petroleum. *Fuel process technol.* 81: 155–169.

Bustos-Jaimes I., G. Amador, G. Castorena and S. Le Borgne. 2003. Genotypic characterization of sulfur-oxidative desulfurizing bacterial strains isolated from Mexican refineries. *Oil Gas Sci. Technol.* 58: 521–526.

Caro A., K. Boltes, P. Letón and E. García-Calvo. 2007. Dibenzothiophene biodesulfurization in resting cell conditions by aerobic bacteria. *Biochem. Eng. J.* 35: 191–197.

Denome S.A., E.S. Olson and K.D. Young. 1993. Identification and cloning of genes involved in specific desulfurization of dibenzothiophene by *Rhodococcus* sp. strain IGTS8. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 59: 2837–2843.

Derikvand P., Z. Etemadifar and D. Biria. 2014. Taguchi optimization of dibenzothiophene biodesulfurization by *Rhodococcus erythropolis* R1 immobilized cells in a biphasic system. *Int. Biodeterior. Biodegrad.* 86: 343–38.

Derikvand P., Z. Etemadifar and H. Saber. 2013. Optimization of nicotinamide and riboflavin in the biodesulfurization of dibenzothiophene using response surface methodology. BJM. p-ISSN, 2322–5173. 4: 35–40.

Etemadifar Z., G. Emtiazi and N. Christofi. 2008. Enhanced desulfurization activity in protoplast transformed *Rhodococcus erythropolis. Am. Eurasian J. Agric. Environ. Sci.* 3: 285–291.

Furuya T., K. Kirimura, K. Kino and S. Usami. 2001. Thermophilic biodesulfurization of dibenzothiophene and its derivatives by *Mycobacterium Phlei* WU-F1. *FEMS Microb. Lett.* 24: 129–133.

Gallado M.E., A. Fernandez, V.D. Lorenzo, J.L. Garcia and E. Diaz. 1997. Designing recombinant *Peudomonas* strains to enhance biodesulfurization. *J. Bacteriol.* 176: 6707–6714.

Gou Z., H. Liu, M. Luo, J. Li S Xing and J. Chen. 2002. Isolation and identification of nondestructive desulfurization bacterium. *Sci. China Series B: Chem.* 45: 521–531.

Khurana S., M. Kapoor, S. Gupta and R. Kuhad. 2007. Statistical optimization of alkaline xylanase production from *Streptomyces violaceoruber* under submerged fermentation using response surface methodology. *Indian J. Microbiol.* 47: 144–152.

Kim Y.J., J.H. Chang, K. Cho, H.W. Ryu and Y.K. Chang. 2004. A physiological study on growth and dibenzothiophene (DBT) Desulfurization characteristics of *Gordonia* sp. CYKS1. *Korean J. Chem. Eng.* 21: 436–441.

Kirimura K., T. Furuya, Y. Nishii, Y. Ishii, K. Kino and S. Usami. 2001. Biodesulfurization of dibenzothiophene and its derivatives through the selective cleavage of carbon-sulfur bonds by a moderately thermophilic bacterim *Bacillus subtilis* WU-S2B. *J. Biosci. Bioeng.* 91: 262–266.

Li M.Z., C.H. Squires, D.J. Monticello and J.D. Childs. 1996. Genetic analysis of the dsz promoter and associated regulatory regions of *Rhodococcus erythropolis* IGTS8. *J. Bacteriol.* 178: 6409–6418.

Ma C.Q., J.H. Feng, Y.Y. Zeng, X.F. Cai, B.P. Sun, Z.B. Zhang, H.D. Blankespoor and P. Xu. 2006. Methods for the preparation of a biodesulfurization biocatalyst using *Rhodococcus* sp. *Chemosphere*. 65: 165–169.

Ma X., L. Sun and C. Song. 2002. A new approach to deep desulfurization of gasoline, diesel fuel and jet fuel by selective adsorption for ultra-clean fuels and for fuel cell applications. *Catal. today.* 77: 107–116.

Madigan M.T., J.M. Martinko, D.A. and D.P. Clark. 2012. Brock Biology of microorganisms. Benjamin Cummings (eds.), San Francisco.

Matsubara T., T. Ohshiro, Y. Nishina and Y. Izumi. 2001. Purification, characterization, and over expression of flavin reductase involved in dibenzothiophene desulfurization by *Rhodococcus erythropolis* D-1. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 67: 1179–1184.

Mohebali G., A.S. Ball, A. Kaytash and B. Rasekh. 2008. Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) as the sulfur source for the production of desulfurizing resting cells of *Gordonia alkanivorans* RIPI90A. *Microbiology* 154: 878–885.

Monticello, D.J. 2000. Biodesulfurization and the upgrading of petroleum distillates. *Curr. Opin. Biotech.* 11: 540–546.

Ohshiro T., Y. Kobayashi, Y. Hine and Y. Izumi. 1995. Involvement of flavin coenzyme in dibenzothiophene degrading enzyme system from *Rhodococcus erythropolis* D-1. *Biosci. Biotech. Biochem*. 59: 1349–1354.

Ratkowsky D., J. Olley, T. McMeekin and A. Ball. 1982. Relationship between temperature and growth rate of bacterial cultures, *J. Bacteriol.* 149: 1–5.

Rhee S.K., J.H. Chang, Y.K. Chang and H.N. Chang. 1998. Desulfurization of dibenzothiophene and diesel oils by a newly isolated Gordona strain, CYKS1. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 64: 2327–2331.

Setti L., S. Bonoli, E. Badiali and S. Giuliani. 2003. Inverse phase transfer biocatalysis for a biodesulfurization process of middle distillates. *BECTH MOCK YH-TA CEP.* 44: 80–83.

Tan K.T., K.T. Lee and A.R. Mohamed. 2010. A glycerol-free process to produce biodiesel by supercritical methyl acetate technology: An optimization study *via* Response Surface Methodology. *Bioresour. technol.* 101: 965–969.

Yan H., M. Kishimoto, T. Omasa, Y. Katakura, K.I. Suga, K. Okumura and O. Yoshikawa. 2000. Increase in desulfurization activity of *Rhodococcus erythropolis* KA2-5-1 using ethanol feeding. *J. Biosci. Bioeng*, 89: 361–366. SHORT COMMUNICATION

Recombinant MAG1 Protein of Toxoplasma gondii as a Diagnostic Antigen

JUSTYNA M. GATKOWSKA^{1*}, BOŻENA DZIADEK¹, JAROSŁAW DZIADEK², KATARZYNA DZITKO¹ and HENRYKA DŁUGOŃSKA¹

¹Department of Immunoparasitology, Faculty of Biology and Environmental Protection University of Łódź, Łódź, Poland
²Institute of Medical Biology, Polish Academy of Sciences, Łódź, Poland

Submitted 8 August 2014, revised 24 December 2014, accepted 24 December 2014

Abstract

The aim of this study was to evaluate the potential diagnostic usefulness of the full-length recombinant *Toxoplasma gondii* MAG1 protein by determining the levels of specific IgM and IgG antibodies in mouse and human sera obtained from individuals with acute and chronic toxoplasmosis. The obtained results revealed that IgG antibodies against MAG1 are a sensitive and specific marker of *T. gondii* infection since the protein was recognized by both mouse and human sera, 100% and 94.3%, respectively, rendering the full-length rMAG1 a prospective alternative for the polyvalent native antigen (TLA).

Key words: Toxoplasma gondii, diagnostics of toxoplasmosis, ELISA, MAG1 antigen

Clinical diagnosis of Toxoplasma gondii infection, one of the most common parasitic zoonoses worldwide, relies primarily on a two-step procedure involving detection of specific antibodies (mostly IgM and IgG) and consecutive estimation of IgG avidity to distinguish between acute and chronic invasion in individuals with circulating anti-Toxoplasma IgM immunoglobulins. Despite certain disadvantages, serological tests, in fact simple and relatively inexpensive, remain the main method for laboratory recognition of toxoplasmosis (Montoya, 2002). Most commercial tests use the Toxoplasma lysate antigen (TLA) obtained from in vivo or in vitro cultured tachyzoites, which is costly and differs from batch to batch. These drawbacks may be overcome with the use of recombinant proteins offering an efficient, well-defined and standardized diagnostic tool enabling the comparison of results from different laboratories, reliable estimation of specific antibodies in samples taken from one patient at long time intervals and, possibly, discrimination between acute and chronic invasion. To date, several T. gondii recombinant proteins have been developed and assessed for their diagnostic utility (Kotresha and Noordin, 2010; Holec-Gasior, 2013).

The 65 kDA MAG1 antigen of *T. gondii* is localized mainly in the matrix and the wall of tissue cysts and is

considered a bradyzoite marker, however, it is also synthetized in tachyzoites (Ferguson and Parmley, 2002). Previously this antigen was tested individually, as a part of an antigen mixture or even as a chimeric protein revealing discrepancies which may have resulted from: different test models (humans and animals), applying various fragments of the amino acid sequence and the estimation of only one class of specific antibodies (Di Cristina et al., 2004; Holec-Gąsior et al., 2012, 2014; Xiao et al., 2013). Thus, the objective of the present study was to evaluate the diagnostic value of the full-length rMAG1 antigen expressed in the Escherichia coli system to detect both IgM and IgG antibodies, using concurrently human and mouse immune sera, the latter isolated at a defined time point of an experimental infection.

For the cloning of the recombinant MAG1 antigen standard molecular biology protocols were used (Sambrook and Russell, 2001). Briefly, the 3' fragment of *mag1* gene (U09029) of *T. gondii* encoding 424 amino acids (from 33aa to 452aa) and including 3 amino acids of exon 2 and the whole exon 3 was PCR amplified using the *T. gondii* RH strain DNA as a template and cloned initially into a pJET1.2/blunt vector (CloneJET PCR Cloning Kit, Fermentas), verified by sequencing and finally cloned into the pHis expression vector

^{*} Corresponding author: J.M. Gatkowska, Department of Immunoparasitology, University of Łódź, Łódź, Poland; e-mail: gatjus@ biol.uni.lodz.pl

using BamHI and HindIII restriction enzymes since the restriction enzyme recognition sites were incorporated into a sequence of primers (underlined sequences) (5'-GGATCCGCTGAGCCAAAGGGTGCCAGAGCTAC-CAGAAGTG; 5'- AAGCTTTCAAGCTGCCTGTTC-CGCTAAGATC). The resultant vector pHis-mag1 was introduced into E. coli BL21 (DE3) cells to express the recombinant protein containing a 6-His tag within an extra 28 amino acids at the N-terminus. The expression and purification of rMAG1 were performed using a protocol described previously (Dziadek et al., 2011). Briefly, transformed E. coli BL21(DE3) cells were grown in LB broth containing ampicillin and IPTG as an inductor and next they were harvested and lysed. The recombinant MAG1 protein, present in inclusion bodies, was isolated using the His-Bind Buffer Kit (Novagen) containing 6 M of urea, under denaturing conditions, and then purified by Ni(2+) affinity chromatography on His-Bind columns (Novagen), according to the manufacturer's procedures. The efficacy of purification was confirmed by 12% SDS-PAGE, staining with Imperial Protein Stain (Pierce) and Westernblot using anti-His antibodies (Novagen) (Fig. 1). Although two bands corresponding to the theoretical mass of 49.7 kDa were detected, the main portion of the protein formed a band of approximately twice the predicted mass, as noted previously (Hiszczyńska-Sawicka et al., 2010). The amount of recombinant MAG1 was evaluated by the Bradford technique, yielding approximately 30 mg per liter of culture.

To obtain mouse immune sera 10–12 week-old male C57BL/6 (naturally more susceptible to *T. gondii* infection) and BALB/c (naturally more resistant to *T. gondii* infection) inbred mice, were inoculated intraperitoneally with 5 low virulent *T. gondii* DX strain cysts isolated from the brain of a latently infected C57BL/6



Fig. 1. Western blot analysis of the rMAG1 protein. Recombinant protein was detected using specific anti-His antibodies (line 2) and compared to the protein marker (line 1).

mouse by mechanical homogenization of tissues and gradient separation, as described before (Gatkowska et al., 2006). Serum samples were collected from uninfected animals (negative controls) and mice with acute (3 weeks post inoculation) and chronic (6-8 weeks post inoculation) toxoplasmosis. All experimental groups consisted of 10 animals and each procedure was approved by 9. Local Ethics Commission in Łódź. Human serum samples were obtained from routine diagnostic laboratories and were classified as positive or negative based on the levels of specific IgM and IgG antibodies according to the diagnostic test description. Furthermore, all T. gondii positive sera were divided based on their IgG avidity value (determined either by the diagnostic laboratories or in our laboratory with commercially available NovaLisa[™] *T. gondii* IgG Avidity Test, NovaTec Immundiagnostica GmbH) into an acute (n = 33, IgM⁺ and IgG⁺) and a chronic (n = 72: 34 IgM⁺ and IgG⁺; 38 IgM⁻ and IgG⁺) group. Sera considered seronegative were used as controls (n = 21).

To determine the amount of specific anti-MAG1 antibodies in the test sera, the immunoenzymatic test was used according to the procedure described previously (Gatkowska et al., 2006). Briefly, the serological MaxiSorp plates (NUNC) were coated with the recombinant MAG1 antigen, at the optimal concentration of 0.5 µg/well, established in the preliminary experiments. The immune and control sera were diluted 1:100 and the immunoenzymatic reaction was developed with goat anti-human and anti-mouse IgM or IgG antibodies (Jackson ImmunoResearch) labeled with horseradish peroxidase-HRP, the chromogene - ABTS (Sigma-Aldrich) and H₂O₂ as a substrate for HRP (Sigma-Aldrich). From the absorbance values obtained for negative control sera, both human and mouse, the cut-off values were calculated as the mean absorbance + 2 standard deviations. Immune sera reactivity with the recombinant MAG1 antigen was considered positive if the OD exceeded the cut-off value. The statistical analysis of the results was performed with the U Mann-Whitney test and differences were significant for p < 0.05.

Since the aim of this study was to evaluate whether the full-length recombinant MAG1 antigen may allow both detecting *T. gondii* invasion and discerning its phase, the levels of specific anti-MAG1 IgM and IgG antibodies were determined in human and mouse sera. The results obtained in this work revealed that both mouse strains, regardless of their genetic background, in the course of natural *T. gondii* invasion produced both IgM and IgG antibodies reacting with the recombinant MAG1 protein. As presented in Fig. 2, the response to MAG1 was detected as early as in acute infection in all subjects and it was represented by IgM and high levels of IgG antibodies (p < 0.001, compared



Fig. 2. Levels of IgM (□) and IgG (■) antibodies in individual C57BL/6 (A) and BALB/c (B) mouse sera recognizing rMAG1 antigen during acute and chronic toxoplasmosis, ----- cut-off values.

to negative controls in both antibody classes and mouse strains). However, during the chronic phase of toxoplasmosis the IgM level fell below the cut-off value in all C57BL/6 mice and in 50% of BALB/c mice, and statistical analysis showed no differences between infected and uninfected groups (p=0,427 for C57BL/6 and p=0.734 for BALB/c) suggesting that IgM antibodies produced in response to the native MAG1 antigen are rather short-lived. On the other hand, the IgG levels either remained stable (C57BL/6 mice, p=0.212) or even rose slightly over time (BALB/c mice, p=0.005).

The results were further confirmed in tests with human serum samples. Although people represent a much more heterogeneous population compared to laboratory inbred mice, the sensitivity of the test detecting anti-MAG1 IgG antibodies was again high both in acute and chronic *T. gondii* infection, 97.0% and 93.1% respectively (Table I). Noteworthy, the lowest sensitivity was obtained with the serum samples from chronic *T. gondii* infection stage that did not contain specific IgM antibodies (89.5%). IgM anti-MAG1 antibodies appeared in the majority (63.6%) of subjects

 Table I

 The percentage of MAG1-positive human samples taken from patients with acute or chronic *T. gondii* infection.

	Ig	М	IgG		
Serum sample group	No. of reactive serum samples	% of reactive serum samples	No. of reactive serum samples	% of reactive serum samples	
Acute phase IgM ⁺ IgG ⁺ sera	21/33	63.6	32/33	97.0	
Chronic phase IgM ⁺ IgG ⁺ sera	5/34	14.7	33/34	97.1	
Chronic phase IgM ⁻ IgG ⁺ sera	1/38	2.6	34/38	89.5	
Total	27/105	25.7	99/105	94.3	

classified as acutely infected and only 14.7% of chronically infected individuals with circulating IgM anti-*T. gondii* antibodies (determined by commercial tests). Sera from chronic stage of toxoplasmosis classified as IgM⁻ IgG⁺ generally did not contain specific IgM antibodies reacting with the rMAG1 protein, however, one false positive result was recorded.

The outcome of serological tests applied commonly in the laboratory recognition of toxoplasmosis depends heavily on the diagnostic antigen used. Most commercial tests use TLA (Toxoplasma lysate antigen) obtained from parasite tachyzoites, which in fact has a few drawbacks, such as high costs, culturing of invasive parasites and lack of standardization. All these disadvantages may now be eliminated by the use of DNA technology enabling a production of recombinant proteins. The present study focused on the diagnostic potential of the full-length rMAG1 protein tested concurrently in laboratory mice and humans. Based on a strictly defined experimental model (murine toxoplasmosis), we confirmed that the native MAG1 is highly immunogenic. In our study the full-length protein proved to be a sensitive marker of T. gondii invasion, in both acute and chronic stages, reaching the overall IgG test sensitivity of 94.3 % in humans and 100% in laboratory mice.

There is a discrepancy between our results and those reported by other authors. Holec et al. (2007) found that the rMAG1 antigen was much more frequently recognized by specific IgG antibodies present in human sera derived from the acute stage (97.3%) than by those from the chronic stage (only 7.5%) of toxoplasmosis. However, a much shorter fragment of the rMAG1 protein comprising a sequence from 30 to 222 amino acids was applied. This short rMAG1 fragment was excluded from a further study at the stage of preliminary experiments due to its unsatisfactory reactivity with ovine sera (Holec-Gąsior et al., 2014) and it exhibited high IgG sensitivity (90.8%) in tests with both acute and chronic human serum samples when accompanied by a fragment of another T. gondii antigen (MIC1) in the chimeric protein (Holec-Gąsior et al., 2012). Similarly to our observations, authors (Holec-Gąsior et al., 2012) also noted the lowest sensitivities of IgG tests in samples from chronic toxoplasmosis containing low concentration of specific antibodies. Di Cristina et al. (2004) analyzed the immunoreactivity of the glutathione S-transferase fusion protein containing MAG1 fragment with sera from T. gondii-seropositive women. Results revealed that IgG antibodies from 73% of tested individuals reacted with the rMAG1 antigen indicating broad recognition of bradyzoite antigens by human B-cells. Furthermore, the rMAG1 antigen (30-452 amino acid residues) was also used in a recombinant "line assay" performed on nitrocellulose, but the sensitivity of IgG detection in sera from individuals with acute infection was low (31.8%), compared to our results, with specific antibodies arising over time (Pfrepper *et al.*, 2005).

Noteworthy, it has been found recently that the MAG1 of *Neospora caninum* (NcMAG1) is 54% identical to the MAG1 of *T. gondii* (TgMAG1) with the conserved C-terminal regions exhibiting 66% identity and the variable N-terminal about 32% suggesting that these variable regions possess unique antigenic characteristics (Guionaud *et al.*, 2010).

To summarize the MAG1 protein offers a promising alternative to replace a TLA preparations in diagnostics due to its high sensitivity in specific IgG detection. Moreover, a combination of protein fragments differing in their length may be useful in discriminating between acute and chronic invasion just by determining the IgG reactivity. Additionally, the recombinant MAG1 peptides (107-148 and 422-452 amino acid residues) have the potential to distinguish active from chronic infection (Xiao et al., 2013). Finally, the results of experiments on chronically infected mice non-treated and treated with sulfadiazine to inhibit cerebral tachyzoite proliferation (Hester et al., 2012), led authors to speculation that detecting increased levels of IgG antibodies against several T. gondii antigens (including MAG1) may offer an alternative method to detect reactivation of latent T. gondii invasion.

Acknowledgements

The paper was partially supported by the Polish National Science Centre (grant N N 302 636340) and University of Łódź.

Literature

Di Cristina M., P. Del Porto, W. Buffolano, E. Beghetto, A. Spadoni, S. Guglietta, E. Piccolella, F. Felici and N. Gargano. 2004. The *Toxoplasma gondii* bradyzoite antigens BAG1 and MAG1 induce early humoral and cell-mediated immune responses upon human infection. *Microbes Infect.* 6(2): 164–171.

Dziadek B., J. Gatkowska, A. Brzostek, J. Dziadek, K. Dzitko, M. Grzybowski and H. Długońska. 2011. Evaluation of three recombinant multi-antigenic vaccines composed of surface and secretory antigens of *Toxoplasma gondii* in murine models of experimental toxoplasmosis. *Vaccine* 29(4): 831–840.

Ferguson D.J. and S.F. Parmley. 2002. *Toxoplasma gondii* MAG1 protein expression. *Trends Parasitol*. 18(11): 482.

Gatkowska J., E. Hiszczyńska-Sawicka, J. Kur, L. Holec and Długońska H. 2006. *Toxoplasma gondii*: an evaluation of diagnostic value of recombinant antigens in a murine model. *Exp. Parasitol.* 114(3): 220–227.

Guionaud C., A. Hemphill, M. Mevissen and F. Alaeddine. 2010. Molecular characterization of *Neospora caninum* MAG1, a dense granule protein secreted into the parasitophorous vacuole, and associated with the cyst wall and the cyst matrix. *Parasitology*. 137(11): 1605–1619.

Hester J., J. Mullins, Q. Sa, C. Mercier, M.F. Cesbron-Delauw and Y. Suzuki. 2012. *Toxoplasma gondii* antigens recognized by IgG antibodies between mice with and without active proliferation of tachyzoites in the brain during the chronic stage of infection. *Infect. Immun.* 80(10): 3611–3620.

Hiszczyńska-Sawicka E., M. Akhtar, G.W. Kay, L. Holec-Gasior, R. Bickerstaffe, J. Kur and M. Stankiewicz. 2010. The immune responses of sheep after DNA immunization with, *Toxoplasma gondii* MAG1 antigen-with and without co-expression of ovine interleukin 6. *Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 136(3–4): 324–329.

Holec-Gąsior L., B. Ferra, D. Drapała, D. Lautenbach and J. Kur. 2012. A new MIC1-MAG1 recombinant chimeric antigen can be used instead of the *Toxoplasma gondii* lysate antigen in sero-diagnosis of human toxoplasmosis. *Clin. Vaccine Immunol.* 19(1): 57–63.

Holec-Gąsior L. 2013. *Toxoplasma gondii* recombinant antigens as tools for serodiagnosis of human toxoplasmosis: current status of studies. *Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol.* 20(9): 1343–1351.

Holec-Gąsior L., B. Ferra, E. Hiszczyńska-Sawicka and J. Kur. 2014. The optimal mixture of *Toxoplasma gondii* recombinant antigens (GRA1, P22, ROP1) for diagnosis of ovine toxoplasmosis. *Vet. Parasitol.* 206(3–4): 146–152.

Holec L., E. Hiszczyńska-Sawicka, A. Gąsior, A. Brillowska-Dąbrowska and J. Kur. 2007. Use of MAG1 recombinant antigen for detection of *Toxoplasma gondii* infection in humans. *Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol.* 14(3): 220–225.

Kotresha D. and R. Noordin. 2010. Recombinant proteins in the diagnosis of toxoplasmosis. *APMIS*. 118: 529–542.

Montoya J.G. 2002. Laboratory diagnosis of *Toxoplasma gondii* infection and toxoplasmosis. *J. Infect. Dis.* 185 (suppl. 1): 73–82.

Pfrepper K. I., G. Enders, M. Gohl, D. Krczal, H. Hlobil, D. Wassenberg and E. Soutschek. 2005. Seroreactivity to and avidity for recombinant antigens in toxoplasmosis. *Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol.* 12: 977–982.

Sambrook J. and D.W. Russell. 2001. *Molecular cloning: a laboratory manual*, 3rd ed. Cold Spring Harbor, NY: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.

Xiao J., R.P. Viscidi, G. Kannan, M.V. Pletnikov, Y. Li, E.G. Severance, R.H. Yolken and L. Delhaes. 2013. The *Toxoplasma* MAG1 peptides induce sex-based humoral immune response in mice and distinguish active from chronic human infection. *Microbes Infect*. 15(1): 74–83.

SHORT COMMUNICATION

Optimized Protocol for PFGE Analysis of Anginosus (milleri) Streptococci.

KATARZYNA OBSZAŃSKA¹, IZABELLA KERN-ZDANOWICZ¹ and IZABELA SITKIEWICZ^{2*}

¹Department of Microbial Biochemistry, Institute of Biochemistry and Biophysics Polish Academy of Sciences, Warsaw, Poland ²Department of Molecular Microbiology, National Medicines Institute, Warsaw, Poland

Submitted 9 December 2014, revised 12 December 2014, accepted 24 December 2014

Abstract

Streptococcus anginosus (milleri) is a diverse group of gram positive bacteria. Molecular methods to establish relationship between strains are poorly developed. Therefore, main tool to study genetic variability is restriction fragment length polymorphism combined with pulsed field gel electrophoresis (RFLP-PFGE). In this communication, we present optimized protocol for *S. anginosus* PFGE analysis.

Key words: Streptococcus anginosus, PFGE

Streptococci are a group of quite diverse gram positive organisms that includes over 40 species (Kohler, 2007). There are multiple methods of classification within this group, often confusing for the non-specialist. The most common classification is simply based on the hemolysis type: full β - or partial α -hemolysis. However, the classification does not even reflect relationships between species, as the same streptococcal species can sometimes exhibit either α -, β - or no hemolysis. The other common classification that uses capital letter designation (groups A, B, C etc.) is based on the presence of specific carbohydrates or lipoteichoic acids on the cell surface, and divides streptococcal species into so called "Lancefield groups" (Lancefield, 1933). This classification, however, can be also confusing as the same Lancefield antigen can be present on the surface of non-related species. In addition species names and evolutionary position also changed over the years (Facklam, 2002). The most recent division into phylogenic groups: pyogenic, anginosus (formerly milleri), mitis/oralis, bovis, salivarius and mutans, reflects evolutionary relationships between species (Kohler, 2007).

The majority of the streptococci that belong to pyogenic group (*Streptococcus pyogenes*, *Streptococcus agalactiae*, *Streptococcus dysgalactiae* subsp. *equisimilis*) have been studied for years and are well or very well characterized. The same is true for other human pathogens such as *Streptococcus pneumoniae*. Methods for molecular characterization of these organisms and detecting evolutionary relationships between strains have been described and are widely introduced (Borek *et al.*, 2012a, 2012b; Borek *et al.*, 2011; Obszanska *et al.*, 2012; Obszanska *et al.*, 2011).

Unfortunately, an increasing number of uncharacterized streptococcal species are being regarded as human pathogens. Often, epidemiology and relationships between strains are not studied due to the lack of precise methods.

Rapid, advanced molecular methods to determine relationships between strains, based on known DNA sequences, are usually not developed for less studied groups such as anginosus. Because the anginosus group is poorly characterized at the genetic level, restriction macro-analysis combined with pulse field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) is currently used as the method of choice. Despite the fact that the method is time and labor consuming, it allows to compare strains of unknown characteristics and is regarded as the golden standard in epidemiological research.

PFGE of *Sma*I (recognized restriction site CCCGGG) digested chromosomal DNA has been for many years the method used to investigate differences between bacterial species/strains with low G + C nucleotide content such as streptococci and staphylococci. However, upon inspection of a newly sequenced in our laboratory *Streptococcus anginosus* strain, we noticed that it contains only few *Sma*I sites, and generates only 4 distinguishable bands (data not shown). Also, published PFGE analyses show that digest with *Sma*I yields sometimes as few as 5–6 bands visible on a gel (Bartie *et al.*,

^{*} Corresponding author: I. Sitkiewicz, Department of Molecular Microbiology, National Medicines Institute, Warszawa, Poland; e-mail: isitkiewicz@cls.edu.pl

2000; Chang and Lo, 2013). Therefore we decided to develop a system of macro-restriction PFGE analysis of bacterial strains that belong to the anginosus (milleri) group yielding more bands visible on gel, allowing better resolution and better discriminating between closely related strains. We propose the use of *Bsp120*I (recognized restriction site GGGCCC), as an less expensive alternative to *Sma*I, and *Eag*I (recognized restriction strains of the anginosus group. We also optimized a step by step procedure of plug preparation and digestion, as well as electrophoresis parameters.

To prepare agarose plugs, strains belonging to the anginosus group should be cultured overnight on Columbia blood agar at 37°C in 5% CO₂, then collected using a sterile swab and re-suspended in an ampule of sterile saline. Using densitometer sample density should be adjusted to turbidity 4 on the McFarland scale. One ml of such suspension is then spun in a centrifuge, saline is removed and the pellet re-suspended in 150 µl PIV buffer (1 M NaCl, 10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0). An equal volume of 2% SeaPlaque (Lonza) agarose in ddH₂O pre-warmed to 50°C is then added to the bacteria and gently but thoroughly mixed. Next, 20 µl droplets of bacteria in agarose mix are dispensed on a glass plate covered with Parafilm® M and covered with a microscope slide to form plugs (Chung et al., 2000) and the whole assembly is then placed for 10 min at 4°C. When the agarose with embedded bacteria is cooled, agarose droplets are gently moved with the help of a sterile loop into 1.5 ml tubes filled with TE buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0, 1 mM EDTA, pH 8.0). Plugs can be stored in TE buffer at 4°C. The period of storing plugs containing whole bacteria, before DNA release, can vary in multiple species and is often a crucial factor to achieve high quality restriction patterns after electrophoresis. However, in the case of anginosus streptococci, we did not notice DNA degradation after keeping undigested plugs in TE for over a year.

To release DNA from bacteria embedded in agarose plugs, one to several plugs can be transferred to 1 ml of EC-lysis buffer in 15 ml conical tubes. EC-lysis buffer must be prepared immediately before use (EC buffer – 6 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0, 1 M NaCl, 0.1 M EDTA, pH 8.0, 0.2% sodium deoxycholate, 0.5% sodium lauroyl sarcosinate, 0.5% Brij[®]58; EC-lysis buffer – EC buffer with addition of 1 mg/ml lysozyme, 0.1 mg/ml RNase, 100 U/ml mutanolysin). Plugs in EC-lysis buffer should be incubated for 4 hours at 37°C. After incubation, the buffer is removed and replaced with 1 ml of ES buffer (ES buffer – 0.5 M EDTA, pH 9.0, 1% sodium lauroyl sarcosinate) and 1 mg/ml of proteinase K and the tubes are left overnight at 50°C.

After overnight incubation, ES buffer with proteinase is removed and two 7 ml washes with TE are performed. For each wash plugs must be incubated for 30 min with gentle mixing on an orbital shaker at room temperature. After the second wash, TE is replaced with 1 ml TE buffer with 20 μ l 0.1 M PMSF and incubate 30 min at room temperature without shaking. After incubation with TE + PMSF three additional washes with 10 ml of TE are performed.

Washed plugs with released DNA can be digested immediately with restriction enzymes, however, plugs with released DNA can be stored in TE buffer. We recommend that plugs are used for restriction digest and electrophoresis as soon as it is possible, but we did not observe markedly visible loss of quality even after 4 months of storage in TE buffer.

To perform the digest, one plug should be placed in 1.5 ml tube, filled with 100 μ l of appropriate 1 × digestion buffer and incubated for 30 min at 37°C. After



Fig. 1. Majority of chromosomal DNA released from plugs is digested after 15 minutes of incubation with 0.5 μl of FastDigest[®] Bsp120I restriction enzyme. Incompletely cut DNA is marked by a black arrow. Marker – Lambda Ladder PFG Marker (New England Biolabs)

that time the buffer should be replaced with 50 µl of diluted *Bsp120*I or *Eag*I (49.5 µl of the 1×restriction buffer + 0.5 µl of the enzyme). Digestion time should be optimized, however, we observed that FastDigest[®] restriction enzymes (available from Thermo Scientific/ Fermentas) used in this protocol can noticeably shorten the whole procedure. As can be seen in Figure 1 for *Bsp*120I, chromosomal DNA can be digested almost completely using a single 0.5 µl aliquot of the enzyme within 15 minutes. Only a small amount of uncut DNA (marked by an arrow) is visible on a gel. An hour long incubation with *Bsp*120I always presented completely digested DNA. We usually digested our samples with 0.5 µl of *Eag*I for four hours for complete digest, because of more restriction sites usually present in the genome.

Digestion with both enzymes yields a substantial (10–28) number of bands that can be used to differentiate between strains. *Bsp120*I is a cheap alternative to other restriction enzymes, yet a considerable set of anginosus group strains is not digested by *Bsp120*I. We tested whether this is caused by poorly digested cell wall and unreleased DNA. As a control we used the same lot of plugs for both *Bsp120*I and *Eag*I digestion and we observed that DNA in plugs not digested by *Bsp120*I was digested by *Eag*I (Fig. 2).

Because *Bsp120*I is an enzyme blocked by Dcm methylation, we further tested whether this type of methylation affects digestion of anginosus group strains DNA released from plugs. To assess the influence of

Dcm methylation on Bsp120I activity, we digested chromosomal DNA isolated from strains whose DNAs were unable to be digested with Bsp120I, with EcoRII and MvaI. EcoRII and MvaI recognize the same DNA sequence but are sensitive and non-sensitive to Dcm methylation, respectively. We observed that both enzymes digested DNA (data not shown), so the inability of Bsp120I to digest DNA released from anginosus group is not related to Dcm methylation. Therefore, we hypothesize that we may observe a similar phenomenon as in the case of SmaI digestion of Staphylococcus aureus DNA (Bens et al., 2006). SmaI, but not its neoschizomers such as XmaI or Cfr9I, is blocked by the presence of 5-methylcytosine at specific sites in its recognition sequence CCCGGG. It was noticed that a particular line of S. aureus MRSA strains cannot be analyzed by PFGE using standard SmaI restrictase due to the activity of a specific uncharacterized restriction/ methylation system present in this MRSA clone. We suspect that GGGCCC restriction site recognized by Bsp120I in anginosus group can be also influenced by an uncharacterized so far methylation system.

The electrophoresis was run in 1% SeaKem[®] Gold agarose (Lonza) gel in standard electrophoresis $0.5 \times$ TBE buffer. Prior to the run the gel was placed in the electrophoresis chamber of a CHEF Mapper[®] XA Pulsed Field Electrophoresis System (BioRad), covered with $0.5 \times$ TBE buffer and chilled to 11°C. Digested plugs were washed with TBE buffer, placed in wells, one



Fig. 2. Chromosomal DNA released from the same lots of plugs (marked 1 through 6) cannot be digested with *Bsp120*I, but is cut by *Eag*I. Marker – Lambda Ladder PFG Marker (New England Biolabs).

plug per well, and covered with 1% SeaKem agarose. Fragments were separated for 23 hours at 6V/cm using a 120° included angle. For *Bsp120*I initial switch time was 2 s and final switch time 50 s, for *Eag*I the initial switch time was 1 s and the final switch time 20 s. After electrophoresis, the gel was stained in $0.5 \times \text{TBE}$ buffer with $0.5 \,\mu\text{g/ml}$ of ethidium bromide for ~45 minutes with gentle shaking and photographed under UV light. Gels can be kept overnight in staining solution at 4°C. Prolonged staining increases the level of band detection sensitivity and produces images with less background. Also, to decrease the background, stained gels can be briefly de-stained (2×5 minutes) with water.

As a final step PFGE patterns on single or multiple gels can were compared using Tenover criteria (Tenover *et al.*, 1995) or various algorithms dedicated to band pattern clustering and dendrogram construction such as BioNumerics software (Applied Maths).

Acknowledgments

The work was financed by the grant from National Center for Science (NCN) number NN401535940.

We would like to thank dr Janusz Fiett and dr Radosław Izdebski for valuable discussions and help with electrophoresis optimization.

Literature

Bartie K.L., M.J. Wilson, D.W. Williams and M.A. Lewis. 2000. Macrorestriction fingerprinting of "*Streptococcus milleri*" group bacteria by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 38: 2141–2149.

Bens C.C., A. Voss and C.H. Klaassen. 2006. Presence of a novel DNA methylation enzyme in methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates associated with pig farming leads to uninterpretable

results in standard pulsed-field gel electrophoresis analysis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44: 1875–1876.

Borek A.L., J. Wilemska, R. Izdebski, W. Hryniewicz and I. Sitkiewicz. 2011. A new rapid and cost-effective method for detection of phages, ICEs and virulence factors encoded by *Streptococcus pyogenes*. *Pol. J. Microbiol.* 60: 187–201.

Borek A.L., K. Obszanska, W. Hryniewicz and I. Sitkiewicz. 2012a. Detection of *Streptococcus pyogenes* virulence factors by multiplex PCR. *Virulence* 3: 529–533.

Borek A.L., K. Obszanska, W. Hryniewicz and I. Sitkiewicz. 2012b. Typing of *Streptococcus pyogenes* strains using the phage profiling method. *Virulence* 3: 534–538.

Chang Y.C. and H.H. Lo. 2013. Identification, clinical aspects, susceptibility pattern, and molecular epidemiology of beta-haemolytic group G *Streptococcus anginosus* group isolates from central Taiwan. *Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.* 76: 262–265.

Chung M., H. de Lencastre, P. Matthews, A. Tomasz, I. Adamsson, M. Aires de Sousa, T. Camou, C. Cocuzza, A. Corso, I. Couto and others. 2000. Molecular typing of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis: comparison of results obtained in a multilaboratory effort using identical protocols and MRSA strains. *Microb. Drug. Resist.* 6: 189–198.

Facklam R. 2002. What happened to the streptococci: overview of taxonomic and nomenclature changes. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.* 15: 613–630.

Kohler W. 2007. The present state of species within the genera *Streptococcus* and *Enterococcus*. *Int. J. Med. Microbiol*. 297: 133–150.

Lancefield R.C. 1933. A serological differentiation of human and other groups of hemolytic streptococci. J. Exp. Med. 57: 571–595.

Obszanska K., A.L. Borek, R. Izdebski, W. Hryniewicz and I. Sitkiewicz. 2011. Multilocus variable number tandem repeat analysis (MLVA) of *Streptococcus pyogenes. J. Microbiol. Methods.* 87: 143–149. **Obszanska K., A.L. Borek, W. Hryniewicz and I. Sitkiewicz**. 2012. Multiple locus VNTR fingerprinting (MLVF) of *Streptococcus pyogenes. Virulence* 3: 539–542.

Tenover F.C., R.D. Arbeit, R.V. Goering, P.A. Mickelsen, B.E. Murray, D.H. Persing and B. Swaminathan. 1995. Interpreting chromosomal DNA restriction patterns produced by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis: criteria for bacterial strain typing. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 33: 2233–2239.

SHORT COMMUNICATION

PCR Detection of Scopulariopsis brevicaulis

MILENA KORDALEWSKA and ANNA BRILLOWSKA-DABROWSKA*

Molecular Biotechnology and Microbiology Department, Faculty of Chemistry Gdańsk University of Technology, Gdańsk, Poland

Submitted 9 July 2014, revised 5 November 2014, accepted 13 November 2014

Abstract

Scopulariopsis brevicaulis is known as the most common etiological factor of the mould toenail infections. There are also reports indicating that *S. brevicaulis* could cause organ and disseminated infections. Nowadays microscopic observations from the direct sample and culture are crucial for the appropriate recognition of the infection. In this paper a PCR-based method for *S. brevicaulis* detection is presented. The specificity of the reaction was confirmed, as positive results were obtained only for tested *S. brevicaulis* isolates and no positive results were obtained for other moulds, dermatophytes, yeast-like fungi, and human DNA.

Key words: Scopulariopsis brevicaulis, onychomycosis, PCR

Scopulariopsis brevicaulis is a soil saprophytic mould. This non-dermatophytic filamentous fungus colonises plantar, animal and human tissues (Filipello Marchisio et al., 2000). Traditionally, it has not been considered a common human pathogen. However, the number of cases showing its pathogenicity is still increasing. The most common type of infection caused by S. brevicaulis is onychomycosis. Its prevalence is estimated to be 3-10% of total number of onychomycosis cases. The clinical manifestation is generally recognised as distal and lateral subungual onychomycosis (DLSO) (Stefanato and Verdolini, 2009; Gupta et al., 2012). There are also cases of smooth skin and subcutaneous tissue infections caused by S. brevicaulis (Dhar and Carey, 1993; Bryuynzel and Starink, 1998; Anandan et al., 2008). Moreover, S. brevicaulis has been reported as the cause of such infections as endocarditis (Gentry et al., 1995; Migriono et al., 1995; Jain et al., 2011), keratitis (Del Prete et al., 1994; Lotery et al., 1994), endophthalmitis (Gariano and Kalina, 1997), sinusitis (Gluck et al., 2011), fungus ball (Endo et al., 2002; Satyavani et al., 2010), otomycosis (Hennequin et al., 1994; Besbes et al., 2002), pneumonia (Issakainen et al., 2010), cerebral phaeohyphomycosis and brain abscess (Hart et al., 2001), disseminated infection causing skin lesions including a patient with acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) (Dhar and Carey, 1993), disseminated infections after bone marrow transplant (Neglia et al., 1987; Phillips et al., 1989; Krisher et al., 1995) and after lung transplant (Wuyts *et al.*, 2005). Disseminated *S. brevicaulis* infections are hard to treat and have high mortality rates, especially in immunocompromised patients. *S. brevicaulis* disseminated infections might be clinically and histologically indistinguishable from disseminated aspergillosis, fusariosis or zygomycosis (Salmon *et al.*, 2010; Swick *et al.*, 2010; Vignon *et al.*, 2011). The data considering *S. brevicaulis* is susceptibility are scarce and often inconsistent. The reports indicate that *S. brevicaulis* is a multi resistant fungus (Cuenca-Estrella *et al.*, 2003).

In this paper we present a PCR-based method developed for the detection of *S. brevicaulis*. By a two-step extraction procedure followed by PCR and electrophoresis, the method enables fast identification of this pathogen.

Reference strains: *S. brevicaulis* (CBS 112377), *Scopulariopsis fusca* (IHEM 14552; IHEM 25912), *Scopulariopsis asperula* (IHEM 2546), *Scopulariopsis cinerea* (IHEM 25417) and other fungal isolates were obtained from the Microbiology Department of Gdańsk University of Technology (Poland). Three animal (rabbit)derived *S. brevicaulis* isolates (isolated from superficial infections) were obtained from the Department of Preclinical Sciences of Warsaw University of Life Sciences (Poland). One human-derived *S. brevicaulis* isolate (isolated from superficial infection) was obtained from the Department and Clinic of Dermatology, Venereology and Allergology of Wroclaw Medical University

^{*} Corresponding author: A. Brillowska-Dąbrowska, Molecular Biotechnology and Microbiology Department, Faculty of Chemistry, Gdańsk University of Technology, Gdańsk, Poland; e-mail: annbrill@pg.gda.pl

(Poland) (Table I). All isolates were identified by observation of macro- and micromorphology. Isolates were cultured on Sabouraud medium (Biomerieux, France) and incubated for up to 14 days at room temperature. DNA from samples (pieces of mycelium of 3-5 mm diameter) was extracted by a 10-min incubation of the sample in 100 µl of extraction buffer (60 mM sodium bicarbonate [NaHCO₃], 250 mM potassium chloride [KCl] and 50 mM Tris, pH 9.5) in 95°C and subsequent addition of 100 µl anti-inhibition buffer (2% bovine

serum albumin). After vortex mixing, this DNAcontaining solution was used for PCR (Brillowska-Dąbrowska *et al.*, 2010). Reagents were, unless otherwise stated, purchased from Sigma (Germany).

On the basis of alignment (VectorNTI; Infor-Max, Inc., USA) of sequences of β -tubulin gene presented in the NCBI nucleotide database, *S. brevicaulis* – specific primers Sbfor (5'AACAAACCCACTTCC-CGTCGTTT3') and Sbrev (5'ACATATTTGTTTCC-CGAAGCCTTTAG3') were designed. One *S. brevicau*-

Table I Organisms used in the study (161 isolates)

Organism		No of isolates	Organism		No of isolates
moulds	Scopulariopsis brevicaulis (reference strain)	1	moulds	Pleospora papaveracea	1
	S. brevicaulis (clinical isolates) 4			Rhizopus oryzae	1
	o. or or or outwards (entitled isolated)	(1 human-derived)		R. oligosporus	1
		(3 animal-derived)		Trichoderma viridae	1
	S. fusca (reference strain)	2		Ulocladium tuberculatum	1
	S. cinerea (reference strain)	1		U. chartarum	1
	S. asperula (reference strain)	1	dermato-	Epidermophyton floccosum	7
	Acremonium charticola	1	phytes	Microsporum audouinii	5
	A. kiliense	1		M. canis	3
	Alternaria strictum	1		M. gypseum	5
	Alternaria alternata	6		M. nanum	1
	A. brassicae	3		M. persicolor	3
	A. tenuissima	1		Trichophyton equinum	1
	Alternaria sp.	1		T. erinacei	2
	Aspergillus flavus	2		T. interdigitale	4
	A. fumigatus	8		T. mentagrophytes	5
	A. clavatus	3		T. rubrum	4
	Cladosporium cladosporioides	2		T. schoenleinii	3
	C. macrocarpum	1		T. soudanense	2
	Fusarium solani	1		T. terrestrae	6
	F. oxysporum	1		T. tonsurans	6
	F. culmorum	1		T. verrucosum	5
	Mucor racemosus	2		T. violaceum	3
	M. circinelloides	1	yeast-like	Candida albicans	7
	Ochrocladosporium elatum	1	fungi	C. catenulata	1
	Penicillium chrysogenum	1		C. glabrata	3
	P. commune	2		C. guillermondii	1
	P. melinii	1		C. kefyr	2
	Penicillium sp.	1		C. krusei	1
	P. digitatum	1		C. magnoliae	1
	P. italicum	1		C. parapsilosis	5
	P. polonicum	1		C. tropicalis	5
	P. crustosum	1		C. utilis	1
	P. verrucosum	1		<i>Geotrichum</i> sp.	1
	P. paneum	1		Rhodotorula mucilaginosa	1
	P. hirsutum	1		Saccharomyces cerevisiae	1
	P. carneum	1	Human		1



Fig. 1. Example of *S. brevicaulis* specific PCR product analysis. Lane 1 – molecular size marker (fragment sizes 500, 400, 300, 200 and 100 bp); results of *S. brevicaulis*-specific PCR performed for *S. brevicaulis* – reference strain (lane 3), human-derived isolate (lane 4), animal-derived isolates (lanes 5–6); *S. fusca* – reference strains (lanes 7–8); *S. asperula* (lane 9); *S. cinerea* (lane 10); negative control (lane 2).

lis reference strain, four clinical S. brevicaulis isolates, two S. fusca reference strains, one S. asperula reference strain, one S. cinerea reference strain and 56 other mould isolates, 65 dermatophyte isolates, 30 yeastlike isolates and one purified human DNA (Table I) were tested. 20 µl PCR mixtures consisted of 10 µl of 2× PCR Master Mix Plus High GC (A&A Biotechnology, Poland), 0,1 µl of each primer (Sbfor, Sbrev - Genomed, Poland) at 100 µM, and 2 µl of DNA. PCR was performed in a Mastercycler ep gradient S-5345 (Eppendorf, Germany). The time-temperature profile for PCR started with initial denaturation for 3 min 94°C followed by 35 cycles of 30 s at 94°C, 30 s at 60°C, and 30 s at 72°C. The presence of specific PCR products of 223 bp was examined using electrophoresis on a 2% agarose gel and staining with ethidium bromide.

A 223-bp PCR product corresponding to *S. brevicaulis* was observed for 5/5 *S. brevicaulis* DNA samples. No PCR products were detected for *S. asperula*, *S. cinerea*, *S. fusca* reference strains, 56 other mould isolates, 65 dermatophyte isolates, 30 yeast-like isolates and one purified human DNA (100% sensitivity and 100% specificity for PCR) (Fig. 1).

Nowadays, *S. brevicaulis* identification is based on macro– and microscopic observations. As these methods are laborious, time-consuming and requiring a pure culture for correct identification, they often produce misleading results (Jagielski *et al.*, 2013). Especially diagnosis of disseminated *S. brevicaulis* infections is challenging for several reasons. First, disseminated *S. brevicaulis* infection is clinically difficult to distinguish from disseminated infection caused by Aspergillus, Fusarium and zygomycosis. Second, in the immunocompromised organ transplant patient the sensitivity of confirmatory blood cultures is poor. There is no rapid blood test to confirm Scopulariopsis infection. Third, histopathologic evaluation of a cutaneous biopsy from a suspicious cutaneous lesion is not able to distinguish one disseminated mycelial infection from another. Aspergillus, Fusarium and other hyalohyphomycoses such as Scopulariopsis show identical morphology of biopsy specimens. To enable differentiation between the above listed mycelial fungi the tissue should be submitted for culture studies at the time of biopsy that delays the diagnosis for at least 1 week (Swick et al., 2010). So far, sequencing (Jagielski et al., 2013) and RFLP (Bontems et al., 2009) are the only molecular methods described for S. brevicaulis identification. However, these methods are still laborious and time-consuming. All of these factors indicate the need for development of methods that provide simple, rapid and highly specific identification of S. brevicaulis. In this study we present a PCR-based method that enables specific detection of S. brevicaulis within few hours. Application of primers Sbfor and Sbrev in PCR gives correct results among tested isolates. This potential of the described method as the diagnostic test should be evaluated further by testing patient specimens, because the applied procedure enables DNA extraction directly from specimens thus significantly reducing the time of diagnosis (Brillowska-Dabrowska et al., 2010).

Acknowledgements

The authors wish to express their gratitude to A&A Biotechnology (Gdynia, Poland) for the free provision of 2× PCR Master Mix Plus High GC. The authors wish to express their thanks to Prof. B. Dworecka-Kaszak, and I. Dąbrowska, MSc from the Department of Preclinical Sciences of Warsaw University of Life Sciences (Poland), Dr Med. A. Hryncewicz-Gwóźdź, and K. Kalinowska, MSc from the Department and Clinic of Dermatology, Venereology and Allergology of Wroclaw Medical University for the identification and delivery of *S. brevicaulis* isolates.

Literature

Anandan V., V. Nayak, S. Sundaram and P. Srikanth. 2008. An association of *Alternaria alternata* and *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* in cutaneous phaeohyphomycosis. *Indian J. Dermatol. Venereol. Leprol.* 74(3): 244–247.

Besbes M., F. Makni, F. Cheikh-Rouhou, H. Sellami, K. Kharrat and A. Ayadi. 2002. Otomycosis due to *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis*. *Rev. Laryngol. Otol. Rhinol. (Bord)* 123(2): 77–78.

Brillowska-Dąbrowska A., S.S. Nielsen, H.V. Nielsen and M.C. Arendrup. 2010. Optimized 5-h multiplex PCR test for the detection of tinea unguium: performance in a routine PCR laboratory. *Med. Mycol.* 48(6): 828–831.

Bontems O., P.M. Hauser and M. Monod. 2009. Evaluation of a polymerase chain reaction-restriction fragment length polymorphism assay for dermatophyte and nondermatophyte identification in onychomycosis *Brit. J. Dermatol.* 161(4): 791–796.

Bryuynzel I. and T.M. Starink. 1998. Granulomatous skin infection caused by *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis*. *Acta Derm. Venereol*. 39: 365–367.

Cuenca-Estrella M., A. Gomez-Lopez, E. Mellado, M.J. Buitrago, A. Monzon and J.L. Rodriguez-Tudela. 2003. *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis*, a fungal pathogen resistant to broad-spectrum antifungal agents. *Antimicrob. Agents Chemother*. 47(7): 2339–2341.

Del Prete A., G. Sepe, M. Ferrante, C. Loffredo, M. Masciello and A. Sebastiani. 1994. Fungal keratitis due to *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* in an eye previously suffering from herpetic keratitis. *Ophthalmologica*. 208(6): 333–335.

Dhar J. and P.B. Carey. 1993. *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* skin lesions in an AIDS patient. *AIDS*. 7(9): 1283–1284.

Endo S., M. Hironaka, F. Murayama, T. Yamaguchi, Y. Sohara and K. Saito. 2002. *Scopulariopsis* fungus ball. *Ann. Thorac. Surg.* 74(3): 926–927.

Filipello Marchisio V., A. Fusconi and F.L. Querio. 2000. *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis*: a keratinophilic or keratinolytic fungus? *Mycoses*. 43: 281–292.

Gariano R.F. and R.E. Kalina. 1997. Posttraumatic fungal endophthalmitis resulting from *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis*. *Retina*. 17(3): 256–258.

Gentry L.O., N.M. Nasser and M. Kielhofner. 1995. *Scopulariopsis* endocarditis associated with Duran ring valvuloplasty. *Tex. Heart Inst. J.* 22(1): 81–85.

Gluck O., N. Segal, F. Yariv, I. Polacheck, M. Puterman, D. Greenberg and B. Daniel. 2011. Pediatric invasive sinonasal *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis-* a case report and literature review. *Int. J. Pediatr. Otorhinolaryngol.* 75(7): 891–893.

Gupta A.K., C. Drummond-Main, E.A. Cooper, W. Brintnell, B.M. Piraccini and A. Tosti. 2012. Systematic review of nondermatophyte mold onychomycosis: Diagnosis, clinical types, epidemiology, and treatment. *J. Am. Dermatol.* 66(3): 494–502.

Hart A.P., D.A. Sutton, P.J. McFeeley and M. Kornfeld. 2001. Cerebral phaeohyphomycosis caused by a dematiaceous *Scopulariopsis* species. *Clin. Neuropathol.* 20(5): 224–228.

Hennequin C., M. el-Bez, J. Trotoux and M. Simonet. 1994. *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* otomycosis after tympanoplasty. *Ann. Otolaryngol. Chir. Cervicofac.* 111(6): 353–354.

Issakainen J., J.H. Salonen, V.J. Anttila, P. Koukila-Kähkölä, M. Castrén, O. Liimatainen, R. Vuento, T. Ojanen, I. Koivula, M. Koskela and others. 2010. Deep, respiratory tract and ear infections caused by *Pseudallescheria* (*Scedosporium*) and *Microascus* (*Scopulariopsis*) in Finland. A 10-year retrospective multi-center study. *Med. Mycol.* 48(3): 458–465. Jagielski T., K. Kosim, M. Skóra, A.B. Macura and J. Bielecki. 2013. Identification of *Scopulariopsis* species by partial 28S rRNA gene sequence analysis. *Pol. J. Microbiol.* 62(3): 303–306.

Jain D., J.K. Oberoi, S.K. Shahi, G. Shivnani and C. Wattal. 2011. Scopulariopsis brevicaulis infection of prosthetic valve resembling aspergilloma on histopathology. Cardiovasc. Pathol. 20(6): 381–383. Krisher K.K., N.B. Holdridge, M.M. Mustafa, M.G. Rinaldi and D.A. McGough. 1995. Disseminated Microascus cirrosus infection in pediatric bone marrow transplant recipient. J. Clin. Microbiol. 33(3): 735–737.

Lotery A.J., J.R. Kerr and B.A. Page. 1994. Fungal keratitis caused by *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis*: successful treatment with topical amphotericin B and chloramphenicol without the need for surgical debridement. *Br. J. Ophthalmol.* 78(9): 730.

Migriono R.Q., G.S. Hall and D.L. Longworth. 1995. Deep tissue infections caused by *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis*: report of a case of prosthetic valve endocarditis and review. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 21(3): 672–674. Neglia J.P., D.D. Hurd, P. Ferrieri and D. C. Snover. 1987. Invasive *Scopulariopsis* in the immunocompromised host. *Am. J. Med.* 83(6): 1163–1166.

Phillips P., W.S. Wood, G. Phillips and M.G. Rinaldi. 1989. Invasive hyalohyphomycosis caused by *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* in a patient undergoing allogeneic bone marrow transplant. *Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.* 12(5): 429–342.

Salmon A., A. Debourgogne, M. Vasbien, L. Clément, J. Collomb, F. Plénat, P. Bordigoni and M. Machouart. 2010. Disseminated *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* infection in an allogeneic stem cell recipient: case report and review of the literature. *Clin. Microbiol. Infect.* 16(5): 508–512.

Satyavani M., R. Viswanathan, N.S. Harun and L. Mathew. 2010. Pulmonary *Scopulariopsis* in a chronic tobacco smoker. *Singapore Med. J.* 51(8): 137–139.

Stefanato C.M. and R. Verdolini. 2009. Histopathologic evidence of the nondermatophytic mould *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* masking the presence of dermatophytes in a toenail infection. *J. Cutan. Pathol.* 36(Suppl. 1): 8–12.

Swick B.L., S.C. Reddy, A. Friedrichs and M.S. Stone. 2010. Disseminated *Scopulariopsis*- culture is required to distinguish from other disseminated mould infections. *J. Cutan. Pathol.* 37: 687–691. Vignon M., D. Michonneau, M.T. Baixench, C. Al-Nawakil,

D. Bouscary, A. Buzyn, D. Salmon and A. Paugam. 2011. Disseminated *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* infection in an allogeneic stem cell recipient. *Bone Marrow Transplant*. 46(9): 1276–1277.

Wuyts W.A., H. Molzahn, J. Maertens, E.K. Verbeken, K. Lagrou, L.J. Dupont and G.M. Verleden. 2005. Fatal *Scopulariopsis* infection in a lung transplant recipient: a case report. *J. Heart Lung Transplant*. 24(12): 2301–2304. SHORT COMMUNICATION

Effect of Antibiotics on Polymorphonuclear Leukocyte Functions and Myeloperoxidase Activity, Glutathione and Malondialdehyde Levels in Allergic Asthma

PERVİN RAYAMAN¹*, ERKAN RAYAMAN¹, ADİLE ÇEVİKBAŞ¹, REFİK DEMİRTUNÇ², AHMET ÖZER ŞEHİRLİ³, ŞEYDA GÜL ALAGÖZ⁴ and ÜMRAN SOYOĞUL GÜRER¹

¹ Marmara University, Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Pharmaceutical Microbiology, Haydarpaşa-İstanbul, Turkey
 ² Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital, Department of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey
 ³ Marmara University, Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Pharmacology, Haydarpaşa-İstanbul, Turkey
 ⁴ Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital, Department of Pneumonology, İstanbul, Turkey

Submitted 31 March 2014, revised 3 November 2014, accepted 13 November 2014

Abstract

We investigated the effect of ciprofloxacin, rifampicine and doxycycline on myeloperoxidase (MPO) activity, glutathione (GSH) and malondialdehyde (MDA) levels in allergic asthma patients and healthy volunteers. Polymorphonuclear leukocytes(PMNs) were isolated with ficoll-hypaque gradient centrifugation method. MPO activity was assayed with modified o-dianisidine, GSH by Ellman's and MDA levels by Beuge's method. PMN functions and MDA levels of patients significantly decreased when compared with healthy volunteers. Ciprofloxacin significantly increased PMN functions, MPO activity and MDA levels of both groups. We have demonstrated that ciprofloxacin has beneficial effects on MPO activity and PMN functions in allergic asthma patients and healthy volunteers.

Key words: allergic asthma, antibiotics, intracellular killing activity, myeloperoxidase, phagocytosis

It is known that neutrophils take place during the allergic process and asthma. Oxidative stress takes place in the pathogenesis of inflammatory diseases such as allergic asthma and rhinitis (Kämpe *et al.*, 2011; Öztop *et al.*, 2002).

The deterioration of PMN's intracellular killing activity could cause the intracellular microorganisms to become potential pathogens in the phagocytic cells. Işık *et al.* (2010) have stated that PMN's intracellular killing activity of patients with allergic rhinitis was insignificantly low when compared to that before immunotherapy (p=0.05). Also, Gürer *et al.* (2005) have demonstrated that PMN's intracellular killing activity of patients with seasonal allergic rhinitis before allergen-specific short-term immunotherapy significantly decreased (p=0.252).

Today it is known that most important PMN defects are leukocyte adhesion insufficiency and myeloperoxidase deficiency. The relationship between PMN's MPO activity and PMN's intracellular killing activity of patients whose intracellular killing activity was found to be low has not been investigated. Also, the cause of oxidative stress in these patients has not been exactly determined. Glutathione (GSH) is a vital antioxidant in the non-enzymatic antioxidant defence system and scavenges free radicals directly (Shurtz-Swirski *et al.*, 2001; Beier *et al.*, 2004).

As an indicator of lipid peroxidation, malondialdehyde (MDA) is made up by free radicals during tissue damage and used in the measurement of oxidative stress (Okur *et al.*, 2006).

We aimed to find out the relationship between PMN functions (phagocytosis and intracellular killing activity) of allergic asthma patients and MPO activity, GSH and MDA levels in our study. The antimicrobial drugs used in the treatment of the infection seen in these patients could negatively affect or increase the enzyme levels. That is why the aim of our study is to find out the effect of ciprofloxacin (2.5 μ g/ml), rifampicine (7 μ g/ml) and doxycycline (2.5 μ g/ml) on PMN functions and MPO activity and GSH and MDA levels of patients with allergic asthma and healthy volunteers *in vitro*.

In our study 13 allergic asthma patients (1 male and 12 females, mean age 28.85) and healthy volunteers used as the control group consisted of 13 healthy volunteers (3 male and 10 females, mean age 39.69).

^{*} Corresponding author: P. Rayaman, Department of Pharmaceutical Microbiology, Faculty of Pharmacy, Marmara University, Haydarpasa, Istanbul, Turkey; e-mail: pgocer2000@yahoo.com

This study protocol was approved by the Marmara University, Ethics Committee. We used a modified neutrophil function evaluation method of Alexander *et al.* (1968) to detect PMN functions. The PMN's of patients and healthy volunteers was isolated by using Ficoll-Hypaque method. Viability of PMNs was tested by the trypan blue exclusion method (Alexander *et al.*, 1968; Barbior and Cohen, 1981).

A clinical strain of *Candida albicans* was used to determine the PMN's phagocytic and intracellular killing activity. *C. albicans* was opsonizated with sterile human serum (1:4) at 37°C for 30 minutes. Dead yeast cells were assessed by 0.01% methylene blue stain (1:1). The phagocytic activity was determined by the percentage of PMNs that had phagocytosed yeast cells. Intracellular killing activity was assayed by the percentage of PMNs that included dead yeast cells. (Richardson *et al.*, 1992; Gürer *et al.*, 2006).

The PMN suspension stored was in order to measure PMN's MPO activity, GSH and MDA levels (Kurutas *et al.*, 2005). MPO activity was determined by a modification of the o-dianisidine method. The protein content of the homogenate was measured by Spectronic-UV 120 spectrophotometer using Lowry's method (Lowry *et al.*, 1951; Kurutas *et al.*, 2005).

The MDA levels were assayed for the products of lipid peroxidation by monitoring thiobarbituric acid reactive substance formation as previously described (Beuge and Aust, 1978). GSH levels were measured by modified Ellman procedure (Beutler, 1975). The *in vitro* effect of ciprofloxacin ($2.5 \mu g/ml$), rifampicine ($7 \mu g/ml$) and doxycycline ($2.5 \mu g/ml$) on PMN functions and MPO activity, GSH and MDA levels at the therapeutic serum concentration was investigated.

The results were expressed by means of \pm SD (Standart Deviation). Statistical analyses were performed using Mann Whitney U and Wilcoxon Signed Ranks tests. P values less than or equal to 0.05 were considered to be statistically significant.

PMN's MDA levels of patients with allergic asthma significantly decreased when compared to healthy volunteers (p < 0.001, Table I). The PMN's phagocytic (p < 0.01) and intracellular killing activity (p < 0.001) of patients with allergic asthma significantly decreased when compared to healthy volunteers (Table I).

As it is seen from Table II ciprofloxacin significantly increased PMN's phagocytic (p < 0.01) and intracellular killing activity (p < 0.01) of healthy volunteers and patients with allergic asthma when compared to drugfree controls. Rifampicine and doxycycline (p < 0.05) have significantly decreased PMN's phagocytic (p < 0.05) and intracellular killing activity (p < 0.05) of healthy volunteers when compared to drug-free controls (Table II).

As it is seen on Table III ciprofloxacin significantly increased PMN's MPO activity (p < 0.01) and MDA levels of patients with allergic asthma (p < 0.01) and healthy volunteers (p < 0.01) when compared to drugfree controls. However, while ciprofloxacin has significantly decreased PMN's GSH levels of patients with allergic asthma (p < 0.01), it has significantly increased

 Table I

 PMN Functions (Phagocytic and Intracellular Killing Activity), PMN's MPO activity, GSH and MDA Levels of Healthy Volunteers (n = 13) and Patients (n = 13) with Allergic Asthma

Group	PA (%) IKA(%)		MPO (U/mg protein)	GSH (µmol/mg protein)	MDA (nmol/mg protein)
A. asthma	$40.38 \pm 1.34^{*}$	$1.54 \pm 0.24^{**}$	237.03 ± 17	1.93 ± 0.03	$1.92 \pm 0.29^{**}$
Healthy volunteers	48.31 ± 5.27	6.54 ± 1.39	275.96 ± 33	1.94 ± 0.07	2.22 ± 0.50

*p<0.01, **p<0.001. Statistics were done by using Mann Whitney U test and the data shown is by means of ± SD. PA: Phagocytic Activity, IKA: Intracellular Killing Activity, MPO: Myeloperoxidase GSH: Glutathione and MDA: Malondialdehyde

 Table II

 Comparison of the Effect of Antibiotics on PMN Functions (Phagocytic and Intracellular Killing Activity of Patients with AA(n = 13) and Healthy Volunteers (n = 13) with Drug-Free Controls

Group	Ciprofloxacii	n (2.5 μg/ml)	Rifampicin	e (7 μg/ml)	Doxycycline (2.5 μg/ml)	
Group	PA (%)	IKA (%)	PA (%)	IKA (%)	PA (%)	IKA (%)
Control	48.31 ± 5.27	6.54 ± 1.39	48.31 ± 5.27	6.54 ± 1.39	48.31 ± 5.27	6.54 ± 1.39
Healthy volunteers	$63.54 \pm 1.89^{*}$	$9.92 \pm 0.35^{*}$	39.08 ± 2.39**	$5.62 \pm 0.35^{**}$	38.15±1.82**	$5.69 \pm 1.62^{**}$
Control	40.38 ± 1.34	1.54 ± 0.24	40.38 ± 1.34	1.54 ± 0.24	40.38 ± 1.34	1.54 ± 0.24
A. asthma	$54.85 \pm 1.09^{*}$	$4.39 \pm 0.33^{*}$	38.69±1.62	1.46 ± 0.33	38.69 ± 1.62	1.46 ± 0.33

* p < 0.01, ** p < 0.05 .Statistics were done by using Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test and the data shown is by means of \pm SD. PA: Phagocytic Activity, IKA: Intracellular Killing Activity

Short communication

Group		Control (drug-free)	Ciprofloxacin(2.5 µg/ml)	Rifampicine (7 µg/ml)	Doxycycline(2.5 µg/ml)
MPO	A. asthma	237.03 ± 17	$365.17 \pm 17^{*}$	213.40 ± 17	224.10 ± 16
	Healthy	275.96 ± 33	391.58±30*	272.94 ± 30	284.33 ± 27
GSH	A. asthma	1.93 ± 0.03	$1.24 \pm 0.12^{\star}$	1.88 ± 0.02	1.87 ± 0.03
	Healthy	1.94 ± 0.07	$2.19 \pm 0.13^{*}$	1.87 ± 0.11	1.81 ± 0.12
MDA	A. asthma	1.92 ± 0.29	$2.70\pm0.79^{\star}$	1.85 ± 0.48	$1.82 \pm 0.31^{**}$
	Healthy	2.22 ± 0.50	$2.68 \pm 0.40^{*}$	$2.28 \pm 0.24^{*}$	2.18 ± 0.39

 Table III

 Comparison of the Effect of Antibiotics on PMN's MPO activity, GSH and MDA Levels of Patients with AA (n = 13) and Healthy

 Volunteers (n = 13) with Drug-Free Controls

* p < 0.01, ** p < 0.05. Statistics were done by using Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test and the data shown is by means of \pm SD.MPO: Myeloperoxidase, GSH: Gluthathione, MDA: Malondialdehyde

PMN's GSH levels of healthy volunteers (p < 0.01) when compared to drug-free controls. While rifampicine has significantly increased PMN's MDA levels of healthy volunteers (p < 0.01), doxycycline has significantly decreased PMN's MDA levels of patients with allergic asthma (p < 0.05) when compared to drug-free controls.

Patients with allergic asthma are very sensitive against the microorganisms which cause infections. Since the PMN's phagocytic and intracellular killing activity of patients with allergic asthma significantly decreased when compared to healthy volunteers, it must be considered that it is important to identify the antibiotics and the other drugs which are used in the treatment of this diseases.

Beside their successful therapeutic effects, many frequently used drugs could affect the immune system positively or negatively (Badur, 1991; Gemmell, 1993).

Ciprofloxacin significantly increased the PMN's MDA level in healthy volunteers and patients with allergic asthma in our study. Possibly the excessively increased MPO activity by ciprofloxacin has increased the lipid peroxidation in the cell. This might lead to the increase of MDA level. In our opinion there is necessity for much more clinical and *in vitro* investigations.

Szczepaniak *et al.* (2003) showed that there is no significant difference between the MPO release from peripheral blood neutrophils of patients with allergic respiratory tract disease and healthy volunteers. In their study Boner *et al.* (1993) has found that while total IgE levels of 12 asthmatic children increased after exposure to allergen-rich environments, their serum MPO levels did not change.

In our study ciprofloxacin has significantly increased the PMN's MPO activity in patients with allergic asthma (p < 0.01). Related with the increase in the MPO activity, there has been an increase in both PMN functions of these patients (Table II, p < 0.01).

The PMN's GSH levels of patients with allergic asthma significantly have decreased (p < 0.01) after ciprofloxacin, while their MDA have levels significantly increased (p < 0.01).

Oztop *et al.* (2002) have stated that the serum GSH-Px levels of patients with mild and moderate asthma were significantly lower than healthy volunteers (p < 0.05), but their MDA levels were significantly higher (p < 0.05).

There is no investigation showing the interaction between PMN functions, MPO activity, GSH and MDA levels in patients with allergic asthma. Gürer et al. (2006) have shown that ciprofloxacin significantly increased the PMN's phagocytic activity of elderly patients (p = 0.002) before zinc supplementation and significantly increased both PMN functions of elderly patients (p = 0.002) after zinc supplementation 15 mg/day for 1 month. The same antibiotic significantly increased both PMN functions of healthy young volunteers (p=0.005 and p<0.05, respectively) before and after zinc supplementation when compared to control values (drug-free). However, the same investigators have staded that rifampicine significantly decreased the PMN's phagocytic activity of elderly patients (p < 0.05) when compared to drug-free values before zinc supplementation.

Also, Daşdelen *et al.* (1999) have reported that rifampicine (7 μ g/ml) and doxycycline (2.5 μ g/ml) have significantly decreased PMN's phagocytic (p < 0.05) and intracellular killing activity (p < 0.01) of healthy volunteers when compared to drug-free values.

The results of our study are in accordance with the results of Gürer *et al.* (2006) and Daşdelen *et al.* (1999). Additionally, the increase of PMN's MDA levels, by rifampicine in healthy volunteers might be related with the increase of PMN's phagocytic and intracellular killing activity.

In conclusion, ciprofloxacin has stimulated cellular immunity by increasing PMN functions and MPO activity in healthy volunteers and patients with allergic asthma. Beside these beneficial effects there might be cellular damage when MDA increases. We believe that the addition of various antioxidants to the treatment of these patients and proving our *in vitro* results by clinical investigations might bring more successful results to the therapy of allergic asthma.

Acknowledgements

The authors are thankful to all volunteers and the Scientific Research Commission at Marmara University, which supported this study by Project SAG-DKR-060907-0184(2010).

Literature

Alexander J.W., D.B. Windhorst and R.A. Good. 1968. Improved tests for the evaluation of neutrophil function in human disease. *J. Lab. Clin. Med.* 72(1): 36–48.

Badur S. 1991. Deleterious effects of antibiotics on immune system (in Turkish). *Klimik Derg.* 4(3): 105–108.

Barbior B.M. and H.J. Cohen. 1981. Measurement of Neutrophil Function: Phagocytosis, Degranulation, the Respiratory Burst and Bacterial Killing. 1st ed., pp. 1–38. In: Cline M.J.(Ed). Methods in Hematology, Leukocyte Function Churchill Livingstone, New York. **Beier J., K.M. Beeh and D. Semmler**. 2004. Increased concentrations of glutathione in induced sputum of patients with mild or moderate allergic asthma. *Ann. Allergy. Asthma. Immunol.* 92(4): 459–463. **Beuge J.A. and S.D. Aust**. 1978. Microsomal lipid peroxidation, *Meth. Enzymol.* 52: 302–311.

Beutler E. 1975. Glutathione in Red Blood Cell Metabolism. pp. 112–114. In: A Manual of Biochemical Methods. Grune&Stratton, New York. **Boner A.L., D.G. Peroni and G.L. Piacentini**. 1993. Influence of allergen avoidance at high altitude on serum markers of eosinophil activation in children with allergic asthma. *Clin. Exp. Allergy*. 23(12): 1021–1026.

Daşdelen N., Ü.S. Gürer and A. Çevikbaş. 1999. *In vitro* investigation of antibiotic combinations that have inhibitory and immunomodulatory effects on human PMN function (*in Turkish*). *Türk Mikrob. Cem. Derg.* 29: 17–22.

Gemmell C.G. 1993. Antibiotics and neutrophil function-potential immunomodulating activities. *J. Antimicrob. Chemother*. Feb; 31 Suppl. B: 23–33.

Gürer Ü.S., S. Büyüköztürk and Ş. Palandüz. 2005. The effects of allergen-specific immunotherapy on polymorphonuclear leukocyte

functions in patients with seasonal allergic rhinits. *Int. Immuno-pharmacol.* 5: 661–666.

Gürer Ü.S., P. Göçer and E. Erçağ. 2006. Effects of some antibiotics on polymorphonuclear leukocyte functions of elderly patients in vitro before and after zinc suplementation. *Int. Immunopharmacol.* 6: 808–816.

Işık H., A. Cevikbaş and U.S. Gürer. 2010.Potential adjuvant effects of *Nigella sativa* seeds to improve specific immunotherapy in allergic rhinitis patients. *Med. Princ. Pract.* 19(3): 206–11.

Kämpe M., I. Stolt, M. Lampinen and M. Carlson. 2011. Patients with allergic rhinitis and allergic asthma share the same pattern of eosinophil and neutrophil degranulation after allergen challenge. *Clin. Mol. Allergy*. 9(3):1–10.

Kurutas E.B., A. Cetinkaya and E. Bulbuloglu. 2005. Effects of antioxidant therapy on leukocyte myeloperoxidase and Cu/Zn-Superoxide dismutase and plasma malondialdehyde levels in experimental colitis. *Mediators. Inflamm.* 14(6): 390–394.

Lowry O.H., N.J. Rosebrough and A. Farr. 1951.Protein measurement with the Folin phenol reagent. *J. Biol. Chem.* 193(1): 265–275. Okur E., F. Inanc and M.A. Kilic. 2006. Malondialdehyde level and adenosine deaminase activity in nasal polyps. *Otolaryngol. Head. Neck. Surg.* 134(1):37–40.

Öztop A., A. Demir and N. Saydam. 2002 .Relationship between serum gluthatione peroxidase, superoxide dysmutase, malonyldialdehyde levels and severety in allergic asthma (*in Turkish*). Sol. Hastalıkları 13: 239–245.

Richardson M.D., G. Scott and G.S. Shankland. 1992. Effect of ciloftragin on phagocytosis and intracellular killing of *Candida albicans* by human neutrophilis. *Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis.* 11(1): 22–26.

Shurtz-Swirski R., S. Sela, A.T. Herskovits, S.M. Shasha, G. Shapiro, L. Nasser and B. Kristal. 2001. Involvement of peripheral polymorphonuclear leukocytes in oxidative stress and inflammation in type 2 diabetic patients. *Diabetes Care* 24(1): 104–110.

Szczepaniak W., W. Medrala and A. Wolańczyk-Medrala. 2003. Neutrophil myeloperoxidase release by selected extrinsic allergens. *Pol. Merkur. Lekarski* 14(79): 31–35.
SHORT COMMUNICATION

The Prevalence of *Campylobacter* spp. and Occurrence of Virulence Genes Isolated from Dogs

MAREK SELWET¹, TOMASZ CŁAPA¹, MARIOLA GALBAS^{2*}, RYSZARD SŁOMSKI² and FILIP PORZUCEK²

¹Department of General and Environmental Microbiology, Poznań University of Life Sciences, Poznań, Poland ²Department of Biochemistry and Biotechnology, Poznań University of Life Sciences, Poznań, Poland

Submitted 16 July 2014, revised 18 November 2014, accepted 15 December 2014

Abstract

This study was conducted to determine the prevalence of *Campylobacter* spp. isolated from dogs' faecal samples. From June 2012 to June 2013, a total of 210 faecal samples from pet dogs living in different kennels (n = 210) were collected by the owners in Greater Poland Voivodeship, Poznań District, Poland. The study revealed that 105 out of 210 faecal samples (50%) contained *Campylobacter*. The highest prevalence of *Campylobacter* spp. occurred in spring (81%), followed by winter (64%). The *cad*F gene was found in 100% of the isolates tested. The occurrence of the other genes was variable. The isolates from young dogs were characterised by higher occurrence of virulence genes.

Key words: Campylobacter spp., dogs, virulence genes

Salmonella spp., Escherichia coli and Campylobacter spp. are the main causes of diarrhoea both in animals and humans all over the world (Silva et al., 2011). According to the EFSA (EFSA, 2014), campylobacteriosis is the most frequently reported zoonotic disease. The most common sources of infection are products of animal origin: meat (primarily poultry), milk and water from natural reservoirs (Acke et al., 2011). The most frequently isolated species from dogs in Denmark are: Campylobacter upsaliensis 75%, Campylobacter jejuni 19.4% and Campylobacter coli 0.7% (Hald et al., 2004). These Campylobacter species are more often isolated from dogs aged between 3 and 12 months than from older dogs (Hald et al., 2004). Moreover, some researchers also reported seasonal differences in prevalence (Rahimi and Saljooghian Esfahani, 2010; Andrzejewska et al., 2013). The factors which are associated with the pathogenicity of Campylobacter include: motility, chemotaxis as well as adhesion, and invasiveness (Bang et al., 2001; Krutkiewicz, 2008) and toxicity. These traits are associated with certain virulence genes identified from these bacteria, for example: *flaA*, *cadF*, *iam* and cdtB (Biswas, 2011; Selwet and Galbas, 2012a). The investigations which have been carried out so far have revealed varying distribution of these virulence genes among strains. The aim of this study was to determine the frequency of occurrence of C. upsaliensis, C. jejuni and C. coli isolated from two different age groups of healthy dogs and from dogs with the symptoms of diarrhoea in Greater Poland Voivodeship, Poznań District. Apart from that, the frequency of occurrence of selected virulence genes was determined in the collected isolates. From June 2012 to June 2013, a total of 210 samples of faeces from pet dogs living in 5 kennels were collected by their owners in Greater Poland Voivodeship Poznań District, Poland. All the samples were obtained by veterinarian by means of swab kits with a transport substrate (Euro Tubo Collection Swab Rubi, Spain). The animals were aged as follows: 105 dogs were adult (>12 months), 105 dogs were younger than 1 year. Diarrhoea was reported in 25 dogs. The owners of the other dogs did not report clinical symptoms of diarrhoea. The faecal samples were cultured at $42 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C in Campy Selective Agar Base (Preston) (Neogen Europe, Scotland UK) for 48 h under microaerophilic conditions. DNA was extracted by means of CHELEX-100 chelating resin (Bio-Rad, CA, USA). Bacterial colonies were suspended in 100 μ l Tris buffer and 45 μ l 20% CHELEX and boiled for 10 min. The samples were immediately placed on ice for 1 min. and centrifuged at 13.000 g for 10 min. at room temperature. A PCR was used for the detection of C. upsaliensis, C. jejuni and C. coli. (Andrzejewska et al., 2011). The following positive controls were included in the PCR: C. upsaliensis

^{*} Corresponding author: M. Galbas, Department of Biochemistry and Biotechnology, Poznań University of Life Sciences, Poznań, Poland; e-mail: mariolagalbas@gmail.com

1

Table I
The prevalence of <i>Campylobacter</i> spp. isolated from diarrhoeic and healthy dogs

Sources		No. of samples	<i>Campylobacter</i> spp. positive	Campylobacter upsaliensis	Campylobacter jejuni	Campylobacter coli
Adult dogs	Healthy	95	37 (38.9%)	18 (48.6%)	15 (40.5%)	4 (10.8%)
	Diarrhoeic	10	5 (50%)	1 (20%)	2 (40%)	2 (40%)
Young dogs	Healthy	90	54 (60%)	29 (53.7%)	18 (33.3%)	7 (13.0%)
	Diarrhoeic	15	9 (60%)	2 (22.2%)	5 (55.5%)	2 (22.2%)

ATCC 43954, C. jejuni ATCC 33560 and C. coli ATCC 33559. The presence of the flaA, cadF, cdtB and iam genes was determined with the primers according to the authors (Nachamkin et al., 1993; Konkel et al., 1999; Bang et al., 2001; Carvalho et al., 2001). The statistical analysis was performed according to the GLM procedure of the SAS program (SAS, 1999) and the significance of differences was verified with Tukey's test. The prevalence of Campylobacter spp. was determined in the 210 faecal samples. PCR revealed the presence of Campylobacter spp. in 105 samples (50%). Campylobacter spp. was isolated from 42 samples (40%) from adult individuals and from 63 samples (60%) from young dogs. The numbers of isolates differed significantly between the age groups (P < 0.05). The most frequent species in the group of adult dogs were: 45.2% C. upsaliensis, 40.5% C. jejuni and 14.3% C. coli. In the group of young dogs the isolation percentage was similar, *i.e.* 49.2% C. upsaliensis, 36.5% C. jejuni and 14.3% C. coli. There were significant differences observed in the prevalence of C. upsaliensis between the age groups of the dogs under study (P < 0.05). Out of the 210 samples examined 25 samples derived from individuals with diarrhoea: 10 samples from adult dogs and 15 samples from young individuals (Table I). As far as the adult dogs are concerned, the predominant species were: 45.2% C. upsaliensis, 40.5% C. jejuni and 14.3% C. coli whereas in the young dogs these were: 49.2% C. upsaliensis 36.5% C. jejuni and 14.3% C. coli. In summer

Table II The seasonal prevalence of *Campylobacter* spp. isolated from dogs

Seasons	Sou	Total	
	Adult dogs Young dogs		
Spring	14/22 (63.6%)	20/20 (100%)	34/42 (80.9%)
Summer	12/45 (26.7%)	20/40 (50%)	32/85 (37.6%)
Autumn	10/28 (35.7%)	13/30 (43.3%)	23/58 (39.6%)
Winter	6/10 (60%)	10/15 (66.7%)	16/25 (64%)
Total	42/105	63/105	105/210

and autumn the frequency was similar with: 37.6% and 39.6%, respectively (Table II). The analyses of the percentages of the selected virulence genes (Table III) revealed that the cadF gene was found in 100% of all the species. Also, the *flaA* gene was determined in 100% of C. jejuni and C. coli. As far as the cdtB and iam genes are concerned, they were detected more frequently in the younger individuals. Although poultry is considered to be the main source of infection with Campylobacter spp. in humans, according to Biswas et al. (2011), the role of other animals as vectors spreading this bacterium should also be recognised. Parsons et al. (2010) in UK and Andrzejewska et al. (2013) in Poland reported that the frequency of Campylobacter spp. isolation in dogs ranges from 17% in Brazil and Argentina to 76.2% in Denmark. According to the study by Workman et al. (2005), the age of animals may also exert significant influence on the degree of occurrence

Icolator/Animala	Genes							
Isolates/Allillais	cadF	flaA	cdtB	iam				
C. upsaliensis								
Adult dogs (n = 19)	19 (100%)	18 (94.7%)	17 (89.5%)	18 (94.7%)				
Young dogs $(n=31)$	31 (100%)	30 (96.8%)	30 (96.8%)	30 (96.8%)				
C. jejuni								
Adult dogs ($n = 17$)	17 (100%)	17 (100%)	16 (94.1%)	15 (88.2%)				
Young dogs $(n=23)$	23 (100%)	23 (100%)	23 (100%)	21 (91.3%)				
C. coli								
Adult dogs (n=6)	6 (100%)	6 (100%)	5 (83.3%)	5 (83.3%)				
Young dogs $(n=9)$	9 (100%)	9 (100%)	8 (88.9%)	8 (88.9%)				

Table III The number and percentages of virulence genes in *Campylobacter* spp. isolated from dogs

of Campylobacter spp. Andrzejewska et al. (2013) reported the highest prevalence of *Campylobacter* spp. in dogs less than one year of age. Westgarth et al. (2008) observed that younger dogs were more likely to harbour C. upsaliensis and C. jejuni than adult animals. It may be related with younger dogs' lower immunity. So far the relationships between the occurrence of C. upsaliensis and gastritis as well as diarrhoea in dogs and humans have not been sufficiently explained. However, younger individuals are believed to be the main source of occurrence of gastritis and diarrhoea, as Rahimi et al. (2012) noted. Salihu et al. (2010), claim that age is not an indicator of the risk of contamination with C. jejuni. In our study C. upsaliensis was found significantly more often in younger dogs than adult animals whereas there was no such difference observed with C. jejuni and C. coli. Infections caused by Campylobacter spp. are usually correlated with the seasons of the year, although there are reports indicating that the isolations of Campylobacter spp. from dogs were more frequent in spring (Sandberg et al., 2002). Rahimi et al. (2012) recorded an increase of Campylobacter spp. isolations from young dogs aged under 1 year as well as from individuals which were over 1 year of age in warm months: in spring - 38.5% and in summer - 38.9%. In our study, the frequency of isolation of Campylobacter spp. was higher in spring and in winter. The study by Rizal et al. (2010) showed that the following factors are involved in pathogenicity of Campylobacter spp.: motility and chemotaxis as well as adhesion and invasiveness. Nowadays it is believed that the following genes are responsible for the potential pathogenicity of Campylobacter spp.: the flaA gene influencing motility, cadF - affecting adhesion, *cdt*B - responsible for toxin production (cytolethal distending toxin) and iam - determining invasiveness (Krutkiewicz, 2008). In our investigations the cadF gene was determined in 100% in *C. upsaliensis*, *C. jejuni* and *C. coli*. Biswas *et al.* (2011) confirmed the occurrence of this gene in 100% of the examined C. jejuni strains derived from human clinical studies and cow faeces. Selwet and Galbas (2012a; 2012b) observed that the cadF and flaA genes were found in 100% of C. coli and C. jejuni isolated from broilers, porkers, calves and piglets. All the strains of C. jejuni, C. coli C. upsaliensis under analysis carried the *cdt*B gene encoding the protein exhibiting toxic properties, i.e. cytolethal distending toxin. This exotoxin causes the inhibition of the cell cycle and DNA degradation in the host (Lara-Tejero, 2001) and it may cause the death of sensitive eukaryotic cells (Heywood et al., 2005). CDT is composed of three subunits: CdtA, CdtB and CdtC, which are encoded by three genes: *cdt*A, *cdt*B and *cdt*C. All the three subunits are required for full activity (Rozynek et al., 2005). In our study the iam gene, which is responsible for invasiveness, was

found in all the strains of *Campylobacter* spp. Carvalho *et al.* (2001) observed in their studies that the *iam* gene was detected most frequently in the strains of *C. jejuni* rather than in *C. coli*. The PCR analysis of stool isolates collected from dogs on farms in Wielkopolska (Greater Poland) region revealed the presence of *Campylobacter* spp. with the predominance of *C. upsaliensis*, which occur more frequently in young animals. The presence of *C. jejuni* and *C. coli* was frequently identified in adult dogs with the symptoms of diarrhoea, whereas *C. jejuni* was identified in young dogs. The correlation between diarrhoea and the presence of these bacteria should be taken into consideration in veterinary practice.

Literature

Acke E., C. Carroll, A. O'Leary, K. McGill, L. Kelly, A. Lawlor, R.H. Madden, L. Moran, P. Scates, E. McNamara and others. 2011. Genotypic characterization and cluster analysis of *Campylobacter jejuni* isolates from domestic pets, human clinical cases and retail food. *Ir. Vet. J.* 64: 6.

Andrzejewska M., J.J. Klawe, B. Szczepańska and D. Śpica. 2011. Occurrence of virulence genes among *Campylobacter jejuni* and *Campylobacter coli* isolates from domestic animals and children. *Pol. J. Vet. Sci.* 2:207–211.

Andrzejewska M., B. Sczepańska, J.J. Klawe, D. Śpica and M. Chudzińska. 2013. Prevalence of *Campylobacter jejuni* and *Campylobacter coli* species in cats and dogs from Bydgoszcz (Poland) region. *Pol. J. Vet. Sci.* 1: 115–120.

Bang D.D., F. Scheutz, P. Ahrens, K. Pedersen, J. Blom and M. Madsen. 2001. Prevalence of cytolethal distending toxin (*cdt*) genes and CDT production in *Campylobacter* spp. isolated from Danish broilers. *J. Med. Microbiol.* 50:1087–1094.

Biswas D., S.J. Hannon, H.G.G. Townsend, A. Potter and B.J. Allan. 2011. Genes coding for virulence determinants of *Campylobacter jejuni* in human clinical and cattle isolates from Alberta, Canada, and their potential role in colonization of poultry. *Int. Microbiol.* 4: 25–32.

Carvalho A.C., G.M. Ruiz-Palacios, P. Ramos-Cervantes, L.E. Cervantes, X. Jiang and L.K. Pickering. 2001. Molecular characterization of invasive and noninvasive *Campylobacter jejuni* and *Campylobacter coli* isolates. J. Clin. Microbiol. 39: 1353–1359.

European Food Safety Authority and European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. The European Union Summary Report on antimicrobial resistance in zoonotic and indicator bacteria from humans, animals and food in 2012. *EFSA Journal* 2014. 12, 3590.

Hald B., K. Pedersen, M. Waino, J.Ch. Jorgensen and M. Madsen. 2004. Longitudinal study of the excretion patterns of termophilic *Campylobacter* spp. in young pet dogs in Denmark. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 42: 2003–2012.

Heywood W., B. Henderson and S.P. Nair. 2005. Cytolethal distending toxin: creating a gap in the cell cycle. *J. Med. Microbiol.* 54: 207–216.

Konkel M., S.A. Gray, B.J. Kim, S.G. Gravis and J. Yoon. 1999. Identification of enteropathogens *Campylobacter jejuni* and *Campylobacter coli* based on the *cadF* virulence gene and its product. J. Clin. Microbiol. 37: 510–517.

Krutkiewicz A. 2008. Campylobacteriosis in humans and animals (In Polish). *Życie Wet.* 83: 285–288.

Lara-Tejero M. and J.E. Galan. 2001. *CdtA*, *cdtB* and *cdtC* form a tripartite complex that is required for cytolethal distending toxin activity. *Infect. Immun.* 69: 4358–4365.

Nachamkin I., K. Bohachic and C.M. Patton. 1993. Flagellin gene typing of *Campylobacter jejuni* by restriction fragment length polymorphism analysis. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 31: 1531–1536.

Parsons B.N., C.J. Porter, R. Ryvar, J. Stavisky, N.J. Williams, G.L. Pinchbeck, R.J. Birtles, R.M. Christley, A.J. German, A.D. Radford and others. 2010. Prevalence of *Campylobacter* spp. in a cross-sectional study of dogs attending veterinary practices in the UK and risk indicators associated with shedding. *Vet. J.* 184: 66–70. Rahimi E. and M.H. Saljooghian Esfahani. 2010. Seasonal prevalence of *Campylobacter jejuni* and *Campylobacter coli* in raw chicken meat using PCR assay. *Meddle-East J. Sci. Res.* 6: 329–332.

Rahimi E., A. Chakeri and K. Esmizadeh. 2012. Prevelence of *Campylobacter* species in fecal samples from cats and dogs in Iran. *Slov. Vet. Res.* 49: 117–122.

Rizal A., A. Kumar and A.S. Vidyarthi. 2010. Prevalence of pathogenic genes in *Campylobacter jejuni* isolated from poultry and human. *Internat. J. Food Safety.* 12: 29–34.

Rozynek E., K. Dzierzanowska-Fangrat, P. Jozwiak, J. Popowski, D. Korsak and D. Dzierzanowska. 2005. Prevalence of potential virulence markers in Polish *Campylobacter jejuni* and *Campylobacter coli* isolates obtained from hospitalized children and from chicken carcasses. J. Med. Microbiol. 54: 615–619. **SAS**. 1999. User's guide. Statistics version 7th ed. SAS Inst Inc Cary NC.

Salihu M.D., A.A. Magaji, J.U. Abdulkadir and A. Kolawal. 2010. Survey of thermophilic *Campylobacter* species in cats and dogs in north-western Nigeria. *Vet. Ital.* 46: 425–430.

Sandberg M., B. Bergsjo, M. Hofshagen, E. Skjerve and H. Kruse. 2002. Risk factors for *Campylobacter* infection in Norwegian cats and dogs. *Prev. Vet. Med.* 55: 241–253.

Selwet M. and M. Galbas. 2012a. Monitoring of selected genes in *Campylobacter jejuni* and *Campylobacter coli* isolates from domestic animals. *Bull. Vet. Inst. Pulawy*. 56: 283–286.

Selwet M. and M. Galbas. 2012b. Impact of probiotic on the presence of selected virulence genes and drug-resistance among *Campylobacter coli* isolated from piglets. *Bull. Vet. Inst. Pulawy*. 56: 507–511.

Silva J., D. Leite, M. Fernandes, C. Mena, P.A. Gibbs and P. Teixeira. 2011. *Campylobacters* pp.as a foodborne pathogen: a review Frontiers in Microbiology Food Microbiology. 2: 1–12.

Westgarth C., G.L. Pinchbeck, J.W. Bradshaw, S. Dawson, R.M. Gaskell and R.M. Christley. 2008. Dog-human and dog-dog interactions of 260 dog-owning households in a community in Cheshire. *Vet. Rec.* 162: 436–442.

Workman S.N., G.E. Mathison and M.C. Lavoie. 2005. Pet Dogs and Chicken Meat as Reservoirs of *Campylobacter* spp. in Barbados. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 43: 2642–2650.

Instruction for Authors

SCOPE

Polish Journal of Microbiology (*PJM*) publishes original research articles describing various aspects of basic and applied microbiological research. We are especially interested in articles regarding

- basic biological properties of bacteria and archaea, viruses, and simple eukaryotic microorganisms
- genetics and molecular biology
- microbial ecology
- medical bacteriology and public health
- food microbiology
- industrial microbiology
- bacterial biotechnology

A manuscript of the original publication (full length paper and short communication) submitted to *PJM* must present reports of original research that have not been previously published and are not being considered for publication elsewhere. All authors of manuscripts are responsible for their content and it is assumed that they all have contributed substantially to the presented research, read and approved the manuscript. Mini-reviews in areas of particular interests and importance in microbiology are also published.

HOW TO SUBMIT A MANUSCRIPT

Manuscripts should be submitted at http://pjm.indexcopernicus.com/. The system requires one-time registration. The selected login and password allows future submission of new articles as well as checking the status of the editorial processing of a manuscript already submitted. Manuscript will be assigned a reference number, that should be used in all future correspondence with the editorial office. After manuscript registration, all correspondence to the editorial office should be directed via internal messaging system available throughhttp://pjm.indexcopernicus.com web page.

There is no page charge for publication in *PJM*, except for colour illustrations. In case of technical problems with the electronic submission, please contact directly Index Copernicus at office@indexcopernicus.com

FORMAL REQUIREMENTS (BASIC INFORMATION)

To ensure fast and efficient cooperation with the editorial office and editors, the submitted manuscript should be formatted according to details listed below and accompanied by cover letter.

Manuscript files

Manuscript text, tables and figures should be submitted as separate files. Manuscript should be prepared in editable text files (.doc, .docx or .rtf). Literature should be formatted in author-date format described below in details. Figures must be prepared in ready to print size, format (.tiff with LZW compression) and required resolution.

The editorial office does not accept figures embedded in text, only as separate .tiff files, resolution 300 (for photographs), 600 dpi for combination art (lettering and images) and 1200 dpi for line art (graphs, vectors). That means that figure must be at least 1800/3600/7200 points wide depending on the graphic type.

For instructions on creating acceptable .tiff files, refer to the Cadmus digital art website Cadmusdigital art.

Cover letter

The manuscript must be accompanied by a cover letter that should include:

- A title, a running title (about 50 characters in length, including spaces), author's names (format: Name, Initial, Last name – for example Anna E. Smith) and key words (maximum 5 in alphabetical order)
- Impact of the presented research
- Brief description of the results and major conclusions of the manuscript
- Postal address, phone and fax numbers and e-mail of the corresponding author who is responsible for all correspondence regarding the submitted paper
- To ensure rapid manuscript review authors should present list of 5 putative reviewers, with their full affiliations. Authors should choose specialists in their field, however they should not be co-authors within last five years or share affiliation
- Statement that all authors read and accepted the manuscript and the statement about conflict of interests.
- Statement that the manuscript has not been published elsewhere, or is not in processing by any other journal Submissions without cover letter will be not processed.

Language editing

The manuscript should be written in English. Grammar, syntax and spelling must be carefully checked before submission of the paper. Authors who are unsure of proper

1

English usage should have their manuscript checked by someone proficient in both the English language and biological terminology. Manuscripts may be rejected on the basis of poor English or lack of conformity to accepted standards of style before the review process.

Manuscript processing

All manuscripts are subjected to pre-screening by the Editor in Chief and can be rejected at submission stage or returned for corrections before evaluation (if they do not meet the criteria given in the Instruction to Authors, including language quality or are out of the scope of *PJM*). After passing the pre-screening stage the manuscripts are assigned to one of the section editors and sent to at least one qualified outside referee, but the editors themselves may also act as reviewers if they are experts in the presented topic.

When the manuscript is accepted for publication the transfer of copyright to the Publisher takes effect. The articles are generally printed in no more than three months after returning the corrected version and obtaining its final acceptance.

The entire process of review and manuscript preparation is carried out electronically. All messages to the editor must be sent via internal messaging system available on the http:// pjm.indexcopernicus.com/ web page after login. The author can also track the status of the manuscript using journal submission system.

Preparation of Manuscripts – Regular paper/ Minireview

The manuscript of the full length original paper in general:

- Should not exceed 30 typed pages (up to 1800 characters per page) including tables and figures
- Be typed in 12 points Times New Roman font
- Every portion of the manuscript should be double-spaced

No part of the manuscript should be underlined and written using capital letters. Acceptable text formatting should be only restricted to:

All caps:

 authors names, for example ANNA SMITH, JOHN BROWN and ANDREW SHEPARD

Bold:

- manuscript title, for example The Oral Microbiome in Dental Caries
- Subheadings (Abstract, Introduction, Experimental, Materials and Methods, Results, Discussion, Acknowledgments, Literature)
- Authors names in the literature list for example **Robert Y. and A. Sheiham.** 2002. The burden of restorative dental treatment for children in Third World countries. *Int Dent J* 52: 01–09.

Italics:

- Microorganisms names, for example *Escherichia coli*, *E. coli*
- Latin expressions, for example *in vivo*, *in vitro*, *et al.*, *etc.*, *e.g.*, *via*
- journal title abbreviations, for example *J. Bacteriol.*, *Int Dent J*;

Others:

- genetic *loci*, for example *rep*A, *car*O;
- antibiotic resistance determinants such as bla_{OXA-23} , bla_{OXA-51} , bla_{OXA-66} ;
- Proteins: OXA-23, RecA;
- Others, for example LD₅₀, LC₉₀;

The full length paper should be divided into the following sections written in sequence: **Title**, **Abstract**, **Introduction**, **Experimental**: **Materials and Methods**, **Results**, **Discussion**, **Acknowledgments**, **Literature**.

Title

The title should briefly describe the contents of the paper. Below the title, the manuscript should include full name (including first name and middle initial) of each author and affiliations of all authors. Street address, telephone number and e-mail address should be given only for the corresponding author and placed in the footnote at the bottom of the first page. Under the authors affiliations proposed running title should be included (50 characters including spaces)

Abstract

Limit the abstract to 250 words or fewer. Because the abstract will be published separately by abstracting services, it must be complete and understandable without reference to the text. It should be written in an impersonal form. Abbreviations, diagrams and references are not allowed.

Key words

Five keywords or short phrases should be given below the abstract. If names of microorganisms are used, they should precede the key words, and be followed by the latter in alphabetical order. All keywords should be relevantly connected with the subject matter (avoid common terms like: bacteria, medium, soil, temperature *etc.*) as they will be used for indexing purposes.

Introduction

The introduction should provide background information to allow the reader to understand and evaluate the results of the present study and describe the purpose of the undertaken research. However, broad "academic lectures" on the subject and extensive literature reviews should be avoided.

Experimental

Materials and Methods

This section should contain description of materials (biological and others) used and sufficient technical information so that the experiments can be repeated. For commonly used materials and methods (*e.g.* commonly used media, protein determination) a simple reference is sufficient. Novel or modified procedures should be described in detail.

When a large number of microbial strains or mutants were used in a study, include strain tables identifying the sources and properties of the strains, mutants, bacteriophages, plasmids, etc.

In the unit description, the space should be put between the number and the unit (2 mM NOT 2mM). Units should be given in SI system, however, for practical reason:

- For a liter designation "l" not "L" should be used (11 NOT 1 L, 20 mg/ml NOT 20 mg/mL)
- In the description of centrifuging conditions, the value should be presented rather in "g" not in "rpm" (for example $20\,000 \times g$)

Latin species names are written in full the first time the name appears in text; subsequently, only use the first letter of the genus name followed by the species epithet (*e.g. Escherichia coli*, then *E. coli*).

Results

In the **Results** section, only the results of the experiments should be include; reserve extensive interpretation of the results for the **Discussion** section. When justified by the nature of the paper the **Results** and **Discussion** sections may be combined into **Results and Discussion** chapter. The results should be presented as concisely as possible and illustrated with tables or figures if applicable (presentation of the same results in both tables and figures is not acceptable). The use of graphs to present data that might be more concisely presented in the text should be avoided and illustrative materials must be limited to those that are absolutely necessary to demonstrate the original experimental findings. Number figures (Arabic numerals) and tables (Roman numerals) in the order in which they are cited in the text, and be sure to cite all figures and tables.

Tables. Each table must be typed on a separate page and numbered with a Roman numeral (Table I, *etc.*) in the order it is cited in the text. The headings should be sufficiently clear so that the data will be understandable without reference to the text. Explanatory footnotes are acceptable. Prepare your tables as simple as possible in text file, not in Excel. No "decorative" frames should be made.

Figures (graphs, diagrams etc.) should be submitted ready for reproduction, each in a separate file. Files should have size and resolution as intended by authors and must be saved in tiff format (with LZW compression). Proper resolution is 300 dpi for greyscale and colour, 600 dpi for combination art (lettering and images), and 1200 dpi for line art. Instruction how to prepare figures is available at Cadmusdigital art.

Figures should be numbered as in the text (Arabic numerals, Fig. 1., *etc.*) and marked with the name of the first author. Figures should be understandable without referring to the text. Original recorder tracing (outprints) of NMR,

IR, ESR spectra *etc.* are not acceptable for reproduction; they should be redrawn. Figure titles and legends must be listed on a separate page.

Black and white figures are free of charge. For current colour pages charge, please contact editorial office at editorial.office@pjmonline.org.

New nucleotide sequences must be accompanied by the accession number obtained from proper databases and should be included in the text.

Discussion

The **Discussion** should provide an interpretation of the obtained results in relation to previously published work and to the experimental system at hand and should not contain extensive repetition of the **Results** section or reiteration of the introduction. In some papers the Results and Discussion can be combined into one section as mentioned above.

Acknowledgements

Acknowledgements for financial support and for a personal assistance (with the permission of person named) are given in two separate paragraphs below the main text.

Literature

In text, references should be cited by the names of the authors and the year of publication, e.g. "Nowak and Kowalski (1999) stated that..."; "as previously described (Nowak and Kowalski, 2000; Nowak, 2005)". When a paper has more than two authors, the first author's name should be followed with *et al.* and the year of publication, *e.g.* Nowak *et al.*, 2002. While references occur that are not identified by the authors' names and year, use a, b *etc.* after the year (Nowak *et al.*, 2002a; 2002b).

The list of the papers cited (Literature) must be arranged alphabetically according to the last name of the first author and not numbered. Papers with one only author are listed in chronological order (the earliest first); papers with two authors are listed alphabetically according to the last name of the first author and by the last name of the second author; paper with three or more authors appear as those with two authors and are listed chronologically. When the paper has more than ten authors, give the names of the first ten, followed by "and others". For citations of books, books chapters, thesis, printed conference proceedings etc. see examples given below. Please follow the punctuations, brackets, capital letters etc. exactly as shown. Put "and", not "&" before the last author's name.

Examples

Books and bookchapters

• Last name Initial., Initial. Last name and Initial. Last Name. Year. *Title*, edition. City

For example:

• Sambrook J., E.F. Fritsch and T. Maniatis. 1989. *Molecular Cloning; a Laboratory Manual*, 2nd ed. Cold Spring Harbor, NY: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory.

- Snyder L. and W. Champness. 2003. *Molecular Genetics of Bacteria*. 2nd ed. ASM Press, Washington, D.C.
- Funnel B.E. and G.J. Phillips (eds). 2004. *Plasmid Biology*. ASM Press, Washington, D.C.
- Belfort M., V. Derbyshire, M.M. Parker, B. Cousineau and A.M. Lambowitz. 2004. Mobile introns: pathways and proteins, pp. 761–783. In: Funnel B.E. and G.J. Philips (eds). *Plasmid Biology*. ASM Press, Washington, D.C.

Journal articles

For one author:

• Last name Initial. Year. Title. *Journal Name* volume: pages.

For example **Eckhardt T.** 1978. A rapid method for identification of plasmid desoxyribonucleic acid in bacteria. *Plasmid* 1:584–588.

For two authors:

• Last name Initial. and Initial.Last name. Year. Title. Journal Name volume: pages. For example Solver A, and D, Bartosik. 2004. Entrap.

For example **Sołyga A. and D. Bartosik.** 2004. Entrapment vectors – how to capture a functional transposable element. *Pol J. Microbiol* 53: 139–144.

For 3-10 authors:

• Last name Initial., Initial. Last name and Initial. Last name. Year. Title. *Journal Name* volume: pages. For example Bartosik D., M. Szymanik and J. Baj. 2004. Identification and distribution of insertion sequences of *Paracoccus ventivorans*. *Appl. Environ*. *Microbiol*. 69: 7002–7008.

For morethan 10 authors:

• Last name Initial., Initial. Last name, Initial. Last name, Initial. Last name, Initial. Last name, Initial. Last name, Initial. Last name, Initial. Last name, Initial. Last name, Initial. Last name and others. Year. Title. Journal Name volume: pages.

For example Roberts R.J., M. Belford, T. Bestor, A.S. Bgagwat, T.A. Bickle, J. Bitinaite, R.M. Blumenthal, S.K. Degtyarey, D.T. Dry den, K. Dybyig and others. 2003. A nomenclature for restriction enzymes. DNA methyl-transferases, homing endonucleases and their genes. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 31: 1805–1812.

Articles published in other language than English – title should be translated to English, the original language should be stated in parenthesis.

• Last name Initial. Year. Title (in original language) *Journal Name* volume: pages. For example **Bartosik D.** 2001. Bacterial plasmids stability (in Polish). *Post. Biochem.* 47: 138–145.

Thesis

• Last name Initial. Year. PhD Thesis (optional title) Affiliation. City. Country.

For example **Szymanik M.** 2006. Ph.D. Thesis. Warsaw University. Warsaw. Poland

Conference proceedings (selected cases)

• Last name Initial., Initial. Last name and Initial. Last name. Year. Title. Abstracts of *Conference name*. City, Country, page(s).

For example **Dziewit L., M. Jazurek, L. Drewniak, J. Baj and D. Bartosik.** 2006. Identification of a novel family of addiction systems. Abstracts of *International Plasmid Biology Conference. Plasmid Biology 2006.* Fallen Leaf Lake, South Lake Tahoe California. USA. p. 163.

Internet articles

• Names. Year. Title. WWW address. Access date. For example Pais V.M., T. Santora and D.B. Rukstalis. 2013. Fournier gangrene. http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/2028899, 2014.08.20.

Papers in press, personal communications and unpublished results should not be included in the Literature citation list.

Preparation of Manuscripts

Short communications

A short communication is intended for the presentation of brief observations that do not warrant a full-length paper. Short communication should be submitted the same way as a full-length paper. Each Short communication must have an abstract of no more than 100 words and 30–35 precise key words. Manuscript should be formatted without section headings in the body of the text. All the required parts (introduction, methods, results and discussion) except for the **Literature** must be given in single section. Total length should not exceed 10 double printed pages including illustrative material (in total no more than 3 figures and tables). Short communications undergo the same review process as full length papers and are not printed more quickly.

Proofs

Proofs will be e-mailed (as.pdf file) to the corresponding author. The corrections can be added as notes in .pdf file (available in the newest Adobe Reader) or as a text file with listed changes

Copyrights

Submission of the manuscript implies that the research presented has not been published before (except in the form of a conference abstract or a part of PhD thesis). Transfer of copyrights to the publisher becomes effective if and when the article is accepted for publication. All articles published in Polish Journal of Microbiology are protected by copyrights which cover the exclusive rights to reproduce and distribute the article as well as the translation. No part of the published material can be reproduced without obtaining written permission from the publisher.

ERRATA

Pol J Microbiol 2014; 63(3): 267–273 Fournier's gangrene – current concepts.

MARTA WRÓBLEWSKA¹, BOLESŁAW KUZAKA^{2*}, TOMASZ BORKOWSKI², PIOTR KUZAKA³, DARIUSZ KAWECKI² and PIOTR RADZISZEWSKI²

¹Institute of Haematology and Transfusion Medicine, Warsaw, Poland ²Department of General, Oncological and Functional Urology, Medical University of Warsaw, Poland ³Department of Urology, Teaching Postgraduate Hospital Czerniakowska 231, Warsaw, Poland

On page 267 there is an error in the affiliation. The affiliation of Dariusz Kawecki is Chair and Department Medical Microbiology, Medical University of Warsaw, Warsaw, Poland.